



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors gratefully acknowledge the technical comments and impact experiment data provided by Dr. Fred Hörz, and data provided by Dr. Eric Christiansen (both at NASA Johnson Space Center), and this project's technical monitor, Mr. Tom See (Lockheed Engineering and Sciences Company). The authors appreciate the support of the LDEF Project Office and the LDEF M&D SIG (specifically Dr. Bill Kinard [NASA Langley Research Center] and Dr. Mike Zolensky [NASA Johnson Space Center]) for this work. The authors also gratefully acknowledge the reports and data provided by Professor J.A.M. (Tony) McDonnell and Dr. Kenneth Sullivan (University of Kent at Canterbury, U.K.) and by Dr. William Schonberg and Mr. Roy Taylor (University of Alabama in Huntsville), whose reports are excerpted in Appendix B of this report. tituti i ili ku ili ili ku Ku ili ku ili

÷

111

The majority of the work reported here was performed under subcontract to Lockheed Engineering and Sciences Company under Purchase Order Number 02N0171219 and reported separately in a series of five reports. This compilation and the updates and extensions of the work were completed with POD Associates, Inc. Independent Research and Development funding under IRAD Project Number 069301. The authors are indebted to many other associates at POD Associates, Inc. for their outstanding efforts in making this project complete: Dr. Cassandra Coombs, Ms. Samantha Lapin and Mr. Jim Brandvold for their technical support and reviews, and Ms. Jean Mason and Ms. Denice Lucero for their administrative support. Without the support of this team, this report could not have been written.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Sect	tion		Page
10	INTRO	DUCTION	. 1
1.0	11	Identification and Significance of the Problem	. 1
	1.1	Background	. 2
	1.2	Damage Modes	. 3
	1.4	Issues	. 3
	1.5	Technical Objectives	. 5
	1.6	Technical Approach	. 5
2.0	PHYS	ICAL LOGIC	. 6
	2.1	Hypervelocity Impact	. 6
	2.2	Basic Phenomenology	. 6
	2.3	Cratering Behavior	. 8
		2.3.1 Melt Craters	. 8
		2.3.2 Initial Approach - The "Energy Equation"	. 9
		2.3.3 More General Approach	. 9
		2.3.4 Caveats	12
		2.3.5 Crater Diameter Versus Penetration Depth	14
		2.3.6 Projectile Strength	16
		2.3.7 Strength Effects at Low Impact Speeds	17
		2.3.8 General Comments on Scaling (Similarity) Laws	19
		2.3.9 Supralinearity	20
		2.3.10 Brittle Material Response	23
		2.3.11 Phase Changes and Momentum Enhancement	24
		2.3.12 Dimensional Analysis	27
	2.4	Perforation Behavior	28
		2.4.1 Stress Wave Logic: The Ballistic Limit	29
		2.4.2 Ultra-Thin Targets (Foils)	32
		2.4.3 The Intermediate Case	33
		2.4.4 Perforation Supralinearity	35
	2.5	Oblique Impacts: Summary of Typical Behavior	35
		2.5.1 Idealized Theory	35
		2.5.2 The Ricochet Case	36
3.0	СТН І	HYDRODYNAMIC CALCULATIONS	39
	3.1	Cratering in Aluminum	39
	3.2	Cratering in TFE Teflon	41
	3.3	Perforations in Aluminum	44
	3.4	Perforations in TFE Teflon	46
	3.5	Oblique Impacts into Aluminum	. 47

4.0 COMPARISONS WITH OTHER SCALING LAWS 4.1 Cratering in Aluminum 4.2 Cratering in TFE Teflon 4.3 Perforations in Aluminum 4.4 Perforations in Teflon	49 49 50 51 52		
5.0 COMPARISONS WITH EXPERIMENTAL DATA 5.1 Cratering in Aluminum 5.2 Cratering in Teflon 5.3 Perforations in Aluminum 5.4 Perforations in Teflon 5.5 Oblique Impacts in Thick Aluminum 5.6 Oblique Impacts in Thin Aluminum	54 55 56 56 57 57		
6.0 OTHER MATERIAL COMPARISONS 6.1 Copper Cratering 6.1 Copper Cratering 6.2 Lead Cratering	58 58 58		
7.0 CONCLUSIONS 7.1 Cratering 6 7.1 Cratering 7.2 Perforations 6 7.3 Oblique Impacts 6 7.4 Implications for LDEF 6	50 50 51 62 62		
8.0 RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FUTURE WORK	64		
REFERENCES			
APPENDIX A - FIGURES A-1			
APPENDIX B - OTHER SCALING LAWS B-1			

Representation of the

A REPORT OF A DECK

- 111 401 -11 -1

a transférence i tra

.

1.0 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Identification and Significance of the Problem

With the ever increasing use of space satellites, and the concomitant increase in the amount of man-made debris, the issue of accidental collisions with particles becomes more severe. While the natural micrometeoroid population (Cour-Palais, 1969) is unavoidable and assumed constant, continued launches of spacecraft steadily increase the amount of debris (Kessler, 1987 and 1990). The latter comprises items ranging from spent rocket cases, through defunct satellites, to the remains of bodies which have fragmented due to explosions or collisions. The result is a distribution of particles ranging in size from microns to meters. As with the micrometeoroids, the population of debris is greatest for the smaller particles, tending to decrease with an inverse power-law versus size.

 $\label{eq:states} = - \frac{1}{2} \left[\left[\left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right] \left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right] \left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right] \right] = - \frac{1}{2} \left[\left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right] \left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right] = - \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right] = - \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right] = - \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right] = - \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right] = - \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right] = - \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right] = - \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} +$

·[] - 原子[] - 儒林制[[]-阿平冈(

ति हो सिंह के लिखा के निर्माल के लिखा हो जिस्ता के लिखा है। सिंह के लिखा के 法执行法法法制制 腳條 化正合应应用过 医乳痈尿及白杆菌 计

र र जीकर होती हुई। लेखा

weited as 100

아프 아파트라는 이 여러분의 유럽 문화

÷ --Horan (1994)

- -

ALC: DEPENDENT

al pider i contra

- $11.4 \pm 0.15 \pm 0.15$

111-121 111

1 + 4 - 4 - 4 - 4 - 4 - 4 - 1

÷ ÷

3 N - 13 S

peter de la constante

1-------

> of the latest

RESOLDER AND LODGER

1.1 0.1

and to the second state and the second parts

To understand and model these environments, impact damage features (i.e., craters and perforations) from returned spacecraft materials (e.g., Long Duration Exposure Facility [LDEF], Solar Maximum Mission, etc.) must be analyzed in order to determine the impact parameters (e.g., particle size, particle and target material, particle shape, relative impact speed, etc.) associated with each feature. Such analysis requires the use of generic analytic scaling laws which can adequately describe the impact effects. Currently, most existing analytic scaling laws are little more than curve-fits to limited data and are not based on physics, so are not generically applicable over a wide range of impact parameters. Therefore, generic physics based analytic scaling laws still need to be developed.

The LDEF Meteoroid and Debris Special Investigation Group (M&D SIG) is chamered to collect and interpret the LDEF impact data and apply the interpretations to verify and update the environment and impact effects models. Since the largest sources of LDEF data are impacts into aluminum and FEP Teflon, the M&D SIG's efforts will be hampered without breadly applicable scaling laws. Consequently, the M&D SIG is supporting these POD Associates, Inc. (POD) efforts to develop new generic physics-based scaling laws. The results of these efforts are being presented in this report.

This report summarizes the development of two physics-based scaling laws for describing crater depths and diameters caused by normal incidence impacts into aluminum and TFE Teflon. The report then describes equations for perforations in aluminum and TFE Teflon for more aluminations. Lastly, this report also studies the effects of non-normal incidence on cratering and perforation.

Although FEP Teflon was flown on LDEF, TFE Teflon is studied instead since the available experimental data (Hörz, 1992) is for TFE Teflon and the material parameters provided in the literature (Harper, 1992; Moses, 1978; Dean, 1992; Rice, 1980) reveal some inconsistences (some references even fail to distinguish between TFE and FEP Teflon, which have slightly different properties). However, it is expected that TFE and FEP Teflon will show similar esponses under hypervelocity impact conditions.

1.2 Background

For bodies in low Earth orbit (LEO), whether orbital debris or antisatellite weapons, there is only a small change in speed versus altitude even out to 2000 km, and the average speed is about 7.7 km/s (e.g., at 500 km). However, because different bodies are in different orbits, collisions are possible with impact speeds between zero and about 15.4 km/s (average about 10 km/s), dependent upon the angle between the velocity vectors. The two speed limits for same-altitude bodies are for "tail-chasing" and "counter-orbital" conditions, respectively. These possible impact speeds are independent of particle size and mass.

Micrometeoroids orbit around the Sun rather than the Earth, but their orbits can intercept the Earth's. Since the Earth itself moves at about 30 km/s, while the micrometeoroids can have speeds of up to 42 km/s (for highly elliptic orbits) at the Earth's orbital radius from the Sun, the results can involve collisions with maximum impact speeds from about 12 to 72 km/s (for coorbiting to counter-orbiting cases, respectively). For a space platform in orbit around the Earth (at 7.7 km/s), the additional effect of velocity vector summation results in micrometeoroid collisions with speeds from almost zero to 79 km/s. In reality, very few collisions occur at the highest speeds, and the average impact speed is about 19 km/s, with a meaningful population range from a few km/s to about 25 km/s (Zook, 1990). As with the debris, the impact speeds are independent of micrometeoroid sizes and masses.

While the debris is mostly concentrated in the higher inclination orbits (above 60 degrees), the micrometeoroids effectively arrive from all directions. In both cases, the effect of the spacecraft orbital motion always results in the highest flux (impacts per presented area per time) and highest impact speeds on the RAM surface, for which the surface normal points along the spacecraft velocity vector. Consequently, the RAM surface suffers the greatest degree of impact damage. The pseudo-circular orbits of the debris result in impacts on the spacecraft surfaces which are in the plane locally parallel to the Earth's surface below (*i.e.*, RAM, SIDES and TRAIL), and the impact rate rapidly decreases as the TRAIL surface is approached, and there are very few collisions with the EARTH or SPACE facing surfaces. The micrometeoroids impact all surfaces, but for LEO, the Earth provides significant geometric shielding (a "shadow"), reducing the number of impacts on all faces except SPACE, but especially on the EARTH facing surface.

Note that, due to orbital mechanics and satellite geometries, very few of the impacts involve "normal" collisions (impact velocity along the normal to the target surface), and thus the hits occur with a large spread in impact angle. It is well known that the angle of approach modifies the resulting penetration (Christiansen, 1992c), hence the effect needs to be properly understood in order to correctly interpret the environment and the consequential impact effects. Likewise, the effects of density of both the impacting particle and the target must be known. Presently, it is assumed that most of the micrometeoroids have a density of about 0.5 g/cm³ (Cour-Palais, 1969), while the debris value is about 4.7 g/cm³ for small particles (less than 1 cm), and decreases with increase in particle size (Kessler, 1987) (since most large pieces are not chunky pseudo-spheres, but rather odd-shaped items which, on average behave as if partly porous).

Furthermore, the effects of impactor and target material properties (i.e., yield, f-acture strength, melt energy, etc.) must be understood.

Norther than the second se

전 14 Mill 11 ž

in in the states.

; ; ;

11411-1 10

111

d literation of HILE

-1-

t block (1 form # fam. $\|u_{1}(t,t,t)\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \leq \|u_{1}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}$

ald an abbill to be the कि ने जीती उन्होंने तमेलियाँ सि

Ē

12

i i i Ē

0.01415-1000

APR-

-1910

to the second different difference of the second second second second second second second second second second

alike one considered that seeing three areas as on the But and the second s

addited (1) and the first state

ः नगरम् (विकल्प)

+ +

i.

4

131

11111

1999

jani mijer

1.3 Damage Modes

The impact damage ranges from simple pitting, erosion and cratering for impact- into plastically yielding materials, through conchoidal and star cracking for brittle targets, to complete perforation, large-scale spallation/fragmentation, and material melting and vaporization. The data from LDEF indicates additional effects, such as delaminations of multilayered materials, and the generation of rings of ejected material, and/or permanently deformed material. These effects are in addition to thermal cycling, UV (ultraviolet light) embrittlement of plastics, and AO (atomic oxygen) erosion. All these effects can be synergistic. Impacts can modify material properties or morphologies, thereby altering the subsequent responses to UV, AO or thermal cycling. Likewise, thermal cycling, UV, and AO can alter properties such that the resultant impact cratering, cracking and perforations are modified. These various effects, and their synergies, are all being studied.

1.4 Issues

To correctly interpret the space environment, the resulting modes of impact damage, and the potential methods that may be employable to mitigate the effects, it is necessary to properly understand the "rules" of impact damage. Unfortunately, existing experimental facilities cannot replicate the complete range of conditions. Gas guns are limited to maximum speeds of about 8 km/s, electric guns have limitations due to sabot requirements, Van de Graaff accelerators can only be used with small charged particles, etc.. Further, many techniques have been developed primarily to accelerate flat plates to study planar, one dimensional (1-D) strain, impact effects. However, these approaches are not easily adapted to the problem of throwing chunky bodies. Consequently, only partial experimental testing can be done at present. In particular, there are no satisfactory means of replicating the high speed (above 15 km/s) impacts of the larger particles (above 0.1 mm diameter), of either metallic or (especially) non-metallic nature, in a wellcontrolled manner that also allows for non-normal impacts.

As a result, reliance must be put on either extrapolation of (limited) experimental data obtained at lower speeds, or with non-typical materials, or put on computational approaches. Although computational capabilities have increased dramatically during the last decade (more rigorous physical modeling, and much faster and more capable computers), the fact remains that properly calculating impact problems is time-consuming and costly. Furthermore, the accuracy of the calculation is limited by adequacy of known material properties and behavior, such as high pressure EOS (equation of state), rate-dependent yielding and fracturing, etc Much of the experimental data needed is frequently obtained from 1-D experiments (plate slap). However, while this approach eases the interpretation of material responses, it does not necessarily provide all the required data. For example, 1-D strain is an irrotational flow problem, whereas cratering and penetration of one finite body into another clearly involves material rotational flow. Thus

computational techniques are usually best reserved for analysis of specific cases, and for identifying sensitivities to parameter uncertainties.

As a result, a need still exists for analytic scaling laws which can adequately describe the impact effects. Done properly, such laws are very useful for determining the "ball-park" of probable responses, which in turn allows attention to be applied to specific cases via the computer codes. These laws need not be perfect (10 percent accuracy is sufficient for many purposes), but they do need to be rational and based on physics, such that extrapolations to experimentally inaccessible conditions are credible and well-founded.

Unfortunately, many existing scaling laws are little more than curve-fits to limited data, and are usually derived by investigators who invariably fit only their own data. Accordingly, there are several such laws, and simple inspection reveals glaring discrepancies. For example, these laws rarely agree on such issues as the proper power-index to be applied to impact velocities or densities. Further, while some authors invoke material "hardness" numbers, others use yield strengths. However, invariably such parameters are applied to only the target materials, but not the impactors, despite the problem being one that deals with both bodies. Some laws fail to acknowledge the well-known "supralinearity" observed in cratering, wherein the crater size increases faster than the impactor size (all other factors remaining constant). Unfortunately, those laws that do incorporate this effect are themselves in violation of "dimensional analysis". Frequently, these formulations involve numerical "constants" that cannot be (!), since to adhere to physical principles they must have an inverse dimension to that "left hanging" within the equation. Further, while many such laws define an upper limit to validity (*e.g.*, in velocity), rarely is the corresponding lower limit given, despite the fact that the formulations are selfevidently incorrect for low velocity (or density, etc.).

Many other problems abound. For example, if material yield strength is invoked, the value used is the static one, whereas it is well known that many materials display considerable strain and strain-rate sensitivities, and can also suffer from thermal softening effects. Most investigators assume that the "cosine law" applies to impacts (*i.e.*, the penetration is a function of the normal component of the impact velocity). However, while this effect is observed for the lower impact speeds (indeed, ricochets can occur for angles of incidence greater than about 60 degrees from the surface normal), it is not necessarily true at the higher speeds. This arises because, at the lower velocities, the impact phenomenon is dominated by momentum, but as the velocity increases so the process becomes dominated by energy. Thus an impact by a small particle at very high velocity will behave very much like a surface explosion. Such explosions do not obey the cosine law. Also, few investigators explain what happened to the remaining component of the incident energy and momentum.

Impact events fall into three basic classes: flat plate (1-D) planar impacts, chunky (pseudospherical) impacts, and long rod impacts. For the smaller man-made space debris and micrometeoroids, it is reasonable to assume the particles are chunky. However, for the larger (and far more deadly) particles it is unlikely that they are spherical. Rather, the pieces will be parts of thin plates, or antenna booms (etc.). These impactors will produce results more typical

of those for flat plates or long-rod penetrators. Surprisingly, although many investigators have studied these responses independently, there have been few attempts to marry the results. Thus no analytic law presently exists that allows description of the gradual trend from flat plate through spherical shape to long rod impact. Consideration of this issue will be useful in its own right, since it allows a simple appreciation of the consequences of impactor changes in shape. Further, this approach immediately reveals the source of confusion in the multiple power-laws that exist.

नविक्तितः । तमन्त्र कृत्यः Hall be the set of the

고 하나 나는 아이에 가지?

-

: = =

- 19 8~ 11 11 1 $1, \hat{B} \cdot S \in [0, \frac{1}{2}]$

3.44.00

1730......

tion of a sector is which hold be defined

i da

nir Tž

- 1 - B -- (0.1110-40 2000) - 14 sold (0)

÷

- 4

÷

÷

 $\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right] = \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right]$

a litt

(i) We have a set of the second se

- Book and the state of the sector of the probability of the sector o

-

Helen en en det elle

2 | 2 | 4 | 4 | 4 | 5 | 5

-

반 P 등 1년 위험 $[(\hat{u}) \mapsto [u]]_{+}$

- all area

3

1.5 Technical Objectives

The technical objective for this work is to develop a set of generic scaling laws that adequately describe the physics of impact events. This will include cratering, cracking and spalling, perforations, and melting/vaporization phenomena. The laws will take into account material properties, sizes, shapes, velocities and angles of incidence, and will logically extrapolate to both high velocity conditions presently inaccessible, and to (known) low velocity conditions.

Specifically, the objectives are to:

- Study the responses of aluminum and Teflon (specifically TIE) for normal (1) impacts by chunky bodies, developing a generic scaling law that describes cratering through perforation, and
- Expand these studies to include non-normal impacts. (2)

This report specifically studies the effects of both normal and oblique impacts into aluminum and Teflon targets, and also gives some data for other materials.

1.6 Technical Approach

POD has tackled the issue of impacts into aluminum and TFE Teflon via three approaches:

- Application of physical logic in an attempt to determine which parameters should (1) apply to the problem,
- Application of hydrodynamic code calculations, using the CTH code (Bell, 1991) (2) from SNLA (Sandia National Laboratory, Albuquerque), to map out the predicted responses as functions of input parameters, and
- Study of existing scaling laws and comparisons with both experimental data and (3) the results of CTH calculations to determine which (if any) such law fits the data.

This report first addresses the results of each of these approaches separately, then combines the results into sets of conclusions for this study and recommendations for future efforts.

2.0 PHYSICAL LOGIC

2.1 Hypervelocity Impact

Exactly what constitutes a hypervelocity condition is not well defined. For some investigators the condition applies for all impact speeds above 5 km/s, while for others it occurs when $u_0 > c_o$, where u_0 is the impact speed and c_0 is the material (usually the target) stress wave speed (whether this speed should be the Hugoniot shock, the low-pressure bulk, the extensional, the longitudinal [dilatational], or the shear velocity is rarely made clear: most researchers reference the low pressure bulk sound speed). Another definition would be whenever gross plastic flow occurs in a rotational flow pattern, and the stress approximates the Bernoulli law for fluids. Note that this definition is obviously material-specific, being easily reached for soft ductile metals but applying only for higher impact speeds for the less ductile, high yield strength, ceramics and glasses. Also note that this definition never applies to the well known 1-D plate slap condition, since the true 1-D case does not involve rotational flow. POD is of the opinion that the latter definition is the more logical one, since the impact community refers to hypervelocity conditions associated with impactors of finite lateral dimensions, which invalidate 1-D stress logic (and make the analysis much more difficult).

The reference to the Bernoulli stress state and associated material flow needs to be qualified. As normally used in the impact community (and in this report) it is assumed that the materials are basically incompressible. Strictly speaking, this approach is merely an approximation which applies once the stresses decrease to much lower values than the initial impact stresses. Section 3.0, which discusses the CTH calculations, elaborates on this subject.

2.2 Basic Phenomenology

We first describe the fundamental physics of impact cratering in order to establish the overall phenomenology. For convenience we chose our "chunky projectile" to be a cylinder striking the target in the manner of a 1-D plate slap, with the end face of the cylinder parallel to the target surface. The cylinder has length L and diameter d_p , with $L = d_p$, and the impact speed is u_0 and is normal to the target surface.

Immediately upon impact two shock waves are generated, one propagating into the target and one propagating back into the projectile. The initial stress, σ , is given by the 1-D condition

$$\sigma = Z_n Z_1 u_0 / (Z_n + Z_1) \tag{1}$$

where Z is the acoustic impedance given by

$$Z = \rho(c_0 + su)u \tag{2}$$

where ρ is material density, c_0 is the low-stress bulk sound speed, u is the induced particle motion change in speed, and the term s is material-specific and related to the material Gruneisen

parameter (see Section 2.3.5). Note that for low impact speeds the stress is proportional to this speed, while for high impact speed the stress becomes proportional to the square of the speed. This 1-D stress can be very large. For a symmetric Al/Al impact, with $\rho = 2.7$ g/cm³, $c_0 = 5.1$ km/s, s = 1.4 and an impact velocity (u_n) of 10 km/s, the stress is 1.63 Mbars (163 GPa). This stress is grossly in excess of the plastic yield strength (Y) of aluminum, which is about 2.7 kbars (0.27 GPa) for Al 6061-T6 (Shackelford and Alexander, 1992).

ર આ કે આ વિવિધાર્થ છે.

> la le

- E F and - B all [14] [24] [24] - 18 al e aj te rati e a

÷ H ÷

- 11 17 ÷÷

e entre la caracteria. La maistra de la construcción Especial de la construcción de la c

FILLE 3.

di hee

: 불물

-*

la il etella

ŝ.

- Heli

1 - 1998 10 1998 10 19 कार्यत्र हो न वेक होसिसी सिंह shaireath ann

> - 11 I .---Ē

1

100 1144

- [...ā.d].

i. ÷

-÷ _--÷

Release waves are generated at the edge of the projectile (free surface relief) and at the edge of the impact region within the target. The projectile release waves cause a drop in the stresses within the projectile, such that after a time $t = r_p/c_p$ (with r_p the projectile radius, and c_p the radial release wave speed) the 1-D shock state reduces to a value closer to the Bernoulli stress. The stress region in the target directly under the impact footprint itself propagates stress laterally, while the corresponding release waves drop the stress under the impactor towards the Bernoulli state, in the time $t = r_p/c_p$, where c_t is the release wave speed in the target. Initially, if the 1-D stress is σ_0 the target lateral stress is ($\sigma_0 - Y$). The downstream particle motion under the impactor causes a shear wave to propagate laterally into the target. The corresponding maximum propagated shear stress is limited to the yield value. Additionally, the compressive lateral stress itself propagates a stress of value 0.5(σ_0 -Y), since the boundary under the edge of the impactor is one of like-to-like material. This latter stress itself decreases with distance owing to the radial divergence. This stress propagates as a longitudinal wave laterally and is initially far more important than the shear wave. The radially moving longitudinal wave itself has a lateral stress (that is thus perpendicular to the target free surface outboard of the impactor) of $(\sigma_0/2 - 3Y/2)$. Upon reaching the target free surface this stress causes outer motion (upstream) and generates a release wave traveling back into the target. Clearly, when $\sigma_0 >> Y$ the material behaves essentially as a fluid with stresses approximately equal in all directions (i.e., we have a pressure rather than stresses).

Thus after the release waves cross the impact axis the 1-D stress rapidly vanishes, and the target material is set into a rotational flow, in a similar manner to the flow of a fluid around a moving body. Material on the target surface outboard of the impactor flows in a combined radialoutward/backstream-upward manner. This is the flow associated with the formation of jets of material and the onset of the formation of the lips observed around cratters in ductile targets. Once this rotational flow is established the stress state on the impact axis becomes the Bernoulli one, given by

$$\sigma = 0.5 \ \rho u^2 \tag{3}$$

where u is the local particle speed. For the symmetric Al/Al impact this stress is given by

$$\sigma = \rho_{\rm n} \, u_0^{\,2} / 8 = \rho_{\rm n} \, u_0^{\,2} / 8 \tag{4}$$

which is 337.5 kbars (33.75 GPa) for an impact speed of 10 km/s. Thus the Benoulli stress is much lower than the initial 1-D shock stress, but still well in excess of the aluminum yield strength. This Bernoulli stress is a transient state, only, for the case of a chunky projectile and itself rapidly decays unless continued momentum arrives at the projectile/target interface as occurs for a long rod penetrator (LRP).

2.3 Cratering Behavior

i

It is well known that, when a projectile impacts an infinitely thick target at high velocities, a crater is formed in the target. Cratering behavior for hypervelocity impacts has been studied empirically for over 40 years. However, many issues have remained unresolved, including whether the craters are fundamentally a function of impactor kinetic energy or momentum. Likewise, the appropriate material parameters governing the responses have been uncertain.

2.3.1 Melt Craters

Some investigators assume that craters in targets are associated with the development of impactinduced melting. However, this implies that the cratering phenomenon ceases once the stresses drop below those necessary to promote melting caused by the excess entropy trapping of shock waves. This would cause predictions of craters to be noticeably smaller than those observed, especially for very ductile targets. The true formation of craters must therefore be related to plastic yield flow. This makes sense since plastic flow is merely a fluid flow with off-set stresses (i.e., stress deviators exist in the solid material). Melt and vaporization flow is merely plastic flow without stress deviators (we here ignore deviators due to material viscosity, and also ignore surface tension phenomena. Note: almost all hydrodynamics codes also ignore these two phenomena. Hydrocodes include artificial viscosity, but this is done only to control numerical instabilities that frequently occur when computing strong shocks). If the target cratering involved pure melt (i.e., pure fluid) conditions another problem could also arise, namely the self-healing of the crater due to the internal pressure within the fluid and the effect of surface tension. This latter behavior is typical of impacts into true fluids (e.g., into water), where it is well known that a transient crater is formed that disappears later due to the inflow of the material, leaving no permanent crater.

Clearly, a "melt" crater is the minimum possible crater, and can be expected to dominate the cratering process only for cases where the yield stress of the target is very large and the crater surface is rapidly decelerated once the propagated stresses drop below those that induce melting upon release. Thus the response is also sensitive to the rate of decrease in the yield strength versus temperature (thermal softening). Materials which soften rapidly with increase in temperature (e.g., ductile metals) will effectively extend the apparent "melt" region, whereas materials which soften significantly only as melt is approached (e.g., ceramics) will restrict the apparent melt region.

For reference, it should be noted that for the symmetric aluminum/aluminum impact incipient melting occurs for an impact speed of about 5.6 km/s (1-D stress of 0.65 Mbar) while complete melting occurs at about 6.6 km/s (1-D stress of 0.9 Mbar). Incipient vaporization occurs for an impact speed of about 10.2 km/s (1-D stress of 1.67 Mbar). Thus no melt crater can be formed

for impact speeds of less than 5.6 km/s for this case, yet significant cratering is experimentally observed in aluminum for impact speeds less than this value.

2.3.2 Initial Approach - The "Energy Equation"

One well known approach to cratering is the energy equation, which equates the kinetic energy of the impactor with the energy necessary to excavate a hemispherical crater. Thus we obtain

$$(\pi/12) \rho_{\rm p} d_{\rm p}^{3} u_{\rm 0}^{2} = (\pi/12) \rho_{\rm t} d_{\rm c}^{3} E_{\rm t}$$
(5)

~ 전하는 문화에 전하는

olden att and be مليغ تدريلا مداخفها

the state of the s 1992

· [2] [- [- [-

-

Hold Street

स्त : अभिक्षित्र होत्य केंद्री हो - हे अद्वीत र से स्वतेत्वर

 $\{j_1,\ldots,j_n\}\in \{j_1,\ldots,j_n\}$

12

an di Hila -

Ξ

de de a de de

Ŧ. 1

- 1. BENE 40 HEIR PERIOD क कि जिल्ला है।

- de la competencia de la comp heither -

फॉरू टेंग हो **हि**

1997

- Jes die Kolorie -

-

-

Independent of the second secon

÷

ET of the sector of all the full life of the sector of the sector with the sector of t

1.14년 1.14

where p is the density of projectile or target, d is the diameter of projectile or target, u₀ is the impact speed, and E, is a limiting energy-per-mass to create the crater within the target. Rewriting, we obtain

$$\mathbf{d}_{\prime}/\mathbf{d}_{p} = (\rho_{\nu}/\rho_{\nu})^{1/3} \mathbf{u}_{0}^{2/3} / (\mathbf{E}_{\nu})^{1/3}$$
(6)

Thus this equation gives the familiar 2/3rd law for velocity, and a 1/3rd law for density. However, there are obvious problems with this approach. Energy absorption (rer mass) in the target is presumed to be a constant within the crater, which is clearly wrong since the energy density varies with the stress levels. Further, the logic ignores energy absorption within the impacting projectile, and also ignores the elastic energy stored in the stress wave propagating beyond the crater region. Thus the energy used to excavate the crater is always less than the original impactor kinetic energy, but the fraction varies according to the relative strengths, moduli, thermal properties of the projectile and target, and the relative mass of the crater versus the projectile. The use of a limiting energy density is really the same as defining a limiting stress, since energy-per-mass is equivalent to stress-squared divided by twice a modulus and divided by the density.

 $E_{1} = 1/2 \ \sigma^{2}/(\rho, M)$ (7) Thus

where o, is the limiting stress, and M is a modulus of the target. Despite these problems this energy equation does give a reasonable account of cratering provided an empirical multiplier is used. For example, using the incipient melt enthalpy of aluminum of 150 cal/g (6 28 x 10⁹ erg/g) and an impact speed of 10 km/s, Equation 6 predicts d₂/d_p = 5.42 which is close to observed values.

2.3.3 More General Approach

Assume that upon impact a pseudo-spherical compressive wave is propagated into the target centered on the impact point. Release waves from the target surface outboard of the projectile will cause the compression to be followed by a tensile wave. Release waves from within the impactor do not cause tensile states by themselves since there is no inter-body strength between the impactor and the target surface. Hence any attempt to propagate a tensile wave would merely lift the impactor away from the target.

For hypervelocity impact the initial stresses and shock-induced heating will cause gross plastic flow in the target. If the heating is sufficient to induce a state above melting (including vaporization) the material will flow as a simple fluid. Once the stresses drop into the solid response region the flow will be standard plastic yielding. There are three cases of such yielding:

- (a) during the passage of the compressive pulse,
- (b) during the passage of the trailing rarefaction pulse, and
- (c) after the main pulse has passed a given point owing to the induced radial divergence motion which leaves the material in a state of hoop strain and thus hoop tension.

If the wave motion were truly 1-D, the radial (*i.e.*, longitudinal) stress would reduce to zero while the lateral stresses would attain a permanent (residual) stress due to plastic hysteresis. For a radial stress greater than $2Y(1-\upsilon)/(1-2\upsilon)$ (*i.e.*, twice the Hugoniot Elastic Limit, see Section 2.3.7) this permanent stress is the yield value and is compressive (υ is Poisson's ratio for the target). For a radial stress between the one quoted above and $Y(1-\upsilon)/(1-2\upsilon)$ the permanent stress lies between zero and Y. For lower radial stresses the behavior is elastic only and no permanent stress occurs.

However, the response is not 1-D and involves divergence. Thus the true lateral stresses (*i.e.*, the hoop stresses) have the tensile hoop stress superimposed, giving a net tensile stress towards the impact point. Only for radial distances far from the impact point will these stresses become compressive as for the 1-D case, since the hoop tensions will become very small. These effects are seen in the CTH calculations discussed in Section 3.0.

Assume that the latest state (c) defines the final crater surface. The divergent flow-induced hoop strain is given by $\Delta r/r$ where Δr is the induced radial motion at a distance r from the impact point. The corresponding hoop stress then becomes

$$\sigma_{\theta} = \rho_{t} c_{t}^{2} u_{r} dt/r = \sigma_{r} dt c_{r}/r$$
(8)

where σ_{θ} is the tensile hoop stress, σ_r is the radial stress for the pulse, ρ_t is the target density, c_t is the target sound speed, u_r is the induced particle speed and dt is the pulse time-width. Note that the quantity σ_r dt represents the outward momentum per unit area at position r.

For a spherical projectile the mean time for a full release wave reverberation across the projectile is given by $dt = 8r_p/3c_p$ where r_p is the projectile radius and c_p is the projectile sound speed, and we assume that this time defines the effective width of the radial pulse.

Assume that the radial stress obeys the momentum rule

$$\sigma_r r^2 = \sigma_0 r_p^2 \tag{9}$$

....

where σ_{0} is the stress generated at the interface between the projectile and the arget. Further, assume that this latter stress is given by the Bernoulli law such that

$$\sigma_0 = 0.5 \ \rho^* \ u_0^2 = 0.5 \ \rho_t \ u_t^2 = 0.5 \ \rho_p \ (u_0 - u_t)^2 \tag{10}$$

-÷.

- 2月1日開始にはない時代は1月1日にはいまたとうないいで、1月1日

1

- Jak - - - - Alv-

ज्यति करतात्र विश्वकत्तवात् के किंत्य हिंती क $|\hat{\boldsymbol{x}}_{i}(\boldsymbol{x}_{i})| \leq |\hat{\boldsymbol{y}}_{i}| \leq |\hat$

14 11 11 14 3

-

1.1446

- |-1948 1

illini i li delai -

-19 19 10

~ [[1][[1][[1][[1]]] ~ [[1][[1]]] ा र मा स्विति ह

collection.

 $[-\omega_{\rm H}^{\rm A},2,4\omega_{\rm H}]$ i der - 1

1

11.451

신 번 환자 안

eikjiji ----ilieke

 $|\psi| = 0.01 + 0.01$

4.6486.5 e le trajación en : - H - 1

 $+|h| + \eta$

 $(1,1,1,\dots,1)$ a la **2** - 4

Ē

dit[].[-].

1 1 1

는 안 한 데에 국내가 2001년만

where u_n is the impact speed and u_i is the induced target particle speed.

$$\dot{\rho} = \rho_{\rm p} \rho_{\rm t} / (\rho_{\rm p}^{1/2} + \rho_{\rm t}^{1/2})^2. \tag{11}$$

Assembling the terms we obtain

$$\sigma_{\rm h} = (8/3) \sigma_0 (r_{\rm p}^3 / r^3) (c_{\rm r}/c_{\rm p})$$
(12)

Now set this hoop stress to the yield strength of the target, Y_t , and set the corresponding radial distance from the impact point as the crater radius, re, to finally obtain

$$(r_{c}/r_{p})^{3} = (4/3)(\rho_{p}/\rho_{J})(\rho_{t}/Y_{J})(c_{r}/c_{p})u_{0}^{2}/(1 + (\rho_{p}/\rho_{J})^{1/2})^{2}$$
(13)

Thus

$$d_{z}/d_{p} = r_{z}/r_{p} = 1.10064(\rho_{p}/\rho_{z})^{1/3}(\rho_{z}/Y_{z})^{1/3}(c_{z}/c_{p})^{1/3}u_{0}^{2/3}/(1 + (\rho_{p}/\rho_{z})^{1/2})^{2/3}$$
(14)

Several interesting points should be noted about this equation:

- There is no numerical multiplier which did not come from the analysis. (1)
- The equation "looks like" the well known "energy equation", but was based on (2) momentum.
- The velocity index is the familiar 2/3rd value. (3)
- The density index is not a constant value, but depends on the rates of densities. (4)
- The crater size depends on the ratio of target density to target yield strength. This (5) term in the equation has the same dimensions as an inverse sound speed to the 2/3rd power, but is not a material sound speed. Nevertheless, the term serves the same function as a sound speed, in a similar manner to that invoked by others, who frequently use terms of the form (u_0/c) in their scaling laws. The yield strength is that of the target only, and does not need to be referenced to any other material. Further, note that the yield value used is the low-stress static one. The rationale for this is that the model describes the terminal conditions of crater formation. Factors such as strain-rate hardening and thermal softening are subsumed into the physics of the more highly stressed regions of the crater region,

Thus

and are treated as energy absorbing mechanisms within this region. (Note: our logic does not invoke energy as a parameter).

- (6) The equation is sensitive to the ratio of target and projectile sound speeds.
- (7) The equation obeys the rules of dimensional analysis, since the grouping is dimensionless.

The density function can be replaced by a simple ratio if we use the equivalence

$$(\rho_{\nu}/\rho_{\nu})^{N} = (\rho_{\nu}/\rho_{\nu})^{1/3} / (1 + (\rho_{\nu}/\rho_{\nu})^{1/2})^{2/3}$$
(15)

Doing this we immediately find that the index N varies. For a small ratio of projectile density to target density N tends to 1/3. As the density ratio increases so N increases. When the ratio is unity N is indeterminate. For a ratio larger than unity N becomes negative, being large near the unity ratio, decreasing towards zero for very large ratios. This "odd" behavior may be the "excuse" for the varying indexes found in the literature.

Note that most experimental conditions prevent the choice of individual material parameters. To change one property (e.g., density) invariably involves changing other properties (e.g., yield strength, sound speed, etc.). Thus experiments invoke "clusters" of properties. For this reason dependencies on such factors as material sound speeds are difficult to identify.

For the well-known symmetric impact of aluminum into aluminum, with density of 2.7 g/cm³, sound speed of 5.1 km/s, yield strength of 2.7 kbar (*i.e.*, Al 6061 T6) and $u_0 = 10$ km/s, we obtain $d_e/d_p = 6.934$. This is near the observed values. However, this is probably a coincidence! This case is also one that "removes" many dependencies owing to the unity value of the groups involving density and sound speed.

POD believes that Equation 14 contains all the pertinent material parameters for hypervelocity impacts into highly ductile targets. Surface fracture craters are not presently included in this model owing to the assumption that highly ductile materials consume significant energy during the strain-to-fracture. This effect causes a rapid decrease in peak stress and thus prevents fracture (*i.e.*, it results in large fracture toughness; see Section 2.3.10). However, the equation has several pitfalls and the power indexes are not necessarily correct.

2.3.4 Caveats

The caveats include:

(1) The assumption of a truly hemispherical stress wave is not correct. This point is readily demonstrated by considering the impact of a chunky cylinder as described before. The expanding compressive stress front only asymptotes towards a spherical wave at radial distances which are large compared to the impacting projectile radius. Thus for crater

radii which are not large compared to impactor radius the wave front s unlikely to be spherical. Similar arguments apply to the target surface-generated release waves which cause tensile waves to follow the compressive pulse. These waves are centered outside of the impactor, and only coalesce into a single pseudo-spherical wave after travelling several impactor radii.

जनामान क्षेत्र हर र र तथा हर र यह है। यह जिल्हा महिल्ला

-

d i

÷ ;

results a soludi fillella fortanza. Filmanta

other display to a large data of the

vellari ti Edu -

allater single

7 .5

Set a finite depth is a set of the first set of the set of the

ded a set [Allocated of set as independent

(2) Equation 9 describing stress versus distance presupposes a constant pul: ->-width. This is only true for a non-dispersive condition (e.g., a linear-elastic response). In reality, the dispersion associated with hydrodynamic wave propagation always causes the pulse to widen. This has the effect of modifying the power index for stress versus distance.

Thus we have
$$\sigma_r r^2 dr_r = \sigma_0 r_p^2 dr_p$$
 (16)

where dr is the pulse-width at either the radius r from the impact point, $c_{\rm o}$ at the impactor. Dispersion gives dr_r > dr_p. Thus a more correct description would be

$$\mathbf{a} \mathbf{r}^{N} = \mathbf{a}_{n} \mathbf{r}_{n}^{N} \quad \text{with } N > 2 \tag{17}$$

This will modify Equation 13 to give

$$(r_c/r_p)^{N+1} = (4/3) (\rho_p/\rho_l) (\rho_l/Y_l) (c_l/c_p) u_0^2 / (1 + (\rho_p/\rho_l)^{1/2})^2$$
(18)

then we obtain the following equation

$$(\mathbf{r}_{c}/\mathbf{r}_{p}) = (4/3)^{(1/N+1)} (\rho_{p}/\rho_{c})^{(1/N+1)} (\rho_{r}/\mathbf{Y}_{c})^{(1/N+1)} (\mathbf{c}_{r}/\mathbf{c}_{p})^{(1/N+1)} \mathbf{u}_{0}^{(2/N+1)} / (1 + (\rho_{p}/\rho_{c})^{1/2})^{(2/r-1)}$$
(19)

Thus we finally obtain

$$(\mathbf{d}_{r}/\mathbf{d}_{p}) = (4/3)^{1/N+1} (\rho_{p}/\rho_{s})^{1/N+1} (\rho_{r}/Y_{s})^{1/N+1} (\mathbf{c}_{r}/\mathbf{c}_{p})^{1/N+1} \mathbf{u}_{0}^{2/N+1} / (1 + (\rho_{p}/\rho_{s})^{1/2})^{2/N+1}$$
(20)

Note that this modifies the various power indexes. The discussion above also defined N > 2. As an example, if N = 2.5

$$(\mathbf{d}_{r}/\mathbf{d}_{p}) = 1.0857(\rho_{p}/\rho_{s})^{0.2857}(\rho_{r}/Y_{s})^{0.2857}(\mathbf{c}_{r}/\mathbf{c}_{p})^{0.2857}\mathbf{u}_{0}^{0.5714}/(1 + (\rho_{p}/\rho_{s})^{1/3})^{0.5714}$$
(21)

Thus a proper description that includes the dispersive nature of the propagating wave will give a more complete equation for cratering in ductile targets. Note that N > 2 produces a power index for impact velocity which is somewhat smaller than 2/3. An index of close to 0.58 has been previously suggested by Holsapple (1987). For this reason we choose to "lock" our equation as given in Equation 21.

Substituting values for Al 6061-T6 for both the projectile and the target, and assuming an impact speed of 10 km/s, we obtain $d_c/d_p = 5.26$ which is also close to observations and to the results from the CTH hydrodynamic code calculations (see below).

(3) The logic presupposed that the active driver-stress ceased after the time $t = 8r_p/3c_p$, which is one complete reverberation through the projectile, both axially and laterally. This does not account for the entire projectile momentum. However, it probably does describe the conditions for the **diameter** of a crater since the surface of the target is the region most affected by the Bernoulli flow. The late-time remaining momentum does not contribute to the lateral radially propagating stress, rather it contributes to the axially propagating stress. This is because once the full diameter of the projectile has penetrated the target surface, there is no further lateral "push" to the target. This is one reason why craters are not truly hemispherical. The same logic is expected to apply to the crater diameter produced by an LRP. For an LRP the initial stress conditions are identical to those of a chunky projectile. Only after the time $8r_p/3c_p$ does the target "know" that "extra matter" exists in the rod. Thus beyond this time the Bernoulli stress at the head of the rod remains. Use of the Bernoulli law leads to the well known penetration law for LRP (Eichelberger, 1956). Thus rewriting Equation 10 gives

$$\mathbf{u}'(\mathbf{u}_0 - \mathbf{u}) = (\rho_0 / \rho_1)^{1/2}$$
(22)

and if we assume the time of action is

$$t = L/(u_0 - u)$$
 (23)

where L is the length of the rod being "consumed" with a speed $(u_0 - u)$, then the penetration (P) is given by

$$\mathbf{P} = \mathbf{u} \, \mathbf{t} = (\rho_{\rm s}/\rho_{\rm s})^{1/2} \, \mathbf{L} \tag{24}$$

which is the equation describing the penetration of either a jet or an LRP into a target (ignoring the initial and final states of penetration, and material strengths).

(4) The equation includes the two stress wave speeds c_p and c_t. However, these speeds are not simply the low-stress values, but are averages over the entire stress histories. A more accurate integral needs to be performed in order to obtain the appropriate values.

2.3.5 Crater Diameter Versus Penetration Depth

The above logic is thought to apply to the development of crater diameters (d_e) . There is no *a priori* reason to expect the rules for penetration depth (P) to be the same. Part of the reason is that, whereas it could be justified to include only **part** of the projectile momentum for the lateral motion there is no obvious logic to use anything other than the **total** momentum for describing the penetration depth, particularly if hoop-stress logic is employed. This immediately leads to a different answer.

Again assuming a pseudo-hemispherical crater, with equal local momentum por area over the entire hemispherical surface regardless of angle relative to the impact axis, the axially-directed momentum per area at a distance r (on axis) from the impact site is given by

$$I = (4\pi/3) \rho_p r_p^3 u_0/\pi r^2$$
(25)

1

이야하는 [해야 하는 1 ~ . L 12 Hills 19 2 pri

化 化化化

÷

 $\{i,i\}_{i\in \mathbb{N}} \in \{i,j\}_{i\in \mathbb{N}}$

choice here is the next

 $\frac{1}{2}$

1227

ودالغا لغافهم

Alterior collation with confidential c

it a straight

÷÷

हे जनस्थित रहित्यों के स्वीतित हि 441 × 2-46 × 14

H c H 0.1 doi: 40.

Using the hoop stress logic then leads to

$$P/d_{p} = (1/2) (4/3)^{1/3} (\rho_{p}/\rho_{j})^{1/3} (\rho_{t}/Y_{j})^{1/3} (c_{t}u_{0})^{1/3}$$
(26)

Thus this equation gives a direct 1/3rd law for densities, but also gives a 1/3r law for impact speed. A modification in this law can be invoked by noting that the sound speed term, c_p is really stress dependent, and should be $c_t = c_{0t} + su$ where u is the induced loc-1 particle speed in the target.

Assuming the Bernoulli state to apply, we have $u = u_0 / (1 + (\rho_r / \rho_p)^{1/2})$. Thus

$$P/d_{p} = (1/2)(4/3)^{1/3} (\rho_{p}/\rho_{1})^{1/3} (\rho_{r}/Y_{1})^{1/3} \{ (c_{0t} + su_{0}/(1 + (\rho_{r}/\rho_{p})^{1/2}))u_{0} \}^{1/3}$$
(27)

For an Al/Al (6061-T6) impact at 10 km/s this equation predicts $P/d_p = 5.86$ which is too large by a factor of almost two compared to both experimental data and the results from the CTH code calculations (see later). We have not yet found the reason for this factor. To make the equation more in keeping with experimental data we insert a factor of 1/2. However, this factor is made permanent.

Next, we take note of material strengths (see below) by introducing a lower limit velocity term, u_{verit} (target, critical speed). Equation 27 then becomes

$$P/d_{p} = (1/4)(4/3)^{1/3} (\rho_{p}/\rho_{j})^{1/3} (\rho_{q}/Y_{j})^{1/3} (c_{e_{t}} + s(u_{e} - u_{t,crit})/(1 + (\rho_{q}/\rho_{p})^{1/2}))(u_{e} - u_{t,crit})^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(28)

٦

Note that Equation 28 gradually transforms from a 1/3rd law for velocity into a .../3rd law at high speeds, becoming

$$P/d_{p} \Rightarrow (1/4) \ (4/3)^{1/3} \ (\rho_{p}/\rho_{p})^{1/3} \ (\rho_{c}/Y_{p})^{1/3} \ (u_{0})^{2/3} (s \ /(1 + (\rho_{c}/\rho_{p})^{1/2}))^{1/3}$$
(29)

This transition depends on the ratio s/c_{ot} with a low ratio causing the response so remain in the 1/3rd law regime even for moderately high impact speeds, while a high ratio transforms into the 2/3rd law at lower speeds. Theoretically, the value for $s = (1 + \Gamma)/2$ where Γ is the Gruneisen parameter. Materials with very low Γ thus have low values of s. Such materials are frequently porous and highly energy absorbing (i.e., dispersive). Most solids have high values of Γ (about 2.0) and absorb energy less (although shock entropy-trapping still causes a degree of absorption). We thus expect very energy-dispersive targets to display the 1/3rd law at moderate impact speeds, while most solids will rapidly display the 2/3rd law. These expectations are in accordance with the conclusions of Holsapple (1987) who states that very energy-absorbing systems tend to obey

the momentum rule for penetration depth, while truly non energy absorbing targets tend to obey the energy rule. The meaning of energy "absorption" is that part of the projectile kinetic energy is irreversibly converted into heat and/or plastic deformation, which always occurs with porous materials and also occurs to a lesser extent with strong shocking in solids. Note that for shocks sufficiently strong to cause complete vaporization the heating is recoverable, since the energy eventually is converted into kinetic energy of gas motion.

Note that if the local momentum is not uniform versus angle from the axis this merely changes the leading numerical multiplier. For example, if momentum obeys the rule $I(\theta) = I(0)\cos\theta$ then the term 4/3 becomes 2.

As with Equation 21 which described the crater diameter, POD believes that Equation 28 contains all the relevant material parameters for describing crater depth, but that the various power indexes are possibly incorrect.

The u_{crit} term is not included in Equation 21 for crater diameters. The logic for this is that the near-free surface target response involves strong release motion. This means that the distinction between elastic-plastic response and the true Bernoulli response is less apparent, so the transition is more gradual.

2.3.6 Projectile Strength

The previous discussions have referenced only the target strength, but not the projectile strength. During the initial pseudo 1-D impact the stress states in both the projectile and the target are functions of their respective Hugoniots. At low stresses material strength results in an elastic region up to the Hugoniot Elastic Limit (HEL) and an elastic wave only is propagated. For stresses above HEL but below a stress σ (defined below) a two-wave structure develops, consisting of an elastic wave precursor followed by a slower plastic wave. In this stress regime the precursor can pre-condition the material for later response to the plastic wave. For stresses above σ the plastic wave overtakes the elastic wave, resulting in only one shock wave equal to the plastic wave. The stress σ is defined as that point on the Hugoniot given by the condition that the Rayleigh line from the HEL up to the Hugoniot be an extension of the path from zero stress to the HEL. Generally, both the HEL and σ are much smaller than the impact stresses for hypervelocity conditions.

Upon passage of the shock wave through the projectile to its rear surface, stress release will occur via a rapid elastic decrease and a slower plastic decrease (unless the liquid or vapor state is induced, for which both yield strength and shear modulus vanish), and these release waves propagate back to the projectile/target interface. However, from this time on the exact state of the projectile has minimal effect on the subsequent cratering process, while the strength of the target continues to influence the cratering process. This is the primary reason why only the target strength is referenced.

2.3.7 Strength Effects at Low Impact Speeds

However, these arguments are only valid provided the impact stresses are much higher than the HEL and σ values. For low speed impact the material strengths become important, ultimately dominating the response. Clearly, if the impact produces stresses below the HEL of the projectile no permanent deformation of the latter occurs. Likewise, if the stress is below the HEL of the target no cratering occurs (not even simple plastic indentation). The situation is similar to the correction terms used by Tate (1967) for LRP, where the Bernoulli equation is modified by adding a strength term to both the projectile and the target, as in

$$\sigma = 0.5 \rho_n (u_0 - u)^2 + Y_p = 0.5 \rho_t u_t^2 + Y_t$$
(30)

a particular a construction

contraction for events and until and

्यत्र स्टियारि कर्त्त्या वन्त्रीति व विदे

 $\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \right] + \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \right] + \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \right] + \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \right] + \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \right] + \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \right] + \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \right] + \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \right] + \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \right] + \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \right] + \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \right] + \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left$

andem enda Mir ed Tr

1949 1947 1947

id de la de

ä

- presentas - 14 - 14 -

÷ ÷

έz.

÷ -

ere teste site di finanzia di 1. secono di finanzia di fina

흑 문

i. ii 🎼

-

Note that this correction is itself wrong since the equation does not allow for \underline{a} solution at low values of velocity. A more correct version would treat the strength terms in the form HEL = ρcu_{crit} and $Y = 0.5\rho u_{crit}^2$, with u_{crit} setting a velocity limit for each material. This form of the equation does allow for solutions as impact speed drops to zero.

Specifically, if the Bernoulli stress limit is not achieved there will be no "fluid flow" induced and the response will become elastic-plastic only. If the HEL is not achieved the response is purely elastic. The critical velocities for Bernoulli yielding are given by

for projectile:
$$u_{p,arit} = (2Y_p/\rho_p)^{1/2}(1+(\rho_p/\rho_1)^{1/2}) = (2Y_p/\rho_1)^{1/2}(1+(\rho_r/\rho_p)^{1/2})$$
 (31)

for target: $u_{\text{terit}} = (2Y_t/\rho_p)^{1/2}(1+(\rho_p/\rho_p)^{1/2}) = (2Y_t/\rho_p)^{1/2}(1+(\rho_t/\rho_p)^{1/2})$ (32)

For an Al/Al impact of Al 6061-T6, the critical Bernoulli speed is 0.8⁻¹⁴ km/s. The corresponding speed limit for the HEL is much lower, being 0.039 km/s. Thus between these two impact speeds the response is elastic-plastic, and no Bernoulli flow occurs

For TFE Teflon, Y_t is about 300 bars and ρ_t is 2.17 g/cm³, while for aluminum 6061-T6 the corresponding values are 2.7 kbars and 2.7 g/cm³, respectively. Thus for an aluminum projectile and Teflon target, u_{kerit} is 0.315 km/s, while $u_{p,crit}$ is 0.946 km/s.

As an example of these effects, consider an impact between an Al 6061-T6 projectile and an alumina target. For alumina the density is 4.0 g/cm³ and the yield strength is about 60 kbars. We find the critical Bernoulli impact speeds are 3.84 km/s for flow in the alumina and 0.815 km/s for flow in the Al. Thus an impact speed of less than 3.84 km/s will not induce Bernoulli flow-style hypervelocity craters in the alumina target, but will cause flow in the Al projectile, causing a crater which is shallow relative to its diameter. The reverse occurs if projectile and target are exchanged (*i.e.*, the projectile does not suffer flow but the target does, giving a crater which is diameter). It is for impact conditions below the Bernoulli limit, where elastic-plastic response dominates, that material hardness values are relevant.

The above example explains why ceramic materials are useful as armor against jets and LRPs. The standard equation (Equation 24) indicates that normally the target material should be of high density to defeat an LRP. Yet most ceramics are of low density. It is the unusually high value of u_{crit} for ceramics that explains their use, which is due to the high ratio of compressive yield strength and low density. Most ordinance is of lower velocity than these critical speeds.

One technique for understanding the responses is to use what are known as P-u (Pressure-particle speed) curves. Such curves are a well-known tool for 1-D impact solutions. The impact stress is given by the intersection of the material Hugoniots. For most solids (except porous bodies) the release paths are very similar to the Hugoniot, resulting in paths which are essentially "mirror images" of the Hugoniots. To understand the responses for "chunky bodies" we introduce the concept of Bernoulli adiabats, by analogy to the Hugoniot being also known as the Shock adiabat. The Bernoulli adiabat applies only to compressive paths, with release following the normal paths.

This approach immediately explains an interesting anomaly: for 1-D impact of a low impedance projectile into a high impedance target the projectile rebounds after the first stress wave reverberation through the projectile, yet for a chunky projectile (same materials and impact speed) the projectile does not rebound. The explanation is as follows.

Immediately upon impact the pseudo 1-D stress is given by the Hugoniot state. When the lateral stress relief reaches the impact axis the stress drops to the Bernoulli stress. If both materials undergo Bernoulli flow this stress is given by the intersection of the two Bernoulli adiabats. If only one material flows then that material jumps to its Bernoulli locus but the other material remains on its Hugoniot. If neither material flows then both materials remain on their Hugoniots.

Figure 1 shows the case of the low impedance projectile impacting the high impedance target. The initial stress rises from (A) along the projectile Hugoniot to the intersection with the target Hugoniot at (B). This stress then rapidly drops to the Bernoulli state (D). The rear surface release wave now originates from the Bernoulli state instead of from the Hugoniot state (path DE instead of BC). Thus the projectile velocity merely decreases instead of reversing. Subsequent recompressions follow the Bernoulli adiabat, while release follows the normal path. Thus a series of reverberations in the projectile occur as the latter comes to rest. Because the projectile is simultaneously thinning as it spreads laterally each subsequent reverberation transit time becomes progressively shorter. Thus the projectile rapidly stops.

The same logic also explains the very deep craters formed when "strong rigid" projectiles (e.g., tungsten carbide) impact "weak soft" targets (e.g. aluminum, lead) at relatively low speeds. If the impact speed is above u_{erit} for the target, but below u_{erit} for the projectile, only the target will jump to its Bernoulli locus while the projectile remains on its Hugoniot, as shown in Figure 2. The projectile slows down via a large number of reverberations, and since the projectile does not significantly deform these reverberations have constant transit time. Thus the total time taken to stop is long, and the crater is deep.

This particular logic also applies to the case of trying to capture a particle totally intact (no flow except elastic-plastic deformation). To do so requires the impact speed to be below the u_{erit} of the particle but above the u_{crit} of the target. Since the particle properties are fixed the only option is to choose a target with a very low u_{erit} value. Referring to Equation 31 we see that this implies the need for a target material with very low yield strength and very low density. This description applies to the case of trying to capture micrometeoroids with very low density foams and aerogels.

우행해 다 한 바르테테한 한 다. [전한 19 20년 7월 11

1 - 1 - 1

indiate devices the distribution (see a line of 해하다.

-4-01-11-0

point to the test of the offertion of the तन्त्रीय त्रज्ञेलय करणा चयत्त विकासस्य विकास हा विकास हिल्ला हो हिल

the design of the second se

त्यक्ष कालक्षेत्र स्वतित्या कृत्त (श्रित क्षेत्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र

initial of the field of

जन्द्र हे 🙀 में क्षित्र के बाद हिमान 🕴 विक्षास्त र समास्त के लिए स्ट

- hind lie i-

heperate a second of the secon

1. Lot [1] - rot rogando [edd].

ज्यत् हे जिल्लामिक कि कि स्टि

The result of the strength terms is to produce significant deviations in response at the low impact speeds. Thus none of POD's equations are rigorous for speeds below the 1 km ; range.

2.3.8 General Comments on Scaling (Similarity) Laws

The above approaches reveal that it is rarely self-evident as to whether the analysis should be based on a momentum logic or an energy one. This dilemma has important consequences since momentum conservation logic (as used above) gives an inverse-square law (i.e., $\sigma_r \propto r^2$) for stress amplitude versus propagation distance, whereas energy conservation suggests a simple inverse law ($\sigma_r \propto r^{-1}$), for spherical divergence. Reality suggests that the true response is a mixture, with an index between -1 and -2. Further, the known non-linearities of hydrodynamics suggest that the index is probably variable also, depending on stress levels and propagation distances. Such effects explain why the various power indexes are difficult to derive, and also imply that these indexes may not even be constants.

An obvious question is whether the process of impact cratering should obey a simple" scaling There are reasons to believe the answer is rigorously "no", although a "reasonable approximation" may exist. The basis of this comment rests on work done by such scientists as law. Zeldovich (1992) who studied the following simple case.

Imagine a semi-infinite half-space of gas of initial finite uniform density but of zero temperature and pressure (this problem is clearly a "thought experiment" since such a gas state is impossible). Allow a piston to impart a transient 1-D push to the free surface of the gas for a short period and then be rapidly withdrawn faster than the release motion of the gas surface, thus transferring a ballistic impulse to the gas.

The result of this impulse is to propagate a shock into the gas and simultaneously cause the free surface of the gas to expand outward. Thus a "turning point" exists within the gas dividing the particle motion into two regions of inward-going and outward-going, and this point itself follows the shock front but at a lower speed.

Zeldovich attempted to find a single similarity rule that described the behavior and, in particular, predicted the rate of decay of the shock pressure versus propagation distance. He immediately met a problem: it was impossible to establish a single rule that simultaneously conserved both momentum and energy. However, Zeldovich was able to find an asymptotic rule that did obey both conservation rules provided a piece of the problem was "ignored". Specifically, if a "slug"

of gas at the leading edge of the free surface expansion was ignored then the remainder of the problem could be described by a scaling law which satisfied the conservation laws. This "slug" contained the gas mass which was initially compressed during the ballistic impulse.

Thus Zeldovich concluded that a scaling law could be asymptotically determined as the "slug" mass became negligible compared to the total mass in the moving gas, which itself continuously increases with time. For the case of a diatomic gas ($\gamma = 7/5$, ratio of specific heats) the result was that the shock pressure decayed with the 4/3rd power of the distance. Note that Zeldovich's problem was simple in the sense that it was 1-D and involved no material strength or phase change effects. Note that the power index was between -1 and -2, even though this is a 1-D condition.

POD is of the opinion that a similar situation applies to cratering. It can be anticipated that the solution is really one which asymptotes when a portion of the problem is ignored. This portion is probably related to the projectile mass and the mass of the target involved in the initial shock wave phase. Thus the solution may have two parts, one describing the initial material response and one describing the later cavitation phase. As the mass of the cavity (*i.e.*, crater) becomes large compared to that of the projectile and initially compressed target material so the response can be expected to approach a condition that can be described by a scaling law that satisfies conservation rules. This logic implies that simple scaling laws are to be expected only for impact conditions which produce large craters (*i.e.*, high speed, low target yield strength, high ratio of projectile to target densities).

2.3.9 Supralinearity

Although supralinearity has been experimentally observed it is not predicted by any known analysis based on hydrodynamics, neither do purely hydrodynamic codes predict it. Suggestions have been made that the effect is related to the fact that the projectile flattens (*i.e.*, "pancakes") as it impacts the target, and that this modifies the apparent diameter of the impactor. This logic has then been coupled with a suggestion that small projectiles are "stronger" than larger ones, and thus deform less.

The hydrodynamic arguments given above involved the term r_p^3 , this being a product of the crosssectional area of the projectile and the effective "time-width" of the projectile. In reality, the term r_p^3 is a measure of the volume (or mass) of the projectile. Since the latter remains constant during the initial impact the logic suggests that the exact shape of the projectile is not important, at least for small changes. This accords with the common assumption that spheres can be approximated by the equivalent-volume (chunky) cylinders and that cratering is a function of the projectile mass. If this logic is valid, then the "pancaking" process should have no significant effect. Thus supralinearity must be caused by some other mechanism.

A phenomenon that could explain the supralinearity is the "Petch Law" (Petch, 1953) which describes the strength of a ductile material versus its mean grain size. This law states

$$Y_{t} = Y_{0t} \left(1 + (\Delta/d)^{1/2} \right)$$
(33)

that is the second kajačili iz

1 - 1 ~ 월리 1월 21년 71 - 1

i Jean burn a clara

- - -

= nation of the second

i del

19-19-

Ŧ

ा । जिल्ली स्टब्स्

÷ - #1 Pr

1110

Ē Ξ

2

ander in denter a

199

ordow web fields

समान्छ नम् सम्बंगियसम्बन and the second of the second

10.5.00.4.00

Ę

17

the second second ÷

where Y_{ot} is an intrinsic yield strength, Y_t is the observed strength, d is the meant grain size, and Δ is a material-specific "grain size" parameter. The law predicts an increase in yield strength as the grain size decreases. Experimental data for aluminum (Anderson, 1990) suggests that Δ is about 50 microns. Petch's theory involved consideration of the shearing that occurs between grains. Based on this theory the quantity Δ is given by

$$\Delta = \pi G \gamma / Y_{\alpha}^{2}$$
(34)

where G is the material shear modulus and χ is the material surface energy per area for opening cracks.

POD thus suggests that supralinearity is related to target strength properties, and that this effect is related to crater size and projectile size. However, only the former is important because of the arguments given above. Specifically, the important aspect of the problem is the ratio Δ/r_e , the ratio of material-specific size and the crater radius.

To understand the logic, consider that the normal "bulk" yield strength of a material is really an average over a volume large compared with the dimension Δ . If the "active" volume under consideration (e.g., the crater) becomes comparable to this dimension then the normal bulk properties no longer apply. Clearly, if the crater involved only a single material grain the governing yield strength would be that of the grain rather than of the average material. On the other hand, if the impact were on a grain boundary the apparent material strength would be lower. Since the probability of hitting a grain is higher than hitting a boundary for a small impactor the average response will be a higher yield value.

To apply the Petch Law we use Equation 33 to define the effective yield strength in Equations 21 and 28, and replace the term d with re. Unfortunately, the solution requires iteration of the resulting equation owing to the form of the r_e terms on either side of the formula. However, the asymptotic solution can be readily obtained for $\Delta >> r_{a}$.

Let
$$(r_c/r_p)^N = (A/Y_{01}) / (1 + (\Delta/r_c)^{1/2}) \Rightarrow (A/Y_{01}) (r_c/\Delta)^{1/2}$$
 (35)

with the term A containing all the details of density, impact speed, etc. Then the asymptotic solution becomes

$$(r_c/r_p)^{(N-1/2)} = (A/Y_0)(r_p/\Delta)^{1/2}, \text{ or } (r_c/r_p) = (A/Y_0)^{1/(N-1/2)}(r_p/\Delta)^{1/(2N-1)}$$
 (36)

Note how we converted a dependence on r_e to one on r_p . Thus if the effective power index is N = 3.5 (equivalent to the index used in Equation 21, which employed N+1 rather than N), we obtain

$$(r_c/r_p) = (A/Y_0)^{1/3} (r_p/\Delta)^{1/6}$$
(37)

giving a supralinear term with a power index of 1/6 (0.1667), which is thus the "small-limit" index. However, the most-quoted supralinear index is that given by Cour-Palais (1985) with a value of 1/18 (0.056). It is interesting to see whether the Petch law can explain the Cour-Palais quote, without invoking "absurd" values for the power index N used in Equations 35 and 36.

The use of the Petch law produces a "downgrading" factor, F, in the crater sizes otherwise predicted, so we multiply Equations 21 and 28 by this factor

i.e.,
$$F = 1/(1 + (\Delta/r_c)^{1/2})^N$$
 (38)

Using $\Delta = 50$ microns and N = 1/3 we compute F versus the "normal" crater prediction, r_e . We find that for $r_e = 1.0$ micron F = 0.499, for $r_e = 10$ microns F = 0.6761, for $r_e = 100$ microns F = 0.8367, for $r_e = 1$ mm F = 0.9349, and for $r_e = 1$ cm F = 0.9775. We immediately see that the "effective" supralinear index varies with crater size (hence projectile size). For very small craters (*i.e.*, << 1 micron) the index approaches 1/6, while for large craters (>> 1 cm) the index approaches zero. Thus the apparent index, n, must be in the range 0<n<1/6. What is relevant is that comparing values over a range of crater sizes can lead to an apparent index in the region of 0.034 to 0.073. Specifically, over the range 10 microns to 1 cm (or 50 microns to 1 mm) the apparent index is 0.0534 (or 0.0546), which is very close to the Cour-Palais value. Thus the Cour-Palais index may merely be an "apparent" index which applies over a restricted range of projectile sizes. Figure 3 plots F versus r_e .

The corresponding value of Δ for Teflon is not well known since no quotes have been found for the γ term. If this term were similar in value to that of aluminum the value of Δ would be a factor of about 1.5 larger than for aluminum taking into account the lower yield strength and lower shear modulus of Teflon. This would have the effect of increasing slightly the corresponding values of crater size (r_e) required to produce a given F value, which in turn means that the size range over which the supralinearity is observed would increase slightly.

If the above logic using the Petch law is correct then a very important corollary results: the supralinearity does not apply over all crater sizes but is in reality a small-size decrease in crater dimensions. In particular, the effect disappears for craters above about 1 cm diameter. It should be noted that most (all?) of the experimental data illustrating the supralinear effect have involved projectiles in the size range of microns to mm, which is consistent with the above logic and expectations.

Two other factors could also produce a supralinear effect, namely thermal conduction and strainrate effects. If the strongly shock-heated regions were to rapidly cool via thermal conduction to deeper lying regions then the operational yield strength would increase. Normally, thermal conduction is ignored in hydrodynamic calculations owing to the fact that stress waves move much faster than thermal diffusion waves. However, this difference in propagation rates is small for very small scale geometries (below a few microns for metals). Thus very small craters may become thermally "quenched" and grow less than would happen without conduction. This effect would be strong only for the smallest craters, and should be negligible for craters above 10 microns.

÷

 $\frac{\partial}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial}{\partial t}$ and the first

6-1 A (J).

and the second set in the last of the literation of the literation

÷ 32 इ.स. डीर देखी जी तथी सी लिही है है न भर कर

hit densets a fitter that is a fitter and on some of

्याने संचय - I. I. I.

14-015-4-05

alla da serie de la la Er frigiging er

could be fattly of a

÷

4.1.800-00001-0.500-0.000

11.0644-17 计计算机

 $(1) \mapsto (1)$

3 -1 - 1 e

1.4 _____ ____

~ 한 만한 모두 일하는데 [10]는 11는

Strain-rate has been proposed as an important mechanism for supralinearity, based on the observation that the yield strength of many materials noticeably increases for very high rate conditions. However, this suggestion has not been well proven in hydrocode analysis. Further, it has not been demonstrated that the cratering is a direct function of the shock front. The increase in yield strength is observed for the shock front, but since the effect is related to viscous flow it is also observed that the stress relaxes back toward the normal yield value behind the shock front. Thus if cratering is related to the integral of the stress pulse versus time the strainrate effect will only slightly modify the cratering versus the absence of the effect. A more fundamental problem is the fact that strain-rate has the units of time, not length. To obtain a length parameter would require the combination of velocity/strain-rate. Indeed, if strain-rate is responsible for supralinearity then there should be a velocity dependence, such that higher impact speeds give systematic "smaller" craters than would normally be expected. This would reveal itself as an apparent drop in the velocity index. Proponents of strain-rate logic never mention this fact.

2.3.10 Brittle Material Response

Because TFE Teflon can behave in a brittle fashion it is appropriate to briefly discuss such responses. The major difference between a brittle material response and that of a ductile one is that the former can produce radial cracks (centered on the impact point) and an cuter spall crater surrounding the normal yield crater. Brittle materials fail readily under simple tension by tensile fracture. However, under compression (especially a tri-axial state with simultaneous lateral compressions) such materials display plastic yielding (especially if simultaneously heated). The compressive yield strength is usually significantly higher than the tensile strength. Indeed, for hard ceramics and glasses the yield strength is very high. Ordinary soda-lime glass has a compressive yield value of about 30 kbars (as evidenced by its ability to accept hardness indentations), while alumina has a yield strength of over 60 kbars (as evidenced by it displaying a Hugoniot Elastic Limit under 1-D shock compression).

We can develop an equation describing radial cracks by equating the hoop steess logic given before with the stress necessary to cause crack growth in the mode-1 manner. This latter stress is given by

> (39) $\sigma_{\rm crack} = \alpha K_{\rm hc}/r^{1/2}$

where K_{1c} is the fracture toughness (units of dyne/cm^{3/2}) and r is the radius from the impact point, assumed equal to the length of the radial crack. The quantity α relates to the local stress distribution around the crack. The latter is difficult to evaluate from theory since the stress is not the same as that for a static simply loaded sample with a uniform far-field value. Instead, we are dealing with a finite radially moving hoop tensile pulse which effectively applies its stress in a more local manner near the crack tip. Further, the fact that several radial cracks can occur spaced around the impact point means that the "far-field" distance can be no more than the halfdistance between these cracks. Thus α is best determined by empirical experiment.

Equating the hoop tension (Equation 8) with Equation 39 gives

$$r_{\rm crack} / r_{\rm p} = (\rho_{\rm eff} / \alpha K_{1c})^{0.4} u_0^{0.8} r_{\rm p}^{0.2}$$
(40)

where

$$\rho_{\rm eff} = \rho_{\rm p} \rho_{\rm r} / (\rho_{\rm p}^{1/2} + \rho_{\rm t}^{1/2})^2 \tag{41}$$

The following should be noted:

(1) The equation predicts supralinearity with an index of 0.2. Cour-Palais (1985) quotes this same index as being the one for brittle material response for the spall craters, versus the index of 0.056 for ductile materials.

(2) The velocity index is 0.8 rather than the roughly 2/3 value for ductile craters.

(3) Because of these differences in the two indexes it follows that "cross-over" points exist. Keeping all other factors constant, if the variable is either velocity or projectile size there will be a critical velocity or critical projectile size where $r_{crack} = r_{crater}$. Projectiles which are both large and at high speed will tend to produce radial cracks which extend out further than the corresponding ductile craters. Materials with low yield strength and high values of fracture toughness (e.g., most metals) will tend to have $r_{crack} < r_{crater}$. For this case the cracks are "lost" within the ductile crater. For materials with low fracture toughness and high yield strength (e.g., most ceramics and glasses) the reverse occurs. The ductile craters are limited in size while extensive radial cracking will be observed extending beyond the crater.

Experimental impact data from Hörz (1992) on TFE Teflon indicate spall cratering surrounding a yield crater. However, when the samples are sectioned (see Figure 4) a series of radial cracks are observed. These cracks are roughly equi-spaced around the hemisphere centered on the impact point. The hemispherical surface which circumscribes these cracks is observed to intersect the original target surface at the radius of the spall crater. Thus the spall crater radius is intimately linked to the radial cracks, and the latter define the spall crater radius. The evidence implies that the spall crater depth is determined by "peel-back" and fracture of the outer portions of the material between the original surface and the first radial crack from the surface. Thus Equation 40 gives the spall crater dimension. However, at present there is no simple manner for predicting how many radial cracks will be produced, and thus how deep the spall crater may be.

2.3.11 Phase Changes and Momentum Enhancement

Thus far the phenomena of melting and/or vaporization have been discussed only in terms of the induced fluid state which has negligible yield strength, shear modulus or tensile strength. However, as vaporization starts to occur another factor must be included, namely the

enhancement of the impact momentum caused by the backstreaming of the vapor. Although there is always some backstreaming material during cratering (e.g., the jetted material and parts of the crater lips which break off) the momentum associated with this is usually small if the material states do not include vaporization.

en ersett det det die State de 아이는 아파 도명에 밝힌

 $\in H\left[[0, \cdots, 0] \right]$

> ŝ 7

र (हर स्वीत्य] क्षेत्री विक्वियों हि के स्व

* #ii| + 1+ - 1

+ []에 안 주 [] 말

to the latest

4

111

÷

・「「「「「」」」」」」)」(「「」」」)」(「「」」」)」(「」」」)」)」(「」」)」)」(「」」)」(「」」)」(「」」)」(「」」)」)(「」」))(「」」))) 「「」」」)(「」」)」)(「」」))(「」」))(「」」))」)(「」」)」))(「」」))(「」」)))(「」」))(「」」)))(「」」)))(「」」)))(「」」))))(「」」))))(「」」))))(「」」))

Likell & Lighterative data and a con-

en anders her her en det verken her en er en etter i de statistique de la companya de la company

1 ----

consider and the address of the

orde in the first of the second

and table as for and constants of the

经国际工作的

The major effect associated with vaporization is a dramatic change in the behavior of the release adiabat (isentrope). For solids and liquids the release adiabats are steep and have very little curvature in the pressure-volume (P-V) plane. Thus the release wave speeds are high and there is only a limited spread in the wave speeds (wave speeds are given by $c^2 = -V^2 P/dV$, where V is specific volume). Furthermore, the expansion required to reach zero pressure is also small. Consequently, the stress relief is "rapid". The released energy (i.e., PdV) conversed into motion is also small (i.e., the shocked material remains hot even at zero stress).

For the vapor state, however, the release adiabats have significant curvature in the P-V plane and significant expansion is required to reach zero pressure. Hence the average wave speed is lower and there is a significant spread in release wave speeds giving the well-known "Taylor Fan". The time to reduce the stress is much longer than for the solid/liquid states. Thus the extra momentum is a consequence of the larger release pressure-time integral for vapors. The released energy for a vapor is large and ultimately becomes converted totally into kinetic energy of motion and thus the temperature adiabatically decreases as expansion occurs, for a full-vapor state (i.e., one whose adiabat passes above the material Critical Point).

For release states which cross the two-phase liquid-vapor condition there is a gradual change from the liquid behavior to the pure vapor behavior as the initial shock $loadin_{\xi}$ increases.

If cratering is dependent on net momentum then the vaporization will cause deeper craters, but will have little effect on crater diameter since the latter is mostly determined during the initial reverberation within the projectile during which the "long release tail" has not developed. For total vaporization of the projectile the net momentum increases by considerably less than a factor of two, partly because the vapor state of the projectile occurs upon generation of the first release wave from the back of the impactor, and at this time the projectile is moving fo; ward with about half the initial impact speed, but also because the vapor cloud expands hemispherically upstream.

Since half the projectile momentum (for a like-on-like impact) is transferred to the target during the first shock wave motion from the projectile/target interface back to the target free surface, only the second half of the momentum can "bounce". Thus at worst we expect the total momentum to be 1.5 the initial projectile value. This is an upper limit since it assumes the rebounding material remains as a solid particle with no lateral spreading.

An approximate evaluation of the additional momentum for total vaporization can be obtained by using the logic developed by Gurney (1943). The essence of Gurney's theories is that the expanding vapor cloud rapidly asymptotes to a condition where there is a leading edge velocity, u_{∞} , which becomes a constant, and the gas between the source of the gas expansion and the leading edge, at r_{∞} , has a linear distance relationship of the form $u(r) = ru_{\infty} r_{\infty}$. The second assumption is that, at any time, the density in the vapor cloud is a constant determined solely by the volume swept out by the advancing edge r_{∞} versus the source. Using these rules, and assuming hemispherical expansion from a fixed source we integrate the energy within the hemisphere and set it to one-half of the impactor energy (since one-half is transferred during the same wave motion) to get

$$u_{\omega} = (5/6)^{1/2} u_0$$
 (42)

We now integrate over the hemisphere to obtain the net directed momentum (*i.e.*, along the impact axis) to get

$$I = (3/16) (5/6)^{1/2} I_0$$
(43)

where I_0 is the initial projectile momentum. Thus the total momentum becomes

.

$$I_{\text{total}} = 1.171 I_0$$
 (44)

A further refinement occurs when we assume that the vapor expansion occurs from a moving source. For a like-on-like impact this speed is $-u_0/2$, where we define a positive speed as the backstreaming motion, and the initial impact speed as negative. Hence the velocity distribution becomes

$$u_{r} = - u_{0}/2 + r/r_{\infty}(u_{\infty} + u_{0}/2)$$
(45)

Note that this implies there is a "turning point" within the vapor, which divides the flow into two regions, one following the projectile/target interface and the other flowing back upstream. Next, for a like-on-like impact one-half of the kinetic energy is transferred to the target during the first shock wave transit through the projectile, before the vapor expansion starts. We therefore equate the remaining half-energy with the energy in the hemispherical cloud by integrating

0.5 KE_p =
$$\pi r_p^3 \rho_p u_0^2 / 3 = \int_0^{r_w} 2\pi r^2 \rho_p^* (u_r^2 / 2) dr$$
 (46)

where

$$\dot{\rho_p} = 2\rho_p \left(r_p/r_{\infty}\right)^3 \tag{47}$$

Solving, we obtain: $u_{\infty} = +u_0/4$ (48)

Thus the vapor backstreams with a leading edge speed of one quarter of the initial impactor speed. Integrating over the hemisphere for the momentum we find

$$Momentum = I_0/32 \tag{49}$$

Thus the total momentum becomes

$$I_{\text{total}} = I_0 + I_0/32 = 1.03 I_0 \tag{50}$$

Thus the effect of strong vaporization of the projectile is to produce an increase in the total momentum by a factor in the range of 3% to 17%, with the true value closer to the smaller quote since the vaporization generates much of its motion before the projectile stops. For this reason the effect is not readily identified in terms of crater sizes, and the cratering response will appear to be "smooth" with no "jumps" as vaporization occurs. This implies that ultra-hypervelocity impact responses will appear to be continuations of the lower speed impact responses.

- কি কাল্য কি কি কাল্য কি কি কাল্য ক্ষেত্ৰ কৰা বিধান কৰা বিধান কৰা বিধান কৰা বিধান কৰা আছে আছি বিধান কি কি কি কি

म् - स्टिन्सियि विमित्रि सित्ते किंग्रे

- i - (0) - i - i - i

ित मुख्यीमां ने कुत्ता-विमि विमि

- 111日の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本 ited polloce distant de la s

411E.31 IA GRa -

i.

1.111

144 E 6 (649 B) 1 - 993

and such dupided to the second second of the second

a) Elementaria

autophilipping - ----

4.6101-4

利利 |同時日日 ・ 1946に デール・ショントロード・オード おんてきまた おうえおおちゃる うみむちおう 新聞税 副長をひ 아이에 비행하는 것 같은 아이는 아이에게 한 아이에 가지 않는 것 같은 것을 알았다.

Hi - |- |- |-

Because a portion of the target crater can also be vaporized the momentum can increase even more. However, since the peak stresses drop rapidly with propagation distance the target material subject to vaporization is usually only a small fraction of the crater, except for very high impact speeds. However, it is necessary to be aware of a "chicken and egg" problem. Lawrence (1989) has predicted a significant momentum enhancement for very high speed impacts. The source of this enhancement is the large mass ejected from the crater which is assumed to be in the vapor state and to contain a significant fraction of the projectile kinetic energy. However, is the mass ejected greater because the momentum was higher, or is the momentum higher because the mass ejected is greater? POD believes the latter is the correct interpretation. If so, the momentum enhancement provides a larger net push to the target but may have little effect on the cratering dynamics. This is because a large fraction of this momentum consists of a long-lived low pressure state, and this low pressure will tend not to cause much further cratering. Thus if the pressure decreases below that necessary to ensure the Bernoulli state in the target, the cratering efficiency rapidly drops. Overall, the effect of strong vaporization of the target is probably to deepen the crater somewhat, but not necessarily by a significant amount. This natter deserves further study.

2.3.12 Dimensional Analysis

Many investigators (Holsapple, 1987; Herrmann, 1986, and others) have used the techniques of "Dimensional Analysis" to derive cratering scaling laws. Such techniques employ Buckingham "pi" groups of parameters, as described in Bluman (1981). Thus because the quetients (d_e/d_p) and (P/d_p) are both dimensionless, the "pi" groups must likewise be dimensionless. However, this logic is really a mathematics-based one rather than a physics-based one. Consequently, it is necessary to correctly identify the material parameters which make up the "pi" groups, else erroneous answers can ensue.

For example, for densities it is common for the ratio (ρ_p/ρ_r) to be used. A composition group used by POD, however, is $((\rho_p/\rho_1)/(1+(\rho_p/\rho_1)^2))^2)$ which is within POD's equations for diameter. Whereas the former ratio is "intuitive", the grouping used by POD is not.

Similarly, it is common to find the groups ($\rho c^2/Y$) and (u/c) in many scaling laws. POD, however, puts these two groups together to obtain $((\rho/Y)u^2)$ which is still dimensionless but does not include material sound speed, which is handled independently.

The primary reason for these differing groups in POD's analyses is that, unlike the Dimensional Analysis approach, POD's analyses are based on a consideration of the physics involved. Thus POD's equations obey the rules of dimensionality as a by-product of the analyses, rather than as the starting point for the analyses. POD believes that deriving results on the basis of physical logic is a much more appropriate approach than the use of Dimensional Analysis.

2.4 Perforation Behavior

The above discussion applies to infinitely thick targets. As the target is progressively thinned, however, the following sequence of events occurs, assuming all other factors remain constant.

First, below a certain thickness the target rear surface will display a permanent outward bulge. This is due to a region of target beyond the crater depth being subjected to a permanent residual compressive plastic stress which attempts to relieve its stress by outward motion. This bulge progressively increases as the target is thinned. For slightly thinner targets an internal spall occurs (a void) allowing the back surface bulge to protrude even more. However, the bulge does not break off, and the void can only be observed by sectioning the target.

Second, with further target thinning, the bulge splits and lips are formed around a spall crater on the target rear surface. This occurs because the reflected compressive stress returns into the target as a tensile rarefaction. Beyond a certain distance away from the rear surface, the algebraic sum of this tension and the remnant of the still-forward moving compression add up to a tensile value which exceeds the local target material strength. This explains the void described above. The spalled region detaches itself due to the stored momentum which allows the resultant edge stresses to exceed the tensile strength.

Third, with further target thinning, the final spall surface (there can be multiple sequential spalls) approaches the original front-surface crater depth. The resulting relief of stress at the deepest regions of the crater also allows continued increases in the crater depth. Thus at a critical target thickness the rear surface spall meets the crater depth, and a hole is created through the target. This condition is generally referred to as the "ballistic limit".

Fourth, for even thinner targets, the central hole rapidly increases in diameter. Simultaneously, relief waves from the target back surface arrive at the front surface and begin to modify the crater mouth, ultimately reducing its diameter. Until this happens, the crater mouth is essentially "ignorant" of the target rear surface behavior, and the perforation response resembles a case of a "truncated" crater, where only the deepest sections of the crater are affected.

Fifth, even thinner targets cause the central perforation hole to pass through a maximum in diameter, and to then decrease. Simultaneously, the crater mouth diameter progressively decreases, as does the rear surface spall hole. These two latter diameters are always larger than the central hole.

Sixth, for very thin targets, all three diameters decrease in a systematic manner, becoming closer in value to each other and also to the projectile diameter. Ultimately, a hole is formed which asymptotes to the same size (and even cross-sectional shape) as the projectile. Thus for very thin

targets (i.e., T<d_/100) the projectile essentially punches its own cross-sectional image through the target. This effect is of major use for identifying projectile dimensions, since the target gives a direct measurement of the latter, while the damage done to the projectile 15 minimal. This minimal projectile damage is a consequence of the very short-lived shock pulse which enters the projectile. Such thin pulses undergo very rapid hydrodynamic attenuation. Thus the stress levels rapidly drop and any damage in the projectile is limited to a thin skin on the inpact surface.

÷

High and the production of the second production of the

er e genere 444

Ē

a si kilikila.

11

121.11 (111. : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : :

adas de serve (a l'apple) de a $i_{i_1} = j_{i_1} = j_{i_1} + j_{i_2} + j_{i_3} = j_{i_3} + j_{i$

na in the term - 時時間小園

- meter

a Babara -

or the public sector no state from the state of

ŝ ž

-

and shirt thread

4 =

i put in the c r. r. ∭ilja¢ kralj⊈il r

a tatija dijetectaj že jezači 1 | 44 | 1 1 | 9 1 1 -

1000

÷

÷

 Transform (\$4.0, \$4.0, \$1.0,

17 -----

N.

 $\frac{1}{2}$ 1 2015

[4] Apprendig and a long solution for a real sector of a sector secto

Ē

All these events have been well characterized by laboratory impact experiments. However, such experiments have been done over a limited range of impact speeds, or with only very small projectiles (e.g., micron sized) and with a limited range of impacting projectile and target materials. It therefore remains an issue of establishing the physics of the processes in order to anticipate the responses for generic conditions.

2.4.1 Stress Wave Logic: The Ballistic Limit

We shall attempt here to describe the processes leading to the Ballistic Limit condition. Note that the latter term has more than one definition. For some researchers it represents the condition of just producing a through-hole; for others it represents the case where the projectile just passes through the target (i.e., $d_h = d_p$). However, the change in target thickness (all other factors remaining constant) between these two conditions is quite small. Since POD is attempting to establish physical models for development of scaling laws we believe that such "nuances" are beyond the capabilities of simplified analysis. Consequently, we shall describe a seneric Ballistic Limit condition that does not attempt to distinguish these subtleties.

The logic invoked to explain front surface cratering implies that a spherbally diverging compressive stress wave moves through the target as if centered on the impact point. At distances beyond the crater depth the momentum law is expected to apply. This gives

$$\sigma_{\rm r} = \sigma_0 (r_{\rm p}/r)^{\rm N} \tag{51}$$

where σ_0 is a source stress originating at the projectile/target interface, r_p is the projectile radius, r is the local distance from the impact point, and the index N=2 for a non-dispersive system. We assume that the source stress is the Bernoulli one, given by

$$\sigma_0 = 0.5 \rho_p u_0^2 / (1 + (\rho_p / \rho_0)^{1/2})^2$$
(52)

and we also assume that when this stress wave reflects from the target rear surface it continues to spherically diverge as if centered on an image point at twice the target thickness on the impact axis. Thus the stress amplitude inverts into tension, but otherwise acts as if the wave continued to move into matter beyond the back of the target. The algebraic sum of this tessile wave and the remains of the forward-going compressive wave gives the net stress. The forward-going compressive wave drops its radial stress to zero at the crater surface. Thus the reflected wave generates the maximum tension as it approaches the crater surface.

Assume that if this tension exceeds the local target spall (fracture) strength, σ_{i} , the material fractures. If this fracture occurs close to the crater bottom, then the total propagation distance for the pulse was

$$r = T + (T-P) = 2T-P$$
 (53)

where T is the target thickness and P is the crater depth. Thus we rewrite

$$((2T-P)/r_p)^N = \sigma_0/\sigma_s$$
, or $(2T-P)/r_p = (\sigma_0/\sigma_s)^{1/N}$ (54)

But

$$(2T-P)/r_{p} = ((2T-P)/P)(P/r_{p})$$
(55)

Hence

$$2T/P = 1 + (r_p/P)(\sigma_0/\sigma_s)^{1/N}$$
(56)

and

$$T/P = (1/2) \left(1 + (d_p/2P)(\sigma_0/\sigma_*)^{1/N}\right)$$
(57)

Alternatively, since $T/P = (T/d_p)(d_p/P)$ we may rewrite to obtain

$$T/d_p = 0.5(P/d_p) + 0.25(\sigma_p/\sigma_s)^{1/N}$$
 (58)

100

100

This equation thus states that there are two components to the condition causing the spall plane to coincide with the crater bottom.

Substituting Equations 28 and 52 we obtain

$$T/d_{p} = (1/8)(4/3)^{1/3}(\rho_{p}/\rho_{l})^{1/3}(\rho_{t}/Y_{.})^{1/3}\{(\mathbf{c}_{0t}+\mathbf{s}(\mathbf{u}_{0}-\mathbf{u}_{t,crit})/(1+(\rho_{t}/\rho_{p})^{1/2}))(\mathbf{u}_{0}-\mathbf{u}_{t,crit})\}^{1/3} + (1/4)\{\rho_{p}\mathbf{u}_{0}^{2}/(2\sigma_{s}(1+(\rho_{p}/\rho_{l})^{1/2})^{2})\}^{1/N}$$
(59)

If N=2 the second term becomes

$$(1/4) \left(\rho_{\rm y}/2\sigma_{\rm s}\right)^{1/2} u_0 / (1 + (\rho_{\rm y}/\rho)^{1/2}) \tag{60}$$

Several relevant points can be made:

(1) The equation contains two independent parts.

(2) The equation employs both yield strength (with a 1/3 index) and tensile strength (with a 1/2 index, if N=2). We believe this explains the confusion over which strength term to use for perforations.

(3) The two parts of the equation have different velocity indexes. The first term has an effective index that starts below 2/3rd but asymptotes to 2/3rd at high speed. The second term has an index of about 1.0 (if N=2). Thus the combination of terms will appear to
have a velocity index (M) in the range 2/3 < M < 1.0. Further, this apparent index will itself not be constant, but will slowly change with impact speed, increasing if N<2, and decreasing if N>2. All previous existing equations (see Section 4.0) for the Ballistic Limit have a velocity index of 2/3 < M < 1.0.

and at the state of a data to का के 1 की कि कि कि राजित के 1 कि राजित के 1 कि राजि

- della -

ŝ -

<u>...</u>

3

a dil-i ol c

 Definition and particular to the second secon

्या । संस्थिति कि समिति के साम मिला कि सिंहा निवास समित के लिए है। जनसम्बद्धां के समित कि साम मिला कि सिंहा निवास समित के लिए है। mali kanang tung tung belapat s

1.9 49

such the term of a constraint of the second se

se steller tole (1116 - transle edited) with

110141-11

61.425.1464

4

- 2111日の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の

i i kon i ir pidanji mate allocation to the second se

(64)

i - e de la junta de la comencia de la 3414-89-1 1 K -

Figure 5 shows the effects of variations in N on Equation 59 for aluminum on aluminum impacts. As will be discussed in Section 3, the previous CTH calculations done for aluminum cratering in infinite targets demonstrated that, for distances greater than the crater depth, the stress decayed in magnitude with approximately an inverse distance squared law. Thus N=2 is a good approximation for aluminum.

It should be noted that, as the Ballistic Limit condition is approached, the refleced stress wave actually passes the crater bottom before the latter has finished full development. If the crater were fully formed before the generation of a spall surface just beyond the cratter bottom, the result would be to leave a thin wall of material at the crater bottom. There would not be a through-hole. However, because the crater has not completely stopped when the spall occurs, the continued hoop stretching causes this thin wall to open up into the hole.

The CTH data indicated that the deceleration of the crater bottom was at a pseudo-constant rate. Hence, the mean speed was almost one-half of the initial speed generated at impact.

(61) $u_{\rm ev} = 0.5 \ u_0 / (1 + (\rho / \rho_p)^{1/2})$ Thus

and the time to form the crater depth is

$$\tau = P/u_{-}$$
(62)

During this time the stress waves moves at speed c, and propagates a distance

$$\mathbf{x} = \mathbf{c}, \mathbf{P}/\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{r}}$$
(63)

Thus

$$x/P = 2 c. (1+(\rho_{A}/\rho_{B})^{1/2})/u_{0}$$

For an Al/Al impact, this ratio becomes 4c,/u₀. For a sound speed of 5.1 km/s and impact speed of 10 km/s the ratio is about 2. Thus 2T - P = 2P, or T = 1.5 P is the maximum value to allow the stress to reach the crater before the latter has fully developed.

In the same manner as was done for the sound speed term in the rule for cratering depths (Equation 28), we introduce a mean correction for high stress (high speeds) to obtain

$$x/P = 2 \{c_{\alpha} + s u_0 / (1 + (\rho_1 / \rho_p)^{1/2})\} (1 + (\rho_1 / \rho_p)^{1/2}) / u_0$$
(65)

which for high speed impact reduces to

$$\mathbf{x/P} = 2 \mathbf{s} \tag{66}$$

For aluminum s=1.4, therefore x = 2.8 P. But the required propagation distance for the stress wave to reflect and reach the crater bottom is x = 2T - P. Thus, T = 1.9 P is the maximum limiting target thickness (for aluminum) at high impact speed that allows the reflected wave to pass the crater bottom before the latter has finished its full "normal" (*i.e.*, infinite target) development. The above quote should be compared to the quote of T = 1.8P to just prevent perforation, as given by Christiansen (1992b).

For TFE Teflon s = 0.795, therefore x = 1.59 P. But the required propagation distance for the stress wave to reflect and reach the crater bottom is x = 2T - P. Thus, T = 1.295 P is the **maximum** limiting target thickness (for TFE Teflon) at high impact speed that allows the reflected wave to pass the crater bottom before the latter has finished its full "normal" (*i.e.*, infinite target) development.

2.4.2 Ultra-Thin Targets (Foils)

For perforations of ultra-thin targets ($T < d_p/100$), we assume a similar logic to that used to describe crater diameters. Again, we assume that the radially propagating pulse contains momentum which induces hoop strains and stresses, and that the cratering process stops when the latter drop to the local yield strength of the target. Thus

$$\mathbf{Y}_{t} = \mathbf{q}_{t} \mathbf{d} \mathbf{t} \, \mathbf{q}_{t} \mathbf{r}_{e} \tag{67}$$

However, there are two major modifications for ultra-thin targets. First, the effect of rapidly arriving release waves from both the front and rear target free surfaces causes the stress to decrease with propagation distance very rapidly, such that

$$\sigma_{r} = \sigma_{0} \left(r_{p} / r \right)^{N} \tag{68}$$

with N >> 2. Second, the effective time-width of the pulse is no longer related to the reverberation time within the projectile, but instead is given by the reverberation time across the target, since beyond this time the projectile has effectively punched through the target and there is no further lateral push. Thus

$$dt = 2T/c_t$$
(69)

Thus from Equations 52, 67, 68 and 69 we obtain

$$Y_{t} = (\rho_{p}/2)(1/(1+(\rho_{p}/\rho_{t})^{1/2})^{2} u_{0}^{2} (2T/c_{t}) (c_{t}/r_{c}) (r_{p}/r_{c})^{N}$$
(70)

which gives

$$(r_{e}/r_{p})^{N} = \{\rho_{p} u_{0}^{2} / (1 + (\rho_{p}/\rho_{i})^{1/2})^{2}\} (T/r_{e})/Y_{i}$$
(71)

Or

(

$$(d_{c}/d_{p}) = (r_{c}/r_{p}) = (\rho_{p}/\rho_{J})^{1/(N+1)} (\rho_{r}/Y_{J})^{1/(N+1)} u_{0}^{2/(N+1)} (2T/d_{p})^{1/(N+1)} / (1 + (\rho_{p}/\rho_{J})^{1/2})^{2/(N-1)}$$
(72)

en en politikation en la substance de la constante de la constance en

1000 (2)

र किस्स्रात फोक स्थान हो ते होति हिन् न्त्रान् स्वत्यास्य स्वित्य वि

 $[1,2,2], \quad \vec{n} \in \{1,2,2\}, \quad \vec{n} \in \mathcal{D}_1$ <u>1</u>2.

ा तथी तथीं के ब्लाम्सी दिक्कों कि में कि जिस्ते हैं। उन्हें तथी तथी के ब्लाम्सी दिक्कों कि में कि जिस्ते तथा तथा तथा

1.0

100

Here's Here

11-12-

ন্ত আছিল বিধি বিধায় উপনিয়া বিশ্বাদিন বিশ্বাদিন বিশ্বাদিন বিশ্বিদ্যাল বি

(73)

 $0 \leq || < || \leq ||$ 44

Ξ

★11日1日1日1日1日1月1月4日1日1日1日 ins to all parts in the l

~ 네바타바이 [] 바이 ~ 아 바이로 나가지? 1 4년 1년 4월 2월 11

그 바스한 일 같이 한 말 않는 것 같아.

 $\sim 114.5 \times 10^{\circ}$

ज्या (ते कि की विक्रिय का स्वयं का का का कि

TERRER AND A DECEMBER OF THE REPORT OF THE erse enterhilden die soll sind -

1.12

- HARRING TRANS

- 1 - 1 - -

Clearly, if N >> 2 this equation collapses toward $(r_c/r_p) \Rightarrow 1.0$, regardless of the values of densities, yield strength, target thickness or impact speed. This latter is an important point, since it accords with experimental observations. Thus the crater diameter in the target asymptotes to the same size as the projectile. For this case there is no significant difference between the crater "mouth" diameter and the central hole diameter.

The logic for N >> 2 is that, although local momentum must be conserved, much of it becomes entrapped in the surface jets and front and back lips and, therefore, the "effectiv- drive" on the target wall is strongly reduced. Also, very narrow pulses undergo rapid attenuation due to the release waves which overtake the shock front.

2.4.3 The Intermediate Case

Most investigators have concentrated on either the Ballistic Limit case or the thin foil case. However, Hörz (1992) has studied the details of perforation for the intermediate case, by tracking the hole size versus target thickness for otherwise constant conditions. We here make an initial attempt to predict the overall behavior as a function of target thickness.

Starting with Equation 72, and based on the above arguments for rapidity of scress relief, we assume that the index N is itself a function of T/d_p . A simple possibility is the function

$$N = 2 (1 + m d_{T})$$

where m is a multiplier whose value is chosen so as to make Equation 72 identical to POD's cratering equation, Equation 21, when $T = 2/3 d_p$. This latter logic is based on the fact that the crater diameter is almost identical to the infinite-target case for this condition. asymptotes to 2 when T >> d_p (the infinite target case), and to $2md_p/T$ for T << d_p for ultra-thin Further, dividing Equation 72 by Equation 21 we obtain foils.

$$(d_r/d_p)^{N-2.5} = 3T/2d_p$$
 (74)

which can equate if N = 2.5 when $T = 2/3 d_p$.

Thus we chose m = 1/6 = 0.16667. Hence

$$N = 2 (1 + 0.1667 d_p/T)$$
(75)

Hence for T = 2/3 d_p we obtain 1/(N+1) = 0.2857 for Equation 72, which is the same index used in Equation 21. Thus for T>2/3 d, we use Equation 21, while for T<2/3 d, we use Equation 72.

Figure 6 plots Equation 72, using the index in Equation 75, for (d_r/d_p) versus (d_p/T) . Also shown on this plot are the experimental data from Hörz for (d_n/d_p) . We see that the trends are very similar. POD does not claim that the final equation has been derived; rather we believe that the form of the behavior has been identified.

Applying the logic of Equation 75 within Equation 72 also leads to the following behavior as $T/d_p \Rightarrow 0.0$

$$(d_c - d_p)/d_p = (3.0 \text{ T/d}_p) (\ln (A) - \ln (T/d_p))$$
 (76)

where

$$\mathbf{A} = 2 \left(\rho_{\rm p} / \rho_{\rm s} \right) \left(\rho_{\rm s} / Y_{\rm s} \right) u_0^2 / \left(1 + \left(\rho_{\rm p} / \rho_{\rm s} \right)^{1/2} \right)^2$$
(77)

This suggests that the hole closes down to the projectile size in a roughly linear fashion as target thickness is reduced for very thin targets. However, the logarithmic term for (T/d_p) produces a net "effective" index which is somewhat less than unity, especially as T/d_p increases. For example, for $0.005 < T/d_p < 0.01$ the apparent index is about 0.894, while for $1.0 < T/d_p < 2.0$ the apparent index is about 0.776. These index quotes should be compared to values of about 2/3 given by Sawle (1969), Maiden (1963) and Brown (1970), and the quote of 0.895 given by Schonberg (1988). The logarithmic behavior for the term A demonstrates a very weak dependence on material properties and impact speed, in accordance with observations.

Figure 7 shows the effects of variations in N on Equation 59 for aluminum on TFE Teflon impacts. The CTH calculations done for TFE Teflon cratering in infinite targets demonstrated that, for distances greater than the crater depth, the stress decay roughly obeys a 1/r law near the impact point but steadily asymptotes towards a $1/r^{2.4}$ law with increasing distance. Thus N=2.4 is a good approximation for TFE Teflon.

Starting with Equation 72, we assume that the index N is itself a function of T/d_p . As for aluminum a simple possibility is the function

$$N = 2.4 (1 + m d_p/T)$$
(78)

which asymptotes to 2.4 when $T >> d_p$ (the infinite target case), and to 2.4md_p/T for $T << d_p$ for ultra-thin foils. The value of m is chosen so as to make Equation 72 identical to Equation 21 when $T = 2/3 d_p$. Thus we chose m = 1/36 = 0.0278. Hence

$$N = 2.4 \ (1 + 0.0278 \ d_p/T) \tag{79}$$

Applying the logic of Equation 78 within Equation 72 also leads to the following behavior as $T/d_p \Rightarrow 0.0$

$$(d_c - d_p)/d_p = (15.0 \text{ T/d}_p) (\ln (A) - \ln(T/d_p))$$
 (80)

where

$$A = 2 (\rho_p / \rho_1) (\rho_1 / Y_1) u_0^2 / (1 + (\rho_p / \rho_1)^{1/2})^2$$
(81)

2.4.4 Perforation Supralinearity

Experimentally observed supralinearity for aluminum targets was explained by invoking the "Petch Law" (Petch, 1953) which describes the strength of a ductile material versus its mean grain size. POD anticipates the size effect to also apply to perforations, and to cause the critical target thickness for ballistic perforation to scale with projectile diameter in a similar manner as does the crater diameter. Thus the above equations describing the Ballistic Limit, etc., should be "downgraded" for very small projectiles, by a factor F, as described in Section 2.3.9.

जेतराजी वहार मिलिमिनि स्थान हा व

÷.

is plane i de est ÷

1 10.00

्रा स्वत्रास क्षित्ति (जिन्द्र आहे न के निर्णत के तथा कर के वि

:-----.

र जन्म संसिद्ध हि । सिंग्लिंग के निर्म

<u>8</u>

To the two distributions of the state of the

- $\frac{14}{12}$

- identifier

a li s 0.00405 ÷. ÷

a spaces (state) - a constant a constant

12 (Jahr of 1981)

Number (state).

111 3

- terre en el al tatallatez

<u>a</u> - 14-

 $1,2,3,\ldots,1[1,4]$ <u>____</u>

신역전 _

the country of the second s

÷

tojs - ik

-<u>---</u>

a nije tali j

-

-

11000

it is which explore the original and place which is that

2.5 Oblique Impacts: Summary of Typical Behavior

All of the above discussions referred to impacts normal to the target surface. The following is a brief description of typical responses for oblique impacts.

Defining the angle θ as that between the projectile motion and the normal to the target surface, it has been observed in experiments that for $\theta < 60$ degrees the major effect is for the craters to develop as if the impact speed were given by $u_0 \cos\theta$. Therefore, all of the existing scaling laws are adjusted for oblique impacts by adding in a cos0 correction. Thus as the component of the impact speed normal to the surface decreases so the crater also decreases at both diameter and depth. Further, the crater aspect ratio changes very little, and the craters are essentially still axially symmetric.

However, it has also been observed that for $\theta > 60$ degrees, the craters start ω become more asymmetric. The "downstream" portion tends to become elongated. At this stage portions of the projectile also start to ricochet and material is ejected downstream at a small angle to the target surface (typically within about 15 degrees). Other phenomena include observations of the projectile itself shearing, such that the upper portion (away from the impact surface) can detach itself and impact the target downstream as a separate impactor(s).

2.5.1 Idealized Theory

The general response for oblique impacts can be understood if we start with an "idealized" condition; namely, the assumption that the interface between the projectile and the target has a zero coefficient of friction. We also ignore the fact that the projectile penetistes (i.e., "digs" itself) into the target. Under these circumstances, an oblique impact will transmit to the target only the component of momentum and energy that is along the target surface normal. The remaining momentum and energy reside within the projectile as components parallel to the target surface (we call these latter components the orthogonal ones). Since hypervelocity impacts produce an effective coefficient of restitution of zero (i.e., there is negligible bounce) there are also no components remaining along the target surface normal. Thus the projectile ricochets by skimming along the target surface in the downstream direction.

The above logic implies that the target response will always be that for the normal component of the impact speed only, and also implies that the projectile always ricochets across the target surface.

Reality, of course, is a little different. Because the projectile impact immediately causes jetting and the onset of lip formation outboard of the projectile diameter, the ability of the projectile to simply "skim" across the target surface is suppressed. Consequently, the orthogonal components of momentum and energy parallel to the target surface become dissipated by providing a degree of asymmetry in the crater diameter. This asymmetry is quite small until the obliquity increases to about 60 degrees. The influence of the orthogonal momentum and energy on the crater depth is essentially zero.

Following this logic, POD's cratering Equations 21 and 28 become, respectively,

$$(\mathbf{d}_{r}/\mathbf{d}_{p}) = 1.0857(\rho_{p}/\rho_{p})^{0.2857}(\rho_{r}/Y_{p})^{0.2857}(\mathbf{c}_{r}/\mathbf{c}_{p})^{0.2857}(\mathbf{u}_{0}\cos\theta)^{0.5714}/(1 + (\rho_{p}/\rho_{p})^{1/2})^{0.5714}$$
(82)

$$P/d_{p} = (1/4)(4/3)^{1/3} (\rho_{p}/\rho_{s})^{1/3} (\rho_{r}/Y_{s})^{1/3} (c_{et} + s(u_{e}\cos\theta - u_{cett})/(1 + (\rho_{r}/\rho_{p})^{1/3}))(u_{e}\cos\theta - u_{cett})^{1/3}$$
(83)

whereas POD's perforation Equations 59, 72 and 77 become, respectively,

$$T/d_{p} = (1/8)(4/3)^{1/3} (\rho_{p}/\rho_{j})^{1/3} (\rho_{r}/Y_{j})^{1/3} \{ (c_{et} + s(u_{e}\cos\theta - u_{t,crit})/(1 + (\rho_{p}/\rho_{j})^{1/2}))(u_{e}\cos\theta - u_{t,crit}) \}^{1/3} + (1/4) \{ \rho_{p}(u_{e}\cos\theta)^{2}/(2\sigma_{s}(1 + (\rho_{p}/\rho_{j})^{1/2})^{2}) \}^{1/N}$$
(84)

$$(\mathbf{d}_{r}/\mathbf{d}_{p}) = (\mathbf{r}_{r}/\mathbf{r}_{p}) = (\rho_{p}/\rho_{1})^{1/(N+1)} (\rho_{r}/\mathbf{Y}_{1})^{1/(N+1)} (\mathbf{u}_{q} \cos\theta)^{2/(N+1)} (2T/\mathbf{d}_{p})^{1/(N+1)} / (1 + (\rho_{p}/\rho_{1})^{1/2})^{2/(N+1)}$$
(85)

$$\mathbf{A} = 2 \left(\rho_{p} / \rho_{s} \right) \left(\rho_{r} / Y_{s} \right) \left(\mathbf{u}_{q} \cos \theta \right)^{2} / \left(1 + \left(\rho_{p} / \rho_{s} \right)^{1/2} \right)^{2}$$
(86)

Figure 8 shows a normalized plot of how Equations 82, 83, and 84 vary with the angle of incidence (θ). The equations are normalized by Equations 21, 28, and 59, respectively. Note that the angle of incidence must exceed 30 degrees to get more than a 10% change in T/d_p, and must exceed 35 degrees to get more than a 10% change in d_c/d_p or P/d_p. In fact, to get more than a 20% change (the limit of many experimental measurements), the angle of incidence must exceed 40 degrees and 48 degrees, respectively. Also, note that, due to the two components of Equation 59, for angles above 80 degrees, T/d_p varies linearly.

2.5.2 The Ricochet Case

We define ricochet as being the case where the projectile, in whole or in part, escapes from the impact crater before the crater lips are formed. For a hypervelocity impact, where both projectile and target behave as fluids, a simple condition for guaranteeing that the whole of the projectile can ricochet across the target surface is that the orthogonal component of the projectile velocity be greater than the speed of the corresponding target surface disturbance. The latter is the sound speed in the target, adjusted for the high pressure impact state. Thus we require

$$u_{o}\sin\theta \ge c_{ot} + s \ u_{o}\cos\theta / (1 + (\rho_{r}/\rho_{p})^{1/2})$$

strovo degrada a fasta a agas astrovasian dalla postanta dalla forma da presenta e a que se a que se a se a fas A de servicio degrada de la constructiva de galla postanta da constructiva e a que de la constructiva de se a fa oldered in the start daliant freezence and and

All Althur the shire

s litik () () () () ()

Ē

क्षे के अन्तर संग्री न कि 🕅 न न निर्मात

세 : 나렴면 ~

电动动力 拉拉 医

- Pinkon -

1. 하하는 형태가는 힘을 알았는 같이다.

that we are

div = 1 + 1 d

1071

(00)

where s is the Hugoniot term relating shock speed to particle speed, and c_{ot} is the target low stress bulk sound speed. Rewriting

 $\sin\theta \ge c_{0t}/u_0 + s \, \cos\theta / (1 + (\rho/\rho_p)^{1/2}) \tag{88}$

A second condition to consider is the limiting condition which ensures that the top of the projectile just escapes the crater lip formation. This is the limiting case for partial projectile ricochet. This case is defined purely by the geometry of the impact such that

$$\tan\theta = r_c/d_p = 1/2 \ (d_c/d_p) \tag{89}$$

Figure 9 plots $2\tan\theta$ versus d_c/d_p at various velocities. The points where the $2\tan\theta$ line crosses any given d_c/d_p line is the limiting angle for partial projectile ricochet for that velocity. The corresponding condition for the mid-point of the projectile to clear the crater is given by plotting $\tan\theta$ versus d_c/d_p instead.

A final condition to consider is that which ensures the materials behave as $f_{\parallel u}$ ids. Thus we require

$$u_{n}\cos\theta \ge u_{arit}$$
 (90)

where u_{ext} (defined before) is the minimum speed necessary to ensure Bernoull flow behavior. For impact speeds below this value the response becomes elastic-plastic.

These three conditions thus bound the ricochet phenomenon for the case of Bernoulli flow. For impacts which are within the Bernoulli flow condition but outside of both the ricochet boundaries, ejection of crater and projectile material can still occur, but this is not a ricochet condition.

Figure 10 shows a composite of Equations 88, 89 and 90. This figure also shows the two loci for top and mid-point of the projectile using Equation 89, using d_z/d_p as a function of θ . We see that for impact speeds in the range 2 to 6 km/s there is a broad peak in angle of incidence necessary to guarantee projectile ricocheting with Bernoulli flow logic. It's interesting to note that the limiting angle for partial ricochet is in the range of 65 to 60 degrees (respectively, for the Equation 89 criteria used) as is normally seen in experiments. Also plotted is the incipient vapor locus for Al/Al (*i.e.*, $u_0 \cos\theta = 10.2$ km/s). We see that only for very high impact speeds above about 30 km/s does this locus catch the ricochet loci. Above these speeds the ricochet is of an expanding vapor cloud.

Christiansen (1992c) has also studied ricocheting effects for Al/Al. For thick targets he derived a locus of critical angle versus impact speed. The logic used was that if the stress wave in the projectile travelled from the impact point to the projectile rear surface and then back to the midpoint before the mid-point itself reached the target surface, then the upper portion of the projectile can suffer breakup and cause downstream multiple cratering. Thus defining the mean projectile wave speed as c_p (shock out, rarefaction back), the projectile radius as r_p and the normal component of impact speed as $u_0 cos\theta$ (with θ the obliquity) we have

 $3r_p/c_p \le r_p/u_0 \cos\theta$ or $\cos\theta \le c_p/3u_0$ (91)

This locus is also shown in Figure 10. We see that it is close to the loci given by POD.

3.0 CTH HYDRODYNAMIC CALCULATIONS

3.1 Cratering in Aluminum

The CTH code from Sandia National Laboratory, Albuquerque (SNLA), has been used to investigate the cratering responses of an aluminum target. Parameters varied have included impact velocity, projectile density, and target and projectile yield strengths. In all cases the target was sufficiently thick to behave as an infinite body. For all cases the projectile was a sphere of diameter 100 microns. The resulting data have been mapped and compared to quations of the form

$$\mathbf{P/d_{p}} = \operatorname{constant} \left(\rho_{p} / \rho_{p} \right)^{A} \left(\rho_{p} / Y_{p} \right)^{B} \mathbf{u_{0}}^{C}$$
(92)

🌆 바빠~는 다네 비명한 연락에 볼 때 이용 같이.

The Resonance

 $\Delta (1+1,1) = W(2,\ldots)$ - 9 - 11) -

1

it is - [i-]

计控制计算机 ||-+|-+ ||-

: 🚊

- etal. Example: constant in the interval of the additional or in the second tenter or etal.

199

H HH III

il ann i e flutte trater:

के विक्रियों स्वित्य

> er 11 (d) 1 a

> Utilization in 비난 아이 아이 아이지

out would draft the second rest

िताली राज्यती के बीही है। 1 lefet- et i 101101

26.41

-

and
$$d_r/d_p = constant \{ (\rho_r/\rho_r)/(1 + (\rho_r/\rho_r)^{1/2})^2 \}^A (\rho_r/Y_r)^B u_0^C (c_r/c_p)^D$$
 (93)

Figures 11 to 20 show the data in log-log form. It is immediately clear that the indexes are not constants and that they vary with the impact speed. This effect is strongest at the lowest speed of 1 km/s (which normally would not be considered as hypervelocity) and slowly asymptotes to steadier values at the higher impact speeds.

To date, the best overall fits are given by:

constant = 0.0725, A = 0.60, B = 0.263, C = 0.664for P/d_:

(Note that these indexes are similar to those in Equation 28, except for the density index, and the leading constant).

constant = 0.468, A = 0.33, B = 0.258, C = 0.575, D = indetermimate (not tested) for d/d_:

These fits are primarily for data above 5 km/s impact speeds, since the low speed impacts clearly are near the limit of applicability of Bernoulli logic and expectations. It is gratifying to see that the responses are similar to the expectations.

Of particular interest are the plots of (P/d_n) and (d_r/d_n) versus projectile density and speed (Figures 15 and 16). Note how for the crater diameters the plots "curve over" as projectile density increases. This is the form predicted by Equations 14 and 21. For the penetration depths the plots follow a more direct power law, which is as predicted by Equation 28. Figures 19 and 20 show the ratios P/d_e. From Equations 21 and 28 we obtain a ratio which is complex and contains low power indexes for density, yield strength and impact speed. For very high impact speed, this asymptotic ratio gives the following equation

$$P/d_{c} \Rightarrow 0.253(\rho_{r}/\rho_{t})^{0.0476}(\rho_{r}/Y_{t})^{0.0476}(c_{p}/c_{t})^{0.2357}s^{1/3}u_{0}^{0.095}(1+(\rho_{r}/\rho_{t})^{1/2})^{0.5714}/(1+(\rho_{r}/\rho_{p})^{1/2})^{1/2}$$
(94)

Specifically, the ratio P/d_c then becomes a positive function of (ρ_p/ρ_i) and an inverse function of Y_e. The plots show a similar behavior. We thus conclude that much of the basics of the scaling laws for either crater diameter or crater depth are indeed contained in Equations 21 and 28, although we cannot yet vouch for the exact values of the power indexes.

Figures 21 to 26 show some of the geometries of the crater for the 10 km/s impact velocity case. The dark spots on the impact axis are Lagrangian points, as described below. These figures are split, with the right side showing geometry only and the left side giving stress contours as per the bar legend to the right of each figure.

Scrutiny of the CTH runs reveals many interesting facts. It is observed that the maximum depth of the crater occurs (in Figure 24) before the maximum crater diameter has formed (in Figure 26), and that the ratio depth/diameter is not 0.5 in general (*i.e.*, the crater is generally not hemispherical). Various tracer points (Lagrangian points) were placed along the impact axis. For these points the time histories of pressure, velocity and position were obtained. Figures 27 to 32 show such data for the case of a 100 micron Al ball hitting an Al target at 10 km/s. Both materials were Al 6061-T6 with a yield strength of 2.7 kbars. The Lagrangian points were L1 through L6 at initial depths of 0.0 (surface), 120 microns, 240 microns, 360 microns, 480 microns and 600 microns, respectively. Of these, the points L1 to L3 were within the finally formed crater which developed a maximum depth of 300 microns, giving $P/d_p = 3.0$. The final crater diameter was 500 microns. Thus $d_c/d_p = 5.0$, and $P/d_e = 0.6$. In all cases the definitions of depth and diameter are relative to the initial target surface.

The fact that these three L points remain on the axis and form part of the crater itself demonstrates that the material on the impact axis does not flow out of the crater but merely moves into the target. Only target material off the axis takes part in the circumferential rotational flow, with that nearest the free surface affected the most.

Immediately upon impact the peak stress is about 900 kbars. This is lower than the expected 1-D stress of 1.63 Mbars (perhaps owing to the artificial viscosity in the code?) but is considerably higher than the corresponding Bernoulli stress of 337.5 kbars. This peak stress rapidly drops through the Bernoulli value to a very low stress of the order of the plastic yield value, whereupon the stress drops much more slowly. Some residual stress reverberation ringing can be seen on the plots. The initial shock wave speed is 12 km/s at the 1-D stress, while the release wave speeds are even faster. Thus the 1-D stress lasts for less than 10 ns and immediately collapses toward the Bernoulli stress. The peak stress then propagates at a wave speed of near 6 km/s, which is close to the dilatational speed for aluminum, and decays in value with distance. This decay roughly obeys a 1/r law near the impact point but steadily asymptotes towards a $1/r^2$ law with increasing distance. Thus at early time the stress is obeying the "energy" logic, while at later time it obeys the "momentum" logic. The previous suggestion of mixed non-steady power indexes indeed applies.

The induced compressive strain during the 1-D condition is given by (u/W), where u is the induced particle speed change and W is the shock wave speed. Thus for a speed u of 5 km/s and

a W of 12 km/s the strain is 0.417 and the density has increased by the ratio W_{ℓ} (W-u) which is 1.7! Thus the concept of treating the materials as "incompressible" is clearly not correct for this state. Thus the conventional Bernoulli logic applies only after the shock moves away from the impact site.

After the stress peak passes a given point a stress gradient exists between this pulse and the crater surface. This gradient decelerates the surface and eventually brings it to rest. This deceleration is given by

$$du/dt = -(1/\rho) dP/dx$$
(95)

For production and a construction of the second sec

date of the first of the

문문법

म् जन्म हिंदन के स्तितित महात में लिये हैं।

ात्म विद्यालय का स्थित काट सेंग्रेनी किसी निक्रे की संस्थित के सिंह के सिंह कि सिंह के सिंह के सिंह के सिंह के

spectra colle par diret a cale - dalle

ममेरी समिति कि कि कि कि कि कि

● 2 - 金融 歴史はは、17月1日にのためです 4~ - 時間時間の5-0月1日の100-0-0月1日の10-1月1日の10-1日の10-1-1 ステレート

र करन्यता हल्कृत्वना प्रशित्तिहीं न से किन्द्रित होति विक्रिक्तिं न

hp in the and the state of the second

orden stadigiste fijs for hilliger

0.64 46-601.300

÷

- 4 p

1051

where dP/dx is the stress gradient. If this gradient stayed constant the crater surface motion would become a simple quadratic function versus time. However, the gradient varies with time and position giving a more complex solution.

The plots indicate a very small elastic recovery. The stress gradient appears to be attached to the rear of the shock pulse at a value of about the target yield strength.

The CTH calculations demonstrate that the yield strength of the target is indeed a major player in the crater formation. Further, a large region (extending to beyond twice the grater depth) of the target is put into permanent plastic strain. This effect is most clearly seen for the deepest Lagrangian points (Figures 31 and 32) where it is seen that the material is ultimately left with a permanent compression of about the yield stress. This is the response expected for a material which has been subjected to a pseudo 1-D stress wave which exceeds the Hugoniot Elastic Limit (HEL). Note that HEL = $Y(1-\upsilon)/(1-2\upsilon)$ where υ is the Poisson ratio. For aluminum $\upsilon = 0.33$, thus HEL = 1.97Y (i.e., 5.32 kbars for Al 6061-T6). Upon shocking the material returns to a state of zero stress in the direction of the stress wave but has lateral compressive stresses equal to the yield stress. Thus the pressure becomes 2Y/3. At these large radii the houp stress is very small and provides only a small correction.

A considerable amount of strain energy is stored within this plastic region beyond the crater, and energy also exists in the propagating elastic wave beyond the plastic region. This highlights the problem of trying to equate the impactor kinetic energy with the energy necessary to excavate the crater, as mentioned before.

3.2 Cratering in TFE Teflon

As was described above for cratering in aluminum, the CTH code has been used to investigate the cratering responses of a Teflon (TFE) target. Parameters varied have included impact velocity, projectile density, and target yield strength. In all cases the target was sufficiently thick to behave as an infinite body. For all cases the projectile was an aluminum sphere of diameter 100 microns. As with the aluminum runs, calculations were done at 1, 5, 10 and 15 km/s, with yield values of $0.1Y_{p}$, Y_{p} and $10Y_{t}$ (where Y_{t} is the normal value for the Teflor target), and for densities of $\rho_p/3$, ρ_p , and $3\rho_p$ (where ρ_p is the normal value of the aluminum reojectile).

The properties used for Teflon were:

density = 2.17 g/cm³, bulk sound speed = 1.29 km/s, yield strength = 300 bars, s = 0.795, Poisson ratio = 0.433, and spall strength = 200 bars. The melt temperature is 327° C and melt energy is 82 cal/g. These are POD's "best guesses" for the material parameters, since the literature (Harper, 1992; Moses, 1978; Dean, 1992; Rice, 1980) reveals some inconsistences (some references even fail to distinguish between TFE and FEP Teflon, which have somewhat different properties).

As with aluminum, the resulting data have been mapped and compared to equations of the form

$$\mathbf{P/d_p} = \operatorname{constant} \left(\rho_p / \rho_j \right)^A \left(\rho_r / Y_j \right)^B \mathbf{u_q}^C$$
(96)

and
$$d_{r}/d_{p} = \text{constant} \left((\rho_{p}/\rho_{r})^{1/2})^{2} \right)^{2} (\rho_{r}/Y_{r})^{B} u_{0}^{C} (c_{r}/c_{p})^{D}$$
 (97)

Figures 33 to 42 show the data in log-log form. It is immediately clear that the indexes are not constants and that they vary with the impact speed, as occurred for aluminum. This effect is strongest at the lowest speed of 1 km/s (which normally would not be considered as hypervelocity) and slowly asymptotes to steadier values at the higher impact speeds.

To date, the best overall fits for Teflon TFE are given by:

for P/d_p : constant = 0.68, A = 0.49, B = 0.23, C = 0.475

(Note that these indexes are similar to those in Equation 28, except for the density index, and the leading constant).

for d_c/d_p : constant = 0.18, A = 0.333, B = 0.20, C = 0.58, D = 0.333

These fits are primarily for data above 5 km/s impact speeds.

Of particular interest are the plots of (P/d_p) and (d_c/d_p) versus projectile density and speed (Figures 37 and 38). Note how for the crater diameters the plots "curve over" as projectile density increases. This is the form predicted by Equation 21. For the penetration depths the plots follow a more direct power law, which is as predicted by Equation 28. Figures 41 and 42 show the ratios P/d_c .

Figures 43 to 51 show some of the geometries of the crater for the 10 km/s impact velocity case. The dark spots on the impact axis are Lagrangian points, as described below. Note the dynamic variations in the shape of the crater and the repeated sequence of lip spallation. The final crater shape has a surface spall region surrounding the crater proper. This is very similar to the features observed experimentally, as shown in Figure 4.

A problem was met when trying to determine the crater diameters from the CTH calculations. For some of the larger craters the geometry was not smooth, with the crater outer region displaying re-entrant shapes due to lip spallation and surface fractures. Consequently, more than one possible value could be identified for the diameter measured in the initial target surface plane. This effect is indicated on Figure 52 as an error bar in the values of (d_c/d_p) . This problem of measurement also occurred with the experimental data, as discussed in Section 5.2 below. स्तित्र त्याद्र व्यादन्त्रसम् स्वतिष्ठि (सित्ति स्वति स्वति क्विति व्यादन्त्रसम् व्यादन्त्रसम् व्याप्त व्याप्त स्रितित्र कि ह्याप्त व्याप्त स्वति (सिर्वि सिंहि सि्ति स्वति स्वति स्वति स्वति व्याप्त व्याप्त व्याप्त व्याप्त

2010 - 110000 Mail

- नाम को है। एक मिन्द्री में हिंदी की रहा है। एक सिन्द्र के कि को कि के मिन्द्र के कि कि मिन्द्रियों के कि कि कि

and a stand probability of the second

A loop of Ref Inc.

[][20][[[[[[]]]]]]

छ-ो । में ने की की किरकार की किर्नेकर और किस्तित के निर्वत कर का रहे रहे 🥵

E. Stellarsonini, in the last of the la

÷

Scrutiny of the CTH runs reveals many interesting facts. It is observed that, as for the aluminum case, the maximum depth of the crater occurs (in Figure 49) before the maximum crater diameter has formed (in Figure 51), and that the ratio depth/diameter is not 0.5 in general (i.e., the crater is generally not hemispherical, and the CTH runs sometimes indicated a "central 'pip" at the bottom of the craters with the deepest part of the crater slightly off the impact axis). Various tracer points (Lagrangian points) were placed along the impact axis. For these points the time histories of pressure, velocity and position were obtained. Figures 53 to 59 show such data for the case of a 100 micron Al ball hitting a Teflon target at 10 km/s. The aluminum was 6061-T6 with density 2.7 g/cm³ and yield strength of 2.7 kbars, while the Teflon had the normal values of the projectile), 0.0 (surface of the target), 110 microns, 220 microns, 340 microns, 460 microns and 570 microns, respectively. Of these, the points L1 to L6 were within the finally formed crater which developed a maximum depth of 500 microns, giving P/d_p = 5.0. The final crater diameter was 720 microns. Thus $d_c/d_p = 7.2$, and P/d_c = 0.694. In all cases the definitions of depth and diameter are relative to the initial target surface.

Immediately upon impact the peak stress is about 550 kbars. This is lower than the expected 1-D stress of 900 kbars (perhaps owing to the artificial viscosity in the code?) but is considerably higher than the corresponding Bernoulli stress of 302 kbars. This peak stress rapidly drops through the Bernoulli value to a very low stress of the order of the plastic yield value, whereupon the stress drops much more slowly. Some residual stress reverberation ringing can be seen on the plots. The initial shock wave speeds are about 7.5 km/s in the Teflon and about 10 km/s in the aluminum at the 1-D stress, while the release wave speeds are even faster. Thus the 1-D stress lasts for less than 13 ns and immediately collapses toward the Bernoulli suress. The peak stress then propagates at a wave speed of from 3.7 km/s at 200 microns depth to 1.47 km/s at a depth of 600 microns, which is asymptoting to the dilatational speed for Teflon, and decays in value with distance. This decay roughly obeys a 1/r law near the impact pcint but steadily asymptotes towards a $1/r^{24}$ law with increasing distance.

The CTH plots reveal that a pulse is propagated away from the impact site. This is clearly seen as a "loop" of constant stress in Figures 44 through 46. The existence of such a pulse was the fundamental concept in POD's derivation of its scaling laws.

The induced compressive strain during the 1-D condition is given by (u/W), where u is the induced particle speed change and W is the shock wave speed. Thus for a speed u of about 6.4 km/s and a W of 7.5 km/s the strain is 0.853 and the density has increased by the ratio W/(W-u)

which is 6.8. The plots indicate a very small elastic recovery. A stress gradient is attached to the rear of the shock pulse at a value of about the target yield strength.

As with the aluminum runs the CTH calculations demonstrate that the yield strength of the target is indeed a major player in the crater formation. Further, a large region (extending to beyond twice the crater depth) of the target is put into permanent plastic strain. This effect is most clearly seen for the deepest Lagrangian points (Figures 58 and 59) where it is seen that the material is ultimately left with a permanent compression of about the yield stress. This is the response expected for a material which has been subjected to a pseudo 1-D stress wave which exceeds the Hugoniot Elastic Limit (HEL). Note that HEL = $Y(1-\upsilon)/(1-2\upsilon)$ where υ is the Poisson ratio. For Teflon $\upsilon = 0.433$, thus HEL = 4.23Y (*i.e.*, 1.27 kbars for Teflon TFE). Upon shocking, the material returns to a state of zero stress in the direction of the stress wave but has lateral compressive stresses equal to the yield stress. Thus the pressure becomes 2Y/3. At these large radii the hoop stress is very small and provides only a small correction.

A considerable amount of strain energy is stored within this plastic region beyond the crater, and energy also exists in the propagating elastic wave beyond the plastic region. As stated above, this highlights the problem of trying to equate the impactor kinetic energy with the energy necessary to excavate the crater.

3.3 Perforations in Aluminum

CTH has been used to investigate the perforation responses of an aluminum 6061-T6 target. Parameters varied have included impact velocity and the target thickness. For all cases the projectile was a sphere of diameter 100 microns. As with the aluminum cratering runs, calculations were done at 1, 5, 10 and 15 km/s, with the normal yield value of Y_{ν} , and normal densities of ρ_p and ρ_i .

The properties used for Al 6061-T6 were:

density = 2.7 g/cm³, bulk sound speed = 5.1 km/s, yield strength = 2.7 kbars, s = 1.4, Poisson ratio = 0.33, spall strength = 3.1 kbars.

The resulting data have been mapped and compared to equations of the form

$$\mathbf{T/d_p} = \mathbf{const} \left(\rho_p / \rho_{\cdot}\right)^A \left(\rho_{\cdot} / \mathbf{Y}_{\cdot}\right)^B \mathbf{u_0}^C$$
(98)

and to POD's Equation 59.

Figures 60 and 61 show the data in both linear and log-log form. It is immediately clear that the velocity index is **not** constant and slowly varies with the impact speed. This variation is strongest at the highest speeds above 10 km/s.

To date, the best overall fits to Equation 98 for aluminum are given by:

constant = 0.133, A = 1/3, B = 1/3, C = 0.75

The direct application of Equation 59 is shown in Figures 60 and 61. The resuonses are similar to the expectations. However, locating the Ballistic Limit threshold requires many calculations (e.g., at least two for a given impact speed, one above and one below the thieshold). For this reason POD has yet to fully investigate the influence of density, yield strength and spall strength. However, we anticipate responses similar to those observed for cratering.

n hie het eine werden hie het eine seen weben. Eine eine eine der eine stere stere stere eine stere eine stere eine stere stere stere stere stere stere stere

1992/11 á. ÷

spiritum in the in a state of section of the section

31428 111

ster in state is the design of a still all statements of the second statement of a second statement of the second statement of the

स्रियो व सिंहित प्रि

19 19 19

de el lo publicable

1-3. [36...31

ii iii

de de coll

a ta ta casadh tel-acall (1) International difference

in. $\overline{\overline{x}}$ ÷ 14 11 12

 $-\frac{\frac{1}{2}}{-\frac{1}{2}}$

1

÷ di q

1 -

karkala seu jain jaini ilaine.

a nin i alar

時中にす

effective entited or questioned states a printing of

1

Figures 62 to 67 show some of the geometries of the crater for the 10 km/s impact velocity case. for a case of "not quite" causing perforation. The dark spots on the impact axis are Lagrangian points, as described below. These figures are split, with the right side showing geometry only and the left side giving stress contours as per the bar legend to the right of each figure. Note the dynamic variations in the shape of the crater and the repeated sequence of rear surface spallation.

The CTH runs reveal many interesting facts. For the non-perforation case (300 micron thick target) it is observed that the maximum depth of the crater occurs (in Figure 65) before the maximum crater diameter has formed, and that the ratio depth/diameter is not 0.5 in general (i.e., the crater is generally not hemispherical). Various tracer points (Lagrangian points) were placed along the impact axis. For these points the time histories of pressure, velocity and position were obtained. Figures 68 to 74 show such data for the case of a 100 micron Al ball hitting a 500 micron thick Al target at 10 km/s. The Lagrangian points were L1 through L7 at initial depths of 0.0 (impact surface of the projectile), 0.0 (surface of the target), 110 micros, 220 microns, 340 microns, 460 microns and 570 microns, respectively. Of these, the points L1 to L5 were within the finally formed crater which developed a maximum depth of 350 micions, giving P/d = 3.5. Note that this depth is larger than the corresponding thick target case, where the depth was 300 microns. Also note the thin wall remaining at the bottom of the crater. The final crater diameter was 500 microns, which is identical to the thick target case. Thus $d_z/d_{e_z} = 5.0$, and P/d_e = 0.70. In all cases the definitions of depth and diameter are relative to the initial target surface.

Immediately upon impact the peak stress is about 900 kbars. This is lower than the expected 1-D stress of 1.63 Mbars (perhaps owing to the artificial viscosity in the code?) but is considerably higher than the corresponding Bernoulli stress of 337.5 kbars. This peak stress rapidly drops through the Bernoulli value to a very low stress of the order of the plastic yield value, whereupon the stress drops much more slowly. Some residual stress reverberation ringing can be seen on the plots. The initial shock wave speed is about 12 km/s in the aluminum at the 1-D stress, while the release wave speeds are even faster. Thus the 1-D stress lasts for less than 10 ns and immediately collapses toward the Bernoulli stress. The peak stress then propagates at a wave speed of 6 km/s which is asymptoting to the dilatational speed for aluminum, and decays in value with distance. This decay roughly obeys a 1/r law near the impact point but steadily asymptotes towards a $1/r^2$ law with increasing distance.

The induced compressive strain during the 1-D condition is given by (u/W), where u is the induced particle speed change and W is the shock wave speed. Thus for a speed u of about 5 km/s and a W of 12 km/s, the strain is 0.417 and the density has increased by the ratio W/(W-u), which is 1.7. Thus the concept of treating the materials as "incompressible" is clearly not correct for this state. Thus the conventional Bernoulli logic applies only after the shock moves away from the impact site.

The perforation case (400 micron thick target) is shown in Figures 75 to 80 (geometry versus time), and in Figures 81 to 89 (Lagrangian tracer points). The figures clearly show that the crater mouth forms identically to that for the case of no perforation. The major difference is the deeper spall leading to crater break through. Note how the bottom of the crater has a conical shape. These effects have been observed experimentally for impacts which just cause perforations.

3.4 Perforations in TFE Teflon

CTH has also been used to investigate the perforation responses of a TFE Teflon target. Parameters varied have included impact velocity and the target thickness. For all cases the projectile was a sphere of diameter 100 microns. As with the Teflon cratering runs, calculations were done at 1, 5, 10 and 15 km/s, with the normal yield value of Y_t and normal density of ρ_p and ρ_t . The properties used for Al 6061-T6 and TFE Teflon were the same as for the other calculations.

The resulting data have been mapped and compared to equations of the form

$$\mathbf{T/d_s} = \mathbf{const} \left(\rho_s / \rho_s \right)^{\mathbf{A}} \left(\rho_s / \mathbf{Y}_s \right)^{\mathbf{B}} \mathbf{u_0}^{\mathbf{C}}$$
⁽⁹⁹⁾

and to POD's Equation 59.

The direct applications of Equation 59, together with the CTH data in both linear and log-log form are shown in Figures 90, 91 and 92. It is immediately clear that the velocity index is not constant and slowly varies with the impact speed. This variation is strongest at the highest speeds above 10 km/s.

To date, the best overall fits to Equation 99 for TFE Teflon are given by:

constant = 0.25,
$$A = 1/3$$
, $B = 1/3$, $C = 0.71$

Figure 90 shows a comparison of the CTH results against POD's Equation 59 for N = 2. As expected and explained above, the equation overpredicts the CTH data for this case. The explanation above stated that N = 2.4 should be the correct case for TFE Teflon and Figures 91 and 92 confirm this. Locating the Ballistic Limit threshold requires many calculations (e.g., at least two for a given impact speed, one above and one below the threshold), consequently POD has yet to fully investigate the influence of density, yield strength and spall strength. However, we anticipate responses similar to those observed for cratering.

For the non-perforation case it is again observed that the maximum depth of the crater occurs before the maximum crater diameter has formed, that the ratio depth/diameter is not 0.5 in

general, and that in general the crater depth is larger than the corresponding mick target case. In addition, we observed dynamic variations in the shape of the crater and repeated sequences of lip spallation, and the CTH runs sometimes indicated a "central 'pip'" at the bottom of the craters with the deepest part of the crater slightly off the impact axis. The final crater shape has a surface spall region surrounding the crater proper. This is very similar to the features observed experimentally, as shown in Figure 4. In all cases the definitions of depth and diameter are relative to the initial target surface.

tinnellen statutelikken in entstatutelike

<u>÷</u>

83 (81 · · · ·

7 [1939

1968 44 - 1 -

ा साम्रान्ति करितिकरितिकरिति समितिकरित्य स्थान स्थानिक विभिन्न स्थिति । सिन्दि स्थान

 $\|\cdot\| \| \cdot \| \| \cdot \| \| \| \cdot \|$

B. B. Indexter and the second s

inepantieler entrepresente

十十世日

ni hite te conce

- 1.866 1010 an 814

1

19 aldı.

िसम्बद्धियाः स्टब्स्य व 17

1.664

and a construction of the state of the state

ŧ

a high source of by the particular sector of the particular sector of the particular sector se

en de la caracteria de la constitución la constitución de la caracteria de la constitución de la constitución d

the third of the $\{i \in I_i\}$

1991) [693] - -

(明朝)는 [4]에 무르한~ 스테스 [1]는 [2]한 프라이스 @영영(전·영영) [1]) र के संस्थित का है। स

Figures 93 to 101 show some of the geometries for the 10 km/s impact velocity case for the perforation case (700 micron thick target). The dark spots on the impact axis are Lagrangian points. Note the dynamic variations in the shape of the crater and the repeated sequence of rear surface spallation. Also note the odd crater shape with local radial cracks, very similar to those observed by Hörz (1992) and shown in Figure 4.

The crater mouth forms identically to that for the case of no perforation. The major difference is the deeper spall leading to crater break through. Note how the bottom of the crater has a conical shape. These effects have been observed experimentally for impacts which just cause perforations.

Various tracer points (Lagrangian points) were placed along the impact axis. For these points the time histories of pressure, velocity and position were obtained. The Lagrangian points were L1 through L9 at initial depths of 0.0 (impact surface of the projectile), 0.0 (surface of the target), 110 microns, 220 microns, 340 microns, 460 microns, 570 microns, 680 microns and 800 microns, respectively. Figures 102 to 108 show the data for Lagrangian points L1 through L7 for the case of a 100 micron Al ball hitting a 700 micron thick TFE Teflon target at 10 km/s. Note from these Lagrangian points how slowly the perforation occurs with a very long-lived gradual downstream motion of the crater bottom.

3.5 Oblique Impacts into Aluminum

The CTH code has been used to investigate the oblique impact responses of an auminum 6061-T6 target. Because such calculations are 3-D (and hence require much computer memory and run time) the only parameter varied was the angle of incidence, which was set at 70° and 50°. The projectile was a sphere of diameter 0.5 cm, and the calculation was done at 5 km/s, with the normal properties used for Al 6061-T6.

Figures 109 to 115 show the 70° impact as an isometric view. The projectile approaches the target from the top left, proceeds to cause a crater, and then ricochets off to the right. Figures 116 to 122 show the same impact but in cross-section in the plane of the impactor (i.e., a view "sideways" at the collision), while Figure 123 shows the orthogonal cross-section (i.e., a view from "behind" the projectile).

The figures clearly show how the crater develops a significant asymmetry, especially on the downstream side. The projectile is seen to "ride up" the extended crater wall and to slowly

stretch and fragment. For this impact, POD's Equations 87 and 88 predict that the upper portion of the projectile will suffer a partial ricochet. The figures clearly show that, as predicted, the top of the projectile never actually enters the crater, but instead passes over the crater lips to impact the target further downstream. Note also how this portion of the projectile essentially moves parallel to the target surface.

From the CTH data, the maximum crater depth is 0.42 cm. Thus $P/d_p = 0.8$. The crater diameter measured in the orthogonal cross-section is $d_e = 1.0$ cm. Thus $d_e/d_p = 2.0$. For an impact speed of 5 km/s at 70° angle of incidence the component normal to the surface is 1.71 km/s. For this speed POD's Equations 21 and 28 give $d_e/d_p = 2.0$ and $P/d_p = 1.0$, respectively. (Note that although POD's prediction for P is about 20% too high, no direct CTH calculations were done for an impact speed of 1.71 km/s normal to the surface. Thus the "exact" value expected is slightly uncertain).

For the 50° impact the prediction given before (Figure 10) suggests that the projectile should be on the limit of ricocheting. The CTH results confirm this. Figures 124 through 128 show a "side" view of the impact, and Figure 129 shows the "rear" view. It is seen that the top of the projectile initially just escapes its own crater at early time. However, the crater is still growing and succeeds in just catching the projectile fragments at later time, whereafter the projectile never subsequently escapes its own crater, although there is a lot of lip formation and ejecta. The final lateral crater diameter is 1.44 cm (d_c/d_p = 2.88) while the depth is 0.634 cm (P/d_p = 1.27). These values should be compared to 2.9 and 1.5, respectively, which are the expectations for this case (normal impact speed component of 3.21 km/s). Thus the CTH calculations confirm that oblique cratering **does** obey the "cosine law" for depth of penetration and orthogonal crater diameter.

An important point to note is that these particular CTH calculations were done for a much larger projectile (0.5 cm) than were all the previous calculations (100 microns) for normal impacts. Yet the scaling rules still apply! This demonstrates that (as POD previously stated) the "supralinearity" effect is not associated with hydrodynamics per se. However, this fact also suggests that the effect is not associated with changes in strain rates either. POD therefore believes that the Petch Law is still the most probable explanation for supralinearity.

An issue raised in Section 1.4 concerned the possibility that the cosine law breaks down for very high speed impacts, since the latter might be dominated by energy rather than momentum. However, none of POD's analyses invoke energy as a criterion for cratering. Based on this fact, POD presently believes that the cosine law continues to apply even for the highest impact speeds.

4.0 COMPARISONS WITH OTHER SCALING LAWS

4.1 Cratering in Aluminum

A large number of existing scaling laws describing either penetration depth and/cr crater diameter have been identified and compared. Christiansen (1992a,b) has given quotes for the Cour-Palais equations. Schonberg (1989) has also listed many of these laws. For convenience we include the equations from his report, together with his list of references, in Appendix B (Note that Schonberg's data accidently misquotes the Cour-Palais equations, giving a velocity index of 4/3 instead of 2/3. For this reason POD uses the Christiansen quotes only). Figure 130 compares the results of POD's Equations 21 and 28 with CTH calculations. We see that for a projectile and target both of Al 6061-T6 the equations give good fits to the CTH predictions. Figures 131 to 141 show comparisons between POD's equations and these other scaling laws for the same impact conditions.

-

Disconstruction of the second se

· tetra and birth date dirbe - i i i - mail ii bhilithe baa

n de de l'euroèfen i leiter e estil de leiten de leiten et en endere en de territere de leiten et en enten de n Anne en entendere en entendere en entendere en entendere en de territere en entendere en entendere en entendere

...... -

it is a subset of the second sec

a hard should

- Nacional Antonio

in the second second

apatro a talla and the defaile of High

191

130 b - 3 1 व के हिंस 1 **आ फेल्स (**1620 days - 3 - 44 ab s it is seen to be whith the

ांव के वास्त्रीस्तर के 1 की लिखी रहे के 10 र र के वी रहेता कि

DERECT STATEMENT AND DERECT

Of all the existing equations the one by Sedgwick et al. (1978) seems to be the closest to the CTH data for both penetration depth and crater diameter. The good agreement with Sedgwick's equations is not entirely unexpected, since his equation is itself based on fits to calculations done with the HELP hydrodynamic code. If anything, this merely proves that CTH and HELP give similar answers (both correct or both incorrect?).

We see that the scaling laws of Cour-Palais (1985) (for $d_p = 1$ cm) and Bruce (1962) are very close to POD's equations. Cour-Palais' equation utilizes a supralinearity term d^{0.056}, and is

$$P/d_{p} = 5.24 \ d_{p}^{0.056} \ (\rho_{p}/\rho_{1})^{0.5} \ (1/H)^{0.25} \ (u_{0}\cos\theta/c_{0})^{2/3}$$
(100)

where H is the Brinell hardness number.

It is of interest to note the good agreement of his equation for unit diameter. As stated in Section 2.3.9, POD believes the supralinear index effectively goes to zero for a 1 cm diameter projectile.

Unfortunately, the later data of Bruce (1979) gives a much poorer fit. Other reasonable fits are those by Dunn, Goodman-Liles, Sawle, and (for crater diameter only) Summers. The scaling laws of Christman, Herrmann-Jones, Sorenson, and Summers-Charters give much poorer fits. Disconcertingly, the law of Summers-Charters (P/d_n) shows the wrong power index versus impact speed, indicating an index greater than unity. This is contrary to all other law, experimental observations and physical logic, except at very low impact speeds. It is possible that this is another misquote by Schonberg. POD has not yet checked this possibility.

With regard to experimental data there are some ambiguities since not all researchers have used consistent definitions of crater diameter and depth. This would help explain why differing "fits" to similar experiments are often seen to be "off-set" from one another on the plots. The most respected definitions (Cour-Palais) are those that reference the original target surface, and POD's analysis and measurements from the CTH calculations have used these definitions.

4.2 Cratering in TFE Teflon

The results of POD's Equations 21 and 28 were shown in Figure 52. We see that for a projectile of Al 6061-T6 these equations give good fits to the CTH predictions, being about 18% low across the entire velocity range. A large number of existing scaling laws describing either penetration depth and/or crater diameter have been identified and compared. Schonberg (1989) has listed many of these laws. For convenience, we list the appropriate laws, and Schonberg's references in Appendix B. However, these laws are mostly based on observation for aluminum targets. Therefore, those equations which do not explicitly contain material yield strengths cannot be used to describe Teflon targets. Consequently, only those laws which do contain the yield parameter have been used. Figures 142 through 146 show the predictions from these other scaling laws for the case of an AL 6061-T6 projectile into Teflon.

If these other scaling laws were truly "generic" they should fit the Teflon data just as well as they did the aluminum data, when the appropriate material properties are used. It is clear, however, that this does not happen. POD's equations, however, do gives good fits to both Teflon and aluminum data.

Only the equations of Sedgwick, Bruce (his 1979 version), Dunn and Sorenson can be used for these comparisons, since none of the others contain the yield parameter (although some contain hardness numbers).

The Cour-Palais equation makes use of Brinell Hardness of the target, rather than the yield strength. This is unfortunate, since the Cour-Palais equation is frequently used by NASA for cratering predictions. The problem with hardness numbers is that they do not directly relate to other material properties, such as yield, and are difficult to compare if different scales are used for different materials. Thus while aluminum has a well quoted Brinell hardness number (BHN 95 for 6061-T6), TFE Teflon has a Shore hardness of D52. An **approximate** equivalent is a Brinell value of about BHN5 (or Rockwell R60) (Harper, 1992). Using the Cour-Palais equation with this hardness value, with a Teflon density of 2.17 g/cm³, and a sound speed of 1.29 km/s, the predictions are too large for penetration depths or diameters, as seen in Figure 143.

The equation by Sedgwick et al. (1978) is reasonably close to the CTH data for penetration depth, but it significantly overpredicts the crater diameter. Sedgwick's equations give good fits for aluminum, but not for Teflon. Since his equation is itself based on fits to calculations done with the HELP hydrodynamic code for aluminum, this demonstrates that the latter fit is somewhat fortuitous. POD believes this is an example of wrongly choosing the "pi" groups for the equation, as discussed earlier.

We see that the scaling laws of Bruce (1979) give very poor fits (grossly overpredicting), for either depth or diameter. The equations of Bruce (1979) give very poor fits to aluminum data, also. Dunn's equations also give gross overpredictions for both depth and diameter for Teflon, but give reasonable fits for aluminum. Lastly, Sorenson's (1962) equations give a good fit for Teflon depth data, but overpredict the diameter data. Sorenson's equations give gross underpredictions for both depths and diameters for aluminum.

zadiluktivite a modenenace ave a terra. A te el estati dit cherci a za servizio

services restances in a service of the site of the service of the

÷.

With regard to experimental data there are some ambiguities since not all investignors have used consistent definitions of crater diameter and depth. This would help explain why differing "fits" to similar experiments are often seen to be "off-set" from one another on the plots. The most respected definitions are those that reference the original target surface, and POIs's analysis and measurements from the CTH calculations have used these definitions.

POD concludes that, unlike the POD equations presented here, practically none of the previous existing scaling laws can be considered generic.

4.3 Perforations in Aluminum

Several existing scaling laws describing perforation, specifically the Ballistic Linit, have been identified and compared. McDonnell and Sullivan (1992) have listed many of these laws. For convenience, we list the appropriate laws, and McDonnell's references in Appendix B. Figures 147 and 148 show the predictions from the laws for the case of an Al 6061-T6 projectile into Al 6061-T6. Also shown are the results of POD's Equation 59. We have previously shown in Figures 60 and 61 that, for a projectile of Al 6061-T6, this equation gives a good fit to the CTH predictions.

In Figure 147, it is seen that of the various equations by McDonnell (1992), his Equations 6, 7, and 10 all closely fit the CTH data for Al 6061-T6 projectile and target, provided the value of 800 bars is used for σ_{Al} (as done by McDonnell), σ_l is set to 2.7 kbars, and $d_p = 1.0$ cm (to "remove" the supralinear term, as suggested by POD in Section 2.3.9 for such large projectiles). However, his Equation 11 (McDonnell, 1979) is a poor fit, tending to rise too fast as the impact speed increases. McDonnell assumes that the tensile strength should be used, whereas POD concluded that both yield and tensile strengths are needed, as per Equation 59. All three of these McDonnell's equations are close fits to the CTH data. However, since McDonnell recommends (in his report) the use of his Equation 10, and since it fit POD's Equation 59 the best, we have used this equation in Figure 148 to compare with the predictions of scaling laws from other investigators.

The equation by Naumann (1966) over-predicts the CTH data by a factor of about three, and is clearly not good for aluminum into aluminum.

The equation by Cour-Palais (1979) is reasonable for an Al/Al impact, but is comistently a factor of about 1.2 too high. Perhaps this is because the equation was based on a softer material than Al 6061-T6.

Both the equations of Fish and Summers (1965) and of Pailer and Grün (1980) involve a term, ε , describing ductility. Since this quantity is not well defined it is difficult to determine exactly how well either of these equations fit the CTH data. However, both equations have the highest of all the various velocity indexes, suggesting over-predictions at higher speeds.

For predictions of the perforation hole sizes, equations have been given by Maiden et al. (1964), McHugh (1962), Sawle (1969), and Brown (1970). All of these equations have the property of predicting significantly ever larger holes as the impact velocity increases. Further, only that by Sawle includes material densities, most only use linear dimensions!

Herrmann and Wilbeck (1986) point out that such equations rarely fit a wide range of data. The equations by Sawle, Maiden and Brown imply that the hole size increases with almost a $(T/d_p)^{2/3}$ rule, but the data is not well confirmed. Brown observed "odd non-linearities" as the target thickness decreased to zero, but no rational explanation was given.

POD's Equations 75 and 76 indicated a roughly simple linear rule for hole size versus (T/d_p) when the latter was very small, but a reducing index as T/d_p increased.

4.4 Perforations in Teflon

As described above for aluminum, several existing scaling laws describing perforation, specifically the Ballistic Limit, have been identified and compared. McDonnell and Sullivan (1992) have listed many of these laws. For convenience, we list the appropriate laws, and McDonnell's references in Appendix B. Figures 149 and 150 show the predictions from the laws for the case of an Al 6061-T6 projectile into TFE Teflon. Also shown are the results of POD's Equation 59. We have previously shown in Figures 91 and 92 that, for a projectile of Al 6061-T6, this equation gives a good fit to the CTH predictions.

In Figure 149, it is seen that of the various equations by McDonnell (1992), his Equations 6, 7, and 10 all fit the CTH data (slightly low) for Al 6061-T6 projectile and TFE Teflon target, provided the value of 800 bars is used for σ_{Al} (as done by McDonnell), q is set to 0.2 kbars (as with the CTH data), and $d_p = 1.0$ cm (to "remove" the supralinear term, as suggested by POD in Section 2.3.9 for such large projectiles). However, his Equation 11 (McDonnell, 1979) is a poor fit, tending to give very low predictions. McDonnell assumes that the tensile strength should be used, whereas POD concludes that both yield and tensile strengths are needed, as per Equation 59. All three of these McDonnell's equations are close fits to the CTH data. However, since McDonnell recommends (in his report) the use of his Equation 10, and since it fit POD's Equation 59 the best, we have used this equation in Figure 150 to compare with the predictions of scaling laws from other investigators.

The equation by Naumann (1966) overpredicts the CTH data by a factor of about two, and is clearly not good for aluminum into TFE Teflon. In Section 4.3 it was shown that Naumann was also high by a factor of about three for aluminum into aluminum.

The equation by Cour-Palais (1979) is too low by a factor of about 0.6 for an Al/Teflon impact.

Both the equations of Fish and Summers (1965) and of Pailer and Grün (1980) involve a term, ε, describing ductility. Since this quantity is not well defined it is difficult to determine how well either of these equations fit the CTH data. For TFE Teflon, we took this quantity as an average of the values quoted by Shackelford and Alexander (1992). Thus we used $\varepsilon = 275\%$. However, for the Al/Teflon impact, Fish and Summers predict low (similar to Cour-Palais), while Pailer and Grün are very close to POD's Equation 59.

र मालकारः नां ब्रेन्जरात्मां प्रथानि होग्राई हो विद्युं कि विद्याप्तकार्थना किन्तु हो । जनस्थितः नहिंहीं रूप भिन्न विद्युं कि विद्युं कि विद्युं कि विद्युं कि विद्यु

91 - A ning tal.

जीवित वितास की तो र 4.6615

1.1.1

ित भी ता कि सामित्र के प्रिति के प्रति के सामित्र के प्रति के प्रति के प्रति के प्रति के प्रति के प्रति के प्र ति भी ति कि मिल्लिय के प्रति क विवय के प्रति के प्रत

e de la companya de l La companya de la comp

ः <u>----</u> 1.5.4.6.11 _

alqqqa [1 1 4

Ē or digital end of

1

1 1 -

÷

If these other scaling laws were truly "generic" they should fit the Teflon data just as well as they did the aluminum data, when the appropriate material properties are used. It is clear, however, that this does not happen. POD's equation, however, does give good fits to isoth Teflon and aluminum data.

5.0 COMPARISONS WITH EXPERIMENTAL DATA

5.1 Cratering in Aluminum

Some recent well characterized experimental impact data have been provided by Hörz (1992). These experiments have made use of a gas gun at NASA Johnson Space Center to accelerate projectiles of soda-lime glass at aluminum targets of Al 1100 and Al 6061-T6. The impact speeds were all about 5.8-5.9 km/s and were normal to the target surfaces. The projectiles were of 50, 150, 1000 and 3175 microns diameter. Hörz carefully measured the crater diameters for each experiment, using the initial target surface as the reference plane. The primary purpose of these experiments was to study perforations, consequently only a small fraction of the data were for craters in thick targets.

For the thick Al 1100 targets the values of (d_c/d_p) versus projectile diameter were found to be 4.33 (3175 microns), 5.01 (1000 microns), 4.92 (150 microns) and 3.2 (50 microns). For the Al 6061-T6 the ratio was 3.35 (3175 microns). This latter value is about 15% lower than the POD CTH calculation for an Al/Al impact. Soda-lime glass has a density of about 2.2 g/cm³ and a slightly lower sound speed than aluminum. Accordingly, Equation 21 predicts only a very small difference (*i.e.*, a few percent) versus the Al/Al impact.

Although the data base is small and therefore subject to some error, a distinct drop in crater diameter is seen for the smallest projectiles versus the larger ones. The larger projectiles tend to give a systematic trend in crater diameter, except for the largest ones. Comparing the 50 micron projectile data with the 3175 micron data there is an apparent supralinear index of about 0.073, while comparing the 50 micron data with the 1000 micron data gives an index of 0.149. These apparent indexes are both larger than the Cour-Palais quote of 0.056 and may be a consequence of the small data base.

Comparing the results for Al 1100 versus those for Al 6061-T6 we see that the crater diameters were in the ratio of 4.33 to 3.35, *i.e.*, 1.293. The only significant difference in these two aluminums are the yield strengths. Equation 21 gives an index of -0.2857 for crater diameter versus yield strength, while the fit to the CTH data gave an index of -0.258. Thus to explain the experimental data, assuming the yield strength of Al 6061-T6 is 2.7 kbars, requires the Al 1100 to have a yield strength of either 1.098 or 0.997 kbars. Engineering data (Shackelford, 1992) identifies this aluminum to be of temper H12 (*i.e.*, Al 1100 H12), which is one of the softer aluminums.

Recent cratering data have also been provided by Christiansen (1992c) for aluminum projectiles into Al 6061-T6. This work was done at the NASA JSC HIT-F gas gun facility, as part of a careful study of oblique impact responses. For a normal impact with an impact speed of 6.83 km/s the experiments give $P/d_p = 2.1$ and $d_c/d_p = 4.55$. These values are close to both the CTH predictions and POD's predictions using Equations 28 and 21, respectively. CTH gives $P/d_p =$ 2.2 and $d_c/d_p = 4.0$, while POD's equations give $P/d_p = 2.2$ and $d_c/d_p = 4.1$.

5.2 Cratering in Teflon

There is only a limited data base for impacts into Teflon TFE. Some recent well characterized experimental impact data have been provided by Hörz (1992) for projectiles of soda-lime glass and Teflon TFE targets. The impact speeds were all about 5.8-6.3 km/s and were normal to the target surfaces. The projectiles were of 50, 150, 1000 and 3175 microns diameter, but only the largest ones were used for cratering in thick targets. Horz carefully measured the grater diameters for each experiment, using the initial target surface as the reference plane. The primary purpose of these experiments was to study perforations, consequently only a small fraction of the data were for craters in thick targets. Horz also sent photographs to POD of cross-sections through the Teflon samples, shown in Figure 4. It is evident from these pictures that the craters in Teflon are not smooth-surfaced as with a ductile metal target. Instead, the craters suffer from rough surfaces and show signs of surface fracture, some radial cracking, and also have a "hairy" morphology indicating "strings" of partially melted/resolidified material (with the exception of the "strings" these morphological features are similar to the CTH example given above). Because of these features the "exact" value of crater diameter is difficult to define. For example, for the case of $D_{p}/T_{f} = 0.125$ in Figure 4, Hörz quotes a crater diameter of 1.18 cm, for a 3175 micron soda-lime projectile into a one inch thick Teflon target (i.e., $(d_p/d_p) = 3.72$). PO^[2]'s independent estimate of this diameter is 1.3 to 1.5 cm (i.e., $(d_e/d_p) = 4.09$ to 4.72), based solely on the photograph. Thus a possible 27% error in the quote exists. This is consistent with Hörz's (1992) findings that the "standard" crater in Teflon was difficult to measure.

A locar ited i a generated at all of the

1

4

<u>-</u>

া দিও কাঁকীকা জন গাব্যস্থ কিলেপ জন বছা কিন্দ্রীনাম বা বিবেধি কা কা জন কা দিওবাই দিক্ষিক বিকি বিধায় বা বিবেধি বিবেধি বিবে

il carl

8.1.4

£.,

erreze **alde de de la la de la securitatione de la contecta de la conte contecta de la contecta**

rectle datifiens sig injuited biblichet.

Thus for the thick Teflon targets the values of (d_c/d_p) were found to be in the range 3.72 to 4.72 (3175 micron projectile). The CTH value is about 5.7 for an impact speed of 5.3 km/s and a Teflon yield strength of 300 bars. This CTH value, for an Al/Teflon impact, is higher than the experimental value(s), for soda-lime glass/Teflon impacts, by a factor of betwe=1 1.21 to 1.53. Soda-lime glass has a density of about 2.2 g/cm³ and a slightly lower sound speed than aluminum, so Equation 21 predicts a very small difference (i.e., a few percent) versus the Al/Teflon impact. To make the CTH calculations agree with the experiments it would be necessary to either increase the assumed yield strength, or decrease the assumed balk sound speed of the Teflon.

With the exception of Sedgwick's 1978 law (which is close to the CTH penetration depth predictions for Teflon TFE) and Sorenson's 1962 law (which is close to the Equation 28 penetration depth predictions for Teflon TFE), the other scaling laws (presented in Section 4.0) substantially overpredict the CTH values and, thus, the experimental data. However, as previously stated, the Equation 21 and 28 predictions of crater diameter and penetration depth are consistently 18% below the CTH values. Thus these equations predict values between the CTH values and Hörz's experimental data. As shown in Figure 52, for the experimental velocity regime over which Hörz found the Teflon (d_c/d_p) values to be in the range of 3.72 to 4.72, Equation 21 predicts (d_s/d_b) values in the range of 4.6 to 4.95. Picking the highest value (at 6.3 km/s), Equation 21 is higher than the experimental value(s) by a factor of between 1.05 and 1.33, for an Al/Teflon impact. Since the soda-lime glass used in Hörz's experiments has a lower density and sound speed than aluminum, Equation 21 predicts a very small difference (*i.e.*, a few percent) versus the Al/Teflon impact.

Since only one projectile size was used there is no data concerning supralinearity.

5.3 Perforations in Aluminum

Some recent experimental impact data have been provided by Hörz (1992) for projectiles of sodalime glass and thin aluminum targets. The impact speeds were all about 5.8-6.3 km/s and were normal to the target surfaces. The projectiles were of 50, 150, 1000 and 3175 microns diameter. However, only the largest projectiles were used to obtain data on Al 6061-T6 (modelled in this report). All projectile sizes were used for Al 1100 targets, however. Hörz carefully measured the crater diameters for each experiment, using the initial target surface as the reference plane. The primary purpose of these experiments was to study perforations. Hörz also sent photographs to POD of front and rear views of the aluminum samples, shown in Figures 151 and 152.

Although Hörz used soda-lime glass instead of aluminum for the projectiles, POD's equations indicate that the difference in perforation responses is only a few percent. For Al 6061-T6 the experiments indicate that the Ballistic Limit occurs for T/d_p of about 3.0. As shown in Figures 60 and 61, this number is very close to the CTH predictions of 2.8 (perforation) to 3.3 (no perforation) for an impact speed of 6 km/s. Likewise, POD's Equation 59 gives a similar, but slightly lower, value of 2.6.

For Al 1100 the major material properties which differ from Al 6061-T6 are the yield and tensile strengths. Based on the cratering data we deduced that the temper of the metal was H12. Standard handbook quotes (Shackelford and Alexander, 1992) give the yield strength of Al 1100 H12 as 1.0 kbar and the tensile strength as 1.1 kbars, versus 2.7 kbars and 3.1 kbars, respectively, for 6061-T6. Equation 59 suggests that this will increase the limiting value of T/d_p to about 3.5 at 6 km/s. This value is consistent with the experimental data.

Comparing Hörz's data as a function of projectile diameter reveals that a supralinear behavior exists. Comparing the 50 micron results versus the 3175 micron results, the data indicates an index of about 0.07, which is a little higher than the Cour-Palais quote of 0.056, and both values are consistent with the supralinearity indexes expected from POD's approach in Section 2.3.9.

5.4 Perforations in Teflon

Recent experimental impact data have also been provided by Hörz (1992) for projectiles of sodalime glass and thin TFE Teflon targets. The impact speeds were all about 5.8-6.3 km/s and were normal to the target surfaces. The projectiles were of 150, 1000 and 3175 microns diameter. Hörz carefully measured the crater diameters for each experiment, using the initial target surface as the reference plane. The primary purpose of these experiments was to study perforations. Hörz also sent a photograph to POD of cross-sectional views of the Teflon samples, shown in Figure 4. Although Hörz used soda-lime glass instead of aluminum for the projectiles, POD's equations indicate that the difference in perforation responses is only a few percent. For TFE Teflon the experiments indicate that the Ballistic Limit occurs for T/d_p of about 5.8 \pm 0.25. As shown in Figures 91 and 92, this number is very close to the CTH predictions of 5.5 (perforation) to 6.4 (no perforation) for an impact speed of 6 km/s. Likewise, POD's Equation 59 gives a similar, but slightly lower, value of 5.1. All of the other investigators' (e.g., McDonnell, Cour-Palais) predict much lower values (the closest being Pailer and Grün with a value of about 4.7), with the exception of Naumann (who substantially overpredicts a value of about 7.9).

in an

Hörz's data as a function of projectile diameter is presently insufficient to allow determination of supralinear behavior.

5.5 Oblique Impacts in Thick Aluminum

Some recent careful studies of oblique impacts of aluminum into thick Al 5061-55 targets have been done by Christiansen (1992c) at the NASA JSC HIT-F gas gun facility Christiansen studied the responses over an obliquity range of from 0° incidence to 88° incidence, using small incremental angular changes at the high obliquities. The experiments were all done with an impact speed of about 6.75 ± 0.2 km/s. The data show that the value of P/d_p roughly obeys a $(\cos\theta)^{2/3}$ law, as expected, but tends to drop somewhat faster at very large angles of incidence above 70°. This behavior is similar to POD's prediction of Equation 83 which is shown in Figure 8. The data also show that the value of d₂/d_p roughly obeys a $(\cos\theta)^{2/3}$ law, and is an even better fit to a $(\cos\theta)^{0.5714}$ law as given by POD's Equation 82 and shown in Figure 8.

Of great interest is the data for d_{long}/d_{short} , where d_{long} is the extended diameter for oblique impact and d_{short} is the perpendicular diameter. For angles of incidence below about 60° this ratio is essentially 1.0 indicating that the craters are basically axisymmetric. However, for larger angles the ratio rapidly increases. To a first approximation the ratio fits the rule 0.55tan0 over the angular range 60° to 88° . This behavior should be compared with the "tan0" logic of POD's Equation 89 which describes the ability of the top of the projectile to just escape its own crater. An interpretation is that by just failing to escape its own crater the projectile is causing the downstream stretching of the crater.

5.6 Oblique Impacts in Thin Aluminum

Unfortunately, there is little data concerning the definition of the Ballistic Limit for thin target perforations as functions of obliquity. Instead, most experimenters have used fixed-thickness thin targets to study the effects of obliquity on ricochet of the projectile and perforation debris ejecta. Christiansen (1992c) and Schonberg (1988, 1989) have done such studies. As with cratering it is observed that ricocheting occurs above about 60° angle of incidence.

6.0 OTHER MATERIAL COMPARISONS

6.1 Copper Cratering

POD has recently received details of work done by Wingate et al. (1992) at Los Alamos National Laboratory (LANL), presented at the 1992 HyperVelocity Impact Symposium (HVIS). The work involves copper on copper impacts, and compares four code predictions. The codes are: EPIC, MESA, SPH and CALE, and experimental data is also compared. The following table lists the codes' results and the POD predictions.

The calculations are for an impact at 6 km/s. The projectile diameter was $d_p = 0.4747 \text{ cm } (0.5g)$. Properties for copper were: $\rho_p = \rho_t = 8.93 \text{ g/cm}^3$, $c_{0t} = 3.94 \text{ km/s}$, s = 1.49, $Y_t = 2.4 \text{ kbars}$ To compute our values POD used Equations 28 for P and 21 for d_c .

QUANTITY EXPERIMENT EPIC MESA SPH CALE POD P (CM) 1.4 1.8 1.59 1.73 1.51 1.55 D_{c} (CM) 2.54 2.4 2.8 2.6 2.44 2.71 P/D_c 0.55 0.75 0.57 0.67 0.62 0.572

RESULTS

We observe that POD's predictions are close to the experimental data. Also note that the variations in the code answers are themselves about 19% (for P), 17% (for d_c) and 32% (for P/d_c). The ratios for the POD values versus experiment are:

1.107 (for P), 1.07 (for d_e) and 1.04 (for P/d_e).

Part of Wingate's work was to explain supralinearity for small (micron size) projectiles. To do so he invoked strain-rate hardening and proposed that the effective yield strength of copper acted as if 5 times larger than normal, and thus was set at 12 kbars. This increased yield value reduced the code predictions for crater volume by a factor of 4.1 (EPIC), 4.4 (MESA) and 3.3 (SPH). The POD prediction is 3.973 (Equation [21]³) for the same higher yield. Note that LANL did not actually use a strain-rate model, they merely increased the yield value in the elastic-plastic model.

6.2 Lead Cratering

As part of his recent studies of cratering and perforation, Hörz also used lead targets with sodalime glass projectiles. Hörz also sent photographs to POD of cross-sectional, front and rear views of the lead samples, shown in Figures 153, 154 and 155. Using Equation 21 for crater diameter we can find the ratio of lead crater diameter versus aluminum 6061-T6 crater diameter for constant projectile size and impact speed. Assuming a lead density of $11.35 \text{ g/c}_{=1}^3$, sound speed of 2 km/s, and yield strength of 0.13 kbars, we predict that lead craters are approximately 1.54 times larger than aluminum craters. Hörz's data gives a ratio of about 1.48. Thus Equation 21 appears to give a good prediction.

ा र र रहा. स स समिति कि तत्र तक करने सुरक्षित्र करने ता कि जोत- हरते कि विश्वकारी सार्वत्र के विविधनित्र कि से प्रतिक्रियों हिस कर न सिंह क्रिक्रियों से संस्थान के स्वितित्र विवय सिंह के विश्वकारी सार्वत्र कि विविधनित्र कि सिंहिक्रियों हिस कर न

7.0 CONCLUSIONS

7.1 Cratering

1

Based on the present work POD believes it has a strong insight into cratering laws. Clearly the concept of hemispherical craters is rarely correct, and it appears that diameter is governed by different rules from those giving depth, although the craters do asymptote towards hemispheres for the higher impact speeds. The work demonstrates that target strength is a strong driver for crater size. While increasing the ratio of projectile density to target density always increases crater sizes the responses are not simple power laws. Likewise the power index for impact speed is not the simple 2/3rd value. Overall, the data suggest that several of the indexes are "coupled" (e.g., the index for density is itself dependent on the velocity, etc.).

POD believes it has identified the source of the supralinearity observed in cratering, and has shown the effect to be related to material strength behavior, in particular that of the target. The resulting analysis suggests that the supralinear effect is really a small-size downgrading and that the effect essentially vanishes for craters larger than about 1 cm diameter. Although insufficient material property data exists for Teflon TFE, POD believes the size effect to be roughly the same as for aluminum. Accordingly, projectiles of size 3175 micron (1/8 inch) are close to the limit where supralinearity asymptotes. Unfortunately, there were no quotes by Hörz for crater diameters for smaller projectiles.

POD has considered the possible effects of momentum enhancement for grossly vaporizing projectiles (e.g., for very high impact speeds), and has concluded that this enhancement is generally only a few percent. Accordingly, the effect is minor and no obvious "step jumps" in cratering responses are expected as materials vaporize. The CTH aluminum and Teflon calculations do not indicate any "vapor" effects on either crater diameter or penetration depth up to 15 km/s impact speeds, even though partial vaporization of both the aluminum projectile and some of the aluminum and Teflon targets occurs at the higher speeds. (Note that both the Mie-Gruneisen and ANEOS equations of state were tried in the CTH runs with little difference in results).

From the above efforts, POD believes that, for aluminum, the physics-based scaling laws presented in Equations 21 and 28 should be used for making predictions of, or interpreting data from, crater diameters and depths, respectively. An alternative would be to use Sedgwick's 1978 scaling law for penetration depth. However, if Sedgwick's law is used, it must be borne in mind that Sedgwick does not account for the difference between crater diameter and penetration depth. A further alternative would be to use the two CTH fits which do differentiate between diameter and depth. However, both of these alternatives are based purely on a hydrodynamic approach. For these reasons, POD presently recommends that its Equations 21 and 28 be used.

Based on the present work, these scaling laws apply to both aluminum and Teflon, and also seem to work well for copper and lead. Equations 21 and 28 are dimensionless; however, these equations were derived from physics and thus suffer none of the irregularities (caused by

improper selection of "pi" terms) which hamper the other existing scaling laws. In comparisons to CTH hydrodynamic code calculations, Equations 21 and 28 closely matched the predictions for aluminum and was within 18% of the predictions for Teflon. In addition, these equations predict trends in crater diameters and penetration depths, with varying target and projectile material properties and impact velocities, which match the trends predicted by CTH. In comparison with experimental data (Hörz, 1992), Equations 21 and 28 closely matched the data for aluminum impacts and was within a factor of 1.05 to 1.33 for Teflon impacts.

51.6

1

en in het wie der Bereichen der Bestehen Bestehen Bereichen seinen Bereichen Ber Bereichen Bere Bereichen Bere Bereichen Berei

 $\left\| \left\| \left\| \left\| \left\| \left\| {\mathbf{x}} \right\| \right\|_{2} + \left\| {\mathbf{x}} \right$

±

व कर रहा का जात कर सित्र सित्र के किसे कि से हो का लोग के मिन हो है। है है कि सित्र के कि कि कि कि कि कि कि कि

Ē

÷

r F

194

This work has also shown that the maximum depth of the craters usually obsurs before the maximum crater diameter has formed.

While alternative scaling laws exist, none of the previous existing scaling laws c_{in} be considered generic since they fit impact data either for aluminum or for Teflon, but not for both materials. In addition, these other scaling laws are only applicable over limited velocity and material property regimes (*i.e.*, they do not correctly predict trends in crater diameter or penetration depth). For the above reasons, POD strongly recommends that, for both aluminum and Teflon TFE, the physics-based scaling laws presented in Equations 21 and 28 should be used for making predictions of, or interpreting data from, crater diameters and depths, respectively.

7.2 Perforations

Based on the present work, POD believes it has an insight into perforation laws, and has developed a generically applicable scaling law (Equation 59) for predicting the Ballistic Limit perforation conditions for both aluminum and Teflon. We conclude that the equation describing the Ballistic Limit has two parts, one relating to the crater depth, and one relating to the reflection of the shock pulse from the target rear surface. The former term depends on yield strength and has roughly a 2/3 index for impact speed, while the latter term depends on tensile strength and has roughly a unit index for impact speed. Thus the work demongrates that both target yield strength and tensile strength are strong drivers for determining perforations. Since most other researchers use only a single equation term, it is not surprising that apbiguities arise with regard to which material strength term to use, and with regard to the correct speed index.

POD believes the supralinearity effect also applies to perforation.

From the above efforts, POD believes that, for aluminum and Teflon, the physics-based perforation law presented in Equation 59 should be used for making predictions of the Ballistic Limit. An alternative would be to use any of the three referenced McDonnell and Sullivan 1992 scaling laws (Equations 6, 7 and 10) for perforations in aluminum. There is no clearly obvious "best case" among these three McDonnell equations. McDonnell's Equation 10 gives the closest fit to POD's Equation 59, and all three of these McDonnell equations give close fits to the CTH data. A further alternative would be to use the CTH fit. However, these McDuanell and CTH fit equations are not based on the physics approach (as taken by POD) and may not be directly applicable to other materials.

Equation 59 is dimensionless; however, this equation was derived from physics and thus suffers none of the irregularities (caused by improper selection of "pi" terms) which hamper the other existing scaling laws. In comparisons to CTH hydrodynamic code calculations for perforations, Equation 59 closely matched the predictions for aluminum and was within 10% of the predictions for Teflon. In comparison with experimental data (Hörz, 1992), Equation 59 closely matched the data for aluminum impacts and was within a factor of 1.09 to 1.19 for Teflon impacts.

This work has shown that, for the Ballistic Limit case, the crater diameter is essentially the same as for the semi-infinite target case. However, this work has also developed physics-based equations (Equations 72, 76 and 77) which predict both this effect, and the effect observed experimentally in ultra-thin targets (foils) where the crater diameter asymptotes to the projectile diameter.

While alternative scaling laws exist, none of the previous existing scaling laws can be considered generic since they fit impact data either for aluminum or for Teflon, but not for both materials. POD's equation, however, does give good fits for both Teflon and aluminum data. In addition, these other scaling laws are only applicable over limited velocity and material property regimes (*i.e.*, they do not correctly predict trends in crater diameter or penetration depth). For the above reasons, POD strongly recommends that, for both aluminum and TFE Teflon, the physics-based perforation scaling law presented in Equation 59 should be used for making predictions of the Ballistic Limit.

7.3 Oblique Impacts

POD believes it has confirmed that for oblique impact the component of impact velocity normal to the target correctly describes the target responses. POD has implemented a $\cos\theta$ correction in its Equations 21, 28 and 59 to account for this phenomenon, giving final corrected Equations 82, 83 and 84. POD recommends that these equations be used for impacts at any angle of incidence into both aluminum and TFE Teflon targets.

POD has also indicated the important factors which determine the process of ricocheting of the projectile and has developed and validated criteria (Equations 87 and 88) for predicting partial and complete projectile ricochets.

Finally, it should be noted that all of POD's equations were derived from physics using the logic of the conservation of momentum versus conservation of energy.

7.4 Implications for LDEF

The primary implication for LDEF (and for other returned spacecraft materials) is that the Cour-Palais equations should be used with care for data interpretations, since while these equations give good fits for thick aluminum targets, they give much poorer fits for Teflon and for perforations. For the Ballistic Limit for thin foils, the McDonnell equations (McDonnell and Sullivan, 1992) are the best existing scaling laws and can be used (although we recommend using POD's equations in the future). However, the McDonnell equations should not be used for cases where the target thickness is large compared to the particle diameter. It should be noted that this latter is largely the case for LDEF's TFE Teflon blankets. For these reasons, we renormed that the LDEF data be interpreted using the POD equations presented in this series of reports. In addition, the Solar Maximum Mission data should be reinterpreted for determining the meteoroid and debris particle impactor sizes for use in developing the environment models

8.0 RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FUTURE WORK

For future work POD recommends that cratering studies be done for other ductile and brittle target materials, including plastics (e.g., Kevlar, Mylar, Kapton). Also there remains a need to study the effects of projectile shape, and the progression of responses as the shape changes from plate-like through spherical to rod-like.

POD believes that most of the uncertainties in the appropriate indexes could be resolved by more detailed studies of the "inner responses" of the CTH code calculations (e.g., using many tracer points to track out the behavior of stress, velocity and motion). This should better determine the "N+1" index in Equation 21. Likewise, such detailed studies done for the lower impact speeds would allow a better understanding of the regime of small craters, where the assumption of hemispherical shock waves is far from valid. This is the region where the responses change from the Bernoulli flow state into the elastic-plastic, and can occur at speeds of greater than 3 km/s for the case of strong ceramics.

A parameter that needs tracking is the strain-rate effect on cratering. POD's present analyses used only the standard elastic-plastic models for CTH. By testing for sensitivity to variations in strainrate it will be possible to determine whether high strain rates change the final crater dimensions (*i.e.*, contribute to supralinearity as suggested but never proven by many investigators), or merely alter the dynamic shape and rate of development (as suspected by POD).

The issue of high impact speed vapor momentum enhancement needs to be studied more accurately. POD's present analysis suggests only a relatively minor enhancement for a vaporizing projectile. Analysis by others (Lawrence, 1989) suggest a much larger effect at very high impact speeds where substantial portions of the target also vaporize. The issue is whether the larger momentum translates into noticeably larger craters (or a different shape) for a given impact speed.

For additional work in the future, POD recommends that the analytic approach for transition between pure cratering (in semi-infinite targets) and marginal perforation be more fully developed. Additionally, an approach needs to be developed to determine the back surface spallation and the perforation hole sizes. Also, perforation studies need to be done for other materials.

CTH calculations could be done to track out the data observed by Hörz of varying hole size versus target thickness. This would allow a firmer understanding of this behavior. Hörz's work is important because it indicates one of the very few techniques for deciphering perforation data for projectiles which are not much larger than the target thickness.

Based on the ricochet and oblique impact laws reported here, studies should be done to extend the laws and correlate oblique impact crater asymmetries versus diameter and depth to allow direct interpretations of impact angles. Studies should also be done for layered targets, such as the thermal blankets on LDEF, and the thermal paints on aluminum.

Additionally, those individuals working on alternative scaling laws (e.g., McDonnell, Cour-Palais) should use the "pi" terms identified in this series of reports in order to provide better physicsbased fits to the data.

REFERENCES

Anderson, J.C. et al., Materials Science, Fourth Edition, Chapman and Hall, 1990, p 197.

- Bell, R.L. et al., The CTH code (Version 1.024), Structural and Solid Mechanics Department, Sandia National Laboratory, Albuquerque, NM, October 1991.
- Bluman, G.W., "Dimensional Analysis, Symmetry and Modelling", Appl. Math. Notes, 6, 122-135, 1981.
- Brown, M.L., Hypervelocity Impact in Thin Nickel Targets, Lockheed Electronics Company, 644D-40-64, August, 1970.
- Christiansen, E.L., Design and Performance Equations for Advanced Meteoroid/Debris Shields, 1992 HyperVelocity Impact Symposium, Austin, TX, November 1992a.
- Christiansen, E.L., Design and Performance Equations for Advanced Meteoroid and Debris Shields, International Journal of Impact Engineering, Nov. 1992b.
- Christiansen, E.L., Cykowski E. and Ortega J., Highly Oblique Impacts into Thick and Thin Targets, International Journal of Impact Engineering, Nov. 1992c.
- Cour-Palais, B.G. et al. (1969) NASA SP-8013.
- Cour-Palais, B.G., Hypervelocity Impact Investigations and Meteoroid Shielding Experience Related to Apollo and Skylab, NASA CP-2360, pps. 247-275, 1985.
- Dean, J.A., Lange's Handbook of Chemistry, Fourteenth Edition, McGraw-Hill, 1992.
- Eichelberger, R.J. et al., Experimental Test of the Theory of Penetration by Metallic Jets, J. of Appl. Phys., Vol.27, pp 63-68, 1956.
- Gurney, R.W., "The Initial Velocities of Fragments from Bombs, Shells, and Grenades", BRL Report 405, Ballistics Research Laboratory, Norton Air Force Base, CA, September 1943.
- Harper, C.A., Handbook of Plastics, Elastomers, and Composites, Second Edition, McGraw-Hill, Inc., 1992.
- Herrmann, W. and Wilbeck, J., Review of Hypervelocity Penetration Theories, SANDIA REPORT, SAND-86-1884C, 1986.
- Holsapple, K.A., The Scaling of Impact Phenomena, Int. J. Impact Engng Vol. 5, pp 343-355, 1987.
- Hörz, F. et al., Dimensionally Scaled Penetration Experiments to Extract Projectile Sizes from Space Exposed Surfaces, 1992 HyperVelocity Impact Symposium, Austin, TX, November 1992.
- Kessler, D.J., et al. (1987) NASA TM-100471, and updates (1990).
- Lawrence, R.J., Momentum Enhancement From Hypervelocity Particle Impacts, SANDIA REPORT, SAND89-0713, July 1989.
- Maiden, C.J. et al., Investigation of Fundamental Mechanism of Damage to Thin Targets by Hypervelocity Projectiles, Final Report to U.S. Naval Research Laboratory, GM Research Laboratories, September, 1963.
- McDonnell, J.A.M. and Sullivan, K., Proceedings of the Workshop on Hypervelocity Impacts in Space, University of Kent at Canterbury, 1992, pp. 39-47.
- McHugh, A.H., Evaluation of Hypervelocity Impact Damage to a Thin Sheet by Multiple Regression Analysis, NAA/SDI Report STR-152, June 1966.

Moses, A.J., The Practicing Scientist's Handbook, Van Nostrand Reinhold, 1978.
Petch, N.J., The Cleavage Strength of Polycrystals, J. of Iron and Steel Institute, Vol. 174. pp 25-26, 1953.

- In Monetal Mar-

षा संच नहीं। प्रिंह कि हिंह

Hindowick I

Ì

i Ŧ . late

间期特性生素 augusta and a strate

u de de la celle de de d

- Rice, M.H., Puff74 EOS Compilation, Systems, Science and Software, La Jolla, CA 92038, 1980
- Sawle, D.R., Hypervelocity Impact in Thin Sheets and Semi-Infinite Targets at 15 km/s, AIAF Hyp. Vel. Imp. Conf., April/May 1969, Paper No. 69-378.
- Sedgwick, R.T., et al, High Velocity Long Rod Impact: Theory and Experiment, Tenth International Symposium on Ballistics, San Diego, CA, October 1987
- Shackelford, J.F. and Alexander, W., The CRC Materials Science and Engingering Handbook. 1992.
- Schonberg, W.P., Taylor R.A. and Horn J.R., An Analysis of Penetratian and Ricochet Phenomena in Oblique Hypervelocity Impact, NASA TM-100319, 1983.
- Schonberg, W.P. and Taylor, R.A., Oblique Hypervelocity Impact Response of Dual-Sheet Structures, NASA TM-100358, January 1989.
- Tate, A., A Theory for the Deceleration of Long Rods After Impact, J. of Mech. and Phys. of Solids, Vol. 17, pp387-399, 1967.
- Wingate, C.A., Stellingwerf R.F., Davidson R.F. and Burkett M.W., Models of High Velocity Impact Phenomena, 1992 Hypervelocity Impact Symposium, Austin, T.S., Nov. 1992.
- Zeldovich, Ya., B., "Selected Works of Ya. B. Zeldovich", Vol. 1, Princeton University Press, pp 106-120, 1992.
- Zook, H.A., "Flux Versus Direction of Impacts on LDEF by Meteoroids and Orbital Debris", Lunar and Planetary Science XXI, 1990.

APPENDIX A - FIGURES



Figure 3. Plot of the Petch Law's Supralinearity Downgrading Factor vs. Crater Radius (for Aluminum)



Soda Lime Glass Into Teflon

at 6.3 km/s (Dp = 1/8")

added at 1

Ē

ostate lite trens

a Loododio - a

the state of the state

constant distant

4 of the blacket

la do a linh

o Bhaile a



Lyndon B. Juhnson Space Center Novston, Texas 77058

592-49316

USSN Tational Accounts and Space Administration







store dit he station had with the station





ier is below in the division of the distribution of the distributi

salike ike endere en de het anderen sekriktedet. Die defin die die die meine desiden dat die die de die die die

(中国)(1999)(1999)(1999)

書

an is stated at the state is a state of the state of the

National Research

HERE'S AND AND A CONTRACT OF A

Ē R. U. H. THE OWNER HERE -Ì

BAINDAA GARANG MADA MADA





Figure 13. Plot of CTH Results Showing How P/dp Varies With Velocity and Target Yield Strength for Al into Al



Figure 14. Plot of CTH Results Showing How dc/dp Varies With Velocity and Target Yield Strength for Al into Al





eterses an general general state of the general state of the second state of the second state of the second s

Four Hand Highlight

Attending to any the state of t

봁

ाः व रोडक्क्सी-काक्ष्मी-विद्यिति हिन्द्री क्षेत्री क्षेत्री क्षेत्री का विद्यापित व्यक्ती क्षेत्र विद्यापित प्

||小小小小小小小小小小小小小

train a burgedie







Figure 18. Plot of CTH Results Showing How dc/dp Varies With Target Yield Strength and Projectile Velocity For Al into Al



A-11



and the product of the state o

व्यापांशक में किल्डे ने सिन्देन्द्रियों में जिल्हों

A STAP IN A STAP AND STAP AND SAVE AS A DAMAGED AND AND A DAMAGED AND SAVE SAVE SAVE SAVE SAVE AND AND AND AND

and the manufactory resumed in statement of the second sec



Scaling Law Study Aluminum Impactor on Aluminum Plate 10 km/sLCJCPL12/03/9209:29:17CTH0Time=0.



Figure 22.

Scaling Law Study Aluminum Impactor on Aluminum Plate 10 km/s LCJCPL 12/03/92 09:31:11 CTH 116 Time=5.06445x10⁻⁸

A-13



and a laboration to say

1

o a la scalable a conce

-

1

<u>...</u>





1

Ŧ

Ē

i.

Ē

÷

HI WE AREA TO A DECIMAL

111014

dense an die





12/03/92 10:08:51 CTH

LCJCPL





ha bháire

1000

de da Alice Inde En de Carlos de

LUN-HUMA

a linitatio

A MARKET FOR

STORE FOR STORE

12/03/92 10:08:51 CTH A-18

LCJCPL







A-19



19

-

Helia de la la la

에 가 하는 그렇게 빠졌다. [19 1]

Ë



Figure 38. CTH Data Showing How dc/dp Varies With Projectile Density and Velocity for Al into TFE Teflon



A-21



事業

ialistensis allatetta letta la

1111111111

HIT HERITERIA

莱

the line

- Hereit in the state of the st













Scaling Law Study Aluminum Impactor on Tetion Plate 10 km/s 12/19/92 14:37:11 CTH 267 Time=4.0268x10-7 LSOBOG

Figure 46.



12/19/92 14:42:35 CTH 293 Time=5.00139x10-7

Figure 47.



Scaling Law Study Aluminum Impactor on Teflon Plate 10 km/s LSOBOG 12/19/92 14:57:45 CTH 356 Time=8.02056x10⁻⁷

Figure 48.















12/19/92 16:09:37 CTH 655 Time=2.50548x10⁻⁸

Figure 51.

ara içe estate domin na entre dar estate în estate a per a constra a posticar e sa e constrațare a să e de tra m Bara de estate da la ferencia dar estate în de în de în state dară da da da da da da da dară da da da da da da d

andi a conductivitation of the second second second and the field static and and the second and a conductivity of the second and a second second second second second and a second s







LSOBOG 12/19/92 16:51:42 CTH

Figure 54.







読書

itada da da a

÷











Scaling Law Study Aluminum Impactor on Tefion Plate 10 km/s LSOBOG 12/19/92 16:51:42 CTH

Figure 58.



A-31



Figure 59.

And the second second

to be a construction of the second of the se

ing termination of the second state in the second second

siele flatt bisk falt bie de sectore (st

-

1

CETTER PROPERTY.



l



1

Heading a state of state of states

11 E 5

- EAH (14)

di Ministri da

÷

edition i subi

Ę.

1

, III II

승규는 동문

Scaling Law Study Al through 500 micron Al Plate at 10 km/s LVRCFF 12/22/92 17:24:53 CTH 0 Time=0.

Figure 63.







Figure 64.

Scaling Law Study Ai through 500 micron Al Plate at 10 km/s LVRCFF 12/22/92 18:05:36 CTH 340 Time=4.00005x10-7

Figure 65.



12/22/92 18:22:15 CTH 464 Time=6.00618x10⁻⁷
Figure 66.

i He

and the second s

presidente de la constanción de la constante de Las de la constante de la const

-



Figure 67.









I de la trigacione de tradição carró de cardo

191

The A India

1

÷

Ē

1

Reference in the second

ŧ

i an d'È hai

Here had

idd ha h na hAnna Anna Anna Anna Anna An

L L L L - H. | 18+

å: ÷

5

- - 11 - 1-sha

1

1

癦

LVRCFF 12/22/92 20:23:04 CTH





<u>=</u> n H h

> -

Ţ 壹

-

-ttell

NUMBER OF BRIDE PROPERTY.

「田田市の

11日本語の 日本語の

1. (17 Film Merelling

Figure 76.



Scaling Law Study Al through 400 micron Al Plate at 10 km/s LVUCEE 12/22/92 20:4±20 CTH 216 Time=2.00249x10⁻⁷

Figure 77.



Figure 78.

14-16

Ì

艑

<u> = : =</u>

ł

HANNAL STREAM OF THE STATE OF STATE

13

state folicie de la constante

領導

Ŧ

a statistical statistical industri



Scaling Law Study Al through 400 micron Al Plate at 10 km/s LVUCEE 12/22/92 21:35:56 CTH 588 Time=8.01398x10⁻⁷

Figure 79.





Figure 80.





Figure 81.



LVUCEE 12/22/92 22:20:54 CTH



-

alarninis la dadi na a air

a shi ni bit

÷

-

al unio a

御御田はや見るたく

and the second se

> nger nagenseging i solit solit

÷.

in restand to the state of definition

-1-14 Bit -1446-312

HARRING THAT

LVUCEE 12/22/92 22:20:54 CTH





A-45

CTH

LYUCEE

12/22/92 22:20:54



産業章 j.

1

ll sili

STIPPED ST

10 10 A - 10 - 10

and interaction of the second

Habi bi-

₩add11.

abidental







地球利

2

÷.





eine in heifen ist te state in der

A CONTRACTOR OF A DESCRIPTION OF A DESCR

A DEALAR INCLUZED IN A REPORT

-

-

Definition of the

allanderen i sterenden atterner fonder sie beite kan din stricter beite bei die

a thai integration of the state of the

Figure 95.







Al impactor into 700 micron Tetion Plate at 10 km/s L2NCNK 12/29/92 15:57:10 CTH 1209 Time=1.80037x10⁻⁵

Figure 97.



L2NCNK 12/29/92 16:52:56 CTH 1558 Time=2.40118x10⁻⁶



al state and a fit mana far and a static

Ξ







Figure 100.



L3KDUZ 12/30/92 11:35:44 CTH 2795 Time=5.80191x10-8

Figure 101.







IN REAL PROPERTY.

d ible a

1

Chairt-statistical last multiplian - 2 (C-1) (and the

al ana i G

196116. 0.0 _

₩ III 葦

躗

÷



Figure 104.

Figure 105.



A-55



nd is ideal in the addition of the state of

aa kalu di Nisaaa di K

ŝ

÷

ing ang dig dadate.

붋

8

-

elliseers sefere interessent and all all the entropy of the

ने विकास के समाप्त के बिद्या के

SP N P

Hethic het sie het het



Figure 108.



놀

Ţ.

NUMBER OF THE

HEPPERT REPORTS HERE A REVEN- SALEHINGER OF ALL HERE AND REAL STORAGE AND A SALE

H HANDARD AND A DAMAGE WALL & ST WELL

ŧ

teri diker anasırar dağırı esti keri tura keçesti içindinin müneri sorta in di bira esti terih in Kanin yanış refanin a dan

소송 미국고 .

and the second

Ē





3-D Al into Al Plate, 70 degrees, 5.0 km/s, .08 cm zones L3UAVF 12/30/92 20:45:53 CTH 125 Time 2.1309x10⁻⁶ s

Figure 112.







and and a state of the first of the state of

L3UAVF 12/30/92 22:59:54 CTH 251 Time 5.1108x10-6 s





Figure 117.

-

Ξ

-

Hat I GHORN - 1

id it is says to

ster liefeterster voerstaand ise sterste eersterijke van eersterijke interder alleen op in sterste der sterste in te der sterijke in der sterster op in te sterster op in te sterster op in te der sterster op in te s

instantial dista

11 PUE ÷ Ŧ

2 . Hell

新聞言

Ē

-



Figure 118.





Figure 119.



Figure 120.



Figure 121.

A BEAUTION

Ŧ

ansa atananan Atana dahiri ada

a and a state and a state of the state of th

n se manan na panangan na manangan na m Manangan na man

1 3

and a state of the second s





Figure 123.



Figure 125.

-

4

-



















A-69









Figure 134. Comparison of Watts' and Cour-Palais'

A-71

Velocity (km/s)






























Figure 150. Comparison of Watts' Equation 59 versus Other Investigators' Equations for Al into TFE Teflon





Figure 152.



National Acronautics and Space Administration

> Lyiidon B. Johnson Space Center Houston, Texas 77058

Figure 153.



1991日日本日本日本日

operation and the property of the second secon

and the last way

States in the second se

Figure 154.





ł

APPENDIX B - OTHER SCALING LAWS

.

.

NASA Technical Memorandum

NASA TM-100358

Reprinted from:

-

it cial a

OBLIQUE HYPERVELOCITY IMPACT RESPONSE OF DUAL-SHEET STRUCTURES

By William P. Schonberg and Roy A Taylor

Materials and Processes Laboratory Science and Engineering Directorate

January 1989

National Aeronautics and Space Administration

•

George C. Marshall Space Flight Center

MSFC - Form 3190 (Rev. May 1983)

APPENDIX

Penetration Depth Equations

 $\frac{\text{Reference No. 27}}{\text{p/d} = 2.28 (\rho_p / \rho_t)^{2/3} (V/C)^{2/3}}, \qquad V < 9 \text{ km/sec} \quad (P-1)$ $\frac{\text{Reference No. 28}}{\text{p/d} = 1.96 (\rho_p / \rho_t)^{1/2} (V/C)^{2/3}}, \qquad V < 6 \text{ km/sec} \quad (P-2)$ Reference No. 29

$$p/d = 1.5 (\rho_p / \rho_t)^{1/3} (\rho_p V^2 / 2S_t)^{1/3}$$
, $V < 8 \text{ km/sec}$ (P-3)

Reference No. 30:

$$p/d = 2.35 (\rho_p/\rho_t)^{0.70} (V/C)^{2/3}$$
, $V < 9 \text{ km/sec}$ (P-4)

Reference No. 31:

$$p/d = 0.63 (\rho_p V^2 / \sigma_{yt})^{1/3}$$
, $V < 7 \text{ km/sec}$ (P-5)

Reference No. 32:

$$p/d = 0.482 (\rho_p/\rho_t)^{0.537} (V/C)^{0.576} (Y_t/\rho_t C^2)^{-0.235} V < 21 \text{ km/sec}$$
 (P-6)

Reference No. 33:

$$p/d = 8.355 \times 10^{-4} \rho_p^{2/3} \rho_t^{-1/3} (V^2/H_t)^{1/3}$$
, $V < 9.5 \text{ km/sec}$ (P-7)

Reference No. 34:

$$p/d = 2.0 (\rho_p/\rho_t)^{4.52} (V/C)^{1.136}$$
, $V < 9 \text{ km/sec}$ (P-8)

Reference No. 35:

$$p/d = 0.311 (\rho_p / \rho_t)^{0.17} (\rho_p V^2 / S_t)^{0.285}$$
, $V < 7 = n/sec$ (P

Reference No. 36:

$$p/d = 0.36 (\rho_p/\rho_t)^{2/3} (\rho_t V^2/B_t)^{1/3}$$
, $V < 6 \ge n/sec$ (P-

Reference No. 37:

$$p = 2.973 \times 10^{-7} d^{1.1} H_t^{-0.25} \rho_p^{0.5} \rho_t^{-0.167} V^{4/3} , \quad V < \sqrt{3} \text{ km/sec} \quad (P-1)^{-1} P_t^{-0.25} P_t^{-0.167} P_t^{-0.167} P_t^{-0.33} V^{4/3} P_t^{-0.25} P_t^{-0.167} P_t^{-0.167} P_t^{-0.33} V^{4/3} P_t^{-0.25} P_t^{-0.167} P_t^{-0.33} V_t^{-0.35} P_t^{-0.35} P_t^{-0.167} P_t^{-0.35} P_t^{-$$

Crater Diameter Equations

Reference No. 18:

$$a d_h^2 p/d^3 = 34 (\rho_p/\rho_t)^{3/2} (V/C)^2$$
, $V < 4 km/sec$ (C

Reference No. 35:

$$a d_h^2 p/d^3 = 0.120 (\rho_p/\rho_t)^{0.5} (\rho_p V^2/S_t)^{0.845}$$
, $V < 7 \text{ m/sec}$ (C)

Reference No. 28:

$$a d_h^2 p/d^3 = 30.25 (\rho_p/\rho_t)^{3/2} (V/C)^2$$
, $V < 6 \equiv m/sec^2$ C-

Reference No. 30:

$$\alpha d_h^2 p/d^3 = 44.10 (\rho_p/\rho_t)^{2/3} (V/C)^2$$
, $V < 9 m/sec$ (C)

Reference No. 33:

$$\alpha d_h^2 p/d^3 = 2.65 \times 10^{-9} \rho_p^{7/6} \rho_t^{-1/2} V^2/H_t$$
, $V < 9.3 km/sec$ (C

11

$$\alpha d_h^2 p/d^3 = 0.16 (\rho_p/\rho_t)^{3/2} \rho_p V^2/B_t$$
, $V < 6 \text{ km/sec}$ (C-6)

Notation

d projectile diameter (cm) p crater depth (cm) B _t target material Brinell Hardness (dynes/cm ²) C speed of sound in target material (cm/sec) E _t target material elastic modulus (GPa) H _t target material Brinell Hardness Number (kg/mm ²) S target material static shear strength (dynes/cm ²) S _t target material dynamic hardness (dynes/cm ²) Y _t target material dynamic shear strength (dynes/cm ²) V projectile impact velocity a crater shape factor $a = 0.75$ if $p > d_h/2$ $a = 1.00$ if $p \le d_h/2$ ρ_p projectile material mass density (gm/cm ³) ρ_t target material mass density (gm/cm ³) σ_{yt} target material dynamic yield strength (dynes/cm ²)	d _h	•••	crater surface diameter (cm)
p crater depth (cm) B_t target material Brinell Hardness (dynes/cm ²) C speed of sound in target material (cm/sec) E_t target material elastic modulus (GPa) H_t target material Brinell Hardness Number (kg/mm ²) S target material static shear strength (dynes/cm ²) S_t target material dynamic hardness (dynes/cm ²) Y_t target material dynamic shear strength (dynes/cm ²) Y_t target material dynamic shear strength (dynes/cm ²) V projectile impact velocity a crater shape factor $a = 0.75$ if $p > d_h/2$ $a = 1.00$ if $p \le d_h/2$ ρ_p projectile material mass density (gm/cm ³) ρ_t target material mass density (gm/cm ³) σ_{yt} target material dynamic yield strength (dynes/cm ²)	d	•••	projectile diameter (cm)
$\begin{array}{l} B_t & \cdots & target material Brinell Hardness (dynes/cm^2) \\ C & \cdots & speed of sound in target material (cm/sec) \\ E_t & \cdots & target material elastic modulus (GPa) \\ H_t & \cdots & target material Brinell Hardness Number (kg/mm^2) \\ S & \cdots & target material static shear strength (dynes/cm^2) \\ S_t & \cdots & target material dynamic hardness (dynes/cm^2) \\ Y_t & \cdots & target material dynamic shear strength (dynes/cm^2) \\ Y & \cdots & projectile impact velocity \\ a & \cdots & crater shape factor \\ a & = 0.75 \text{ if } p > d_h/2 \\ a & = 1.00 \text{ if } p \leq d_h/2 \\ \rho_p & \cdots & projectile material mass density (gm/cm^3) \\ \rho_t & \cdots & target material mass density (gm/cm^3) \\ \sigma_{yt} & \cdots & target material dynamic yield strength (dynes/cm^2) \\ \end{array}$	p	•••	crater depth (cm)
C speed of sound in target material (cm/sec) E_t target material elastic modulus (GPa) H_t target material Brinell Hardness Number (kg/mm ²) S target material static shear strength (dynes/cm ²) S_t target material dynamic hardness (dynes/cm ²) Y_t target material dynamic shear strength (dynes/cm ²) Y_t projectile impact velocity a crater shape factor $a = 0.75$ if $p > d_h/2$ $a = 1.00$ if $p \le d_h/2$ ρ_p projectile material mass density (gm/cm ³) ρ_t target material mass density (gm/cm ³) σ_{yt} target material dynamic yield strength (dynes/cm ²)	в _t	•••	target material Brinell Hardness (dynes/cm ²)
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	С	•••	speed of sound in target material (cm/sec)
$\begin{array}{rcl} H_t & \ldots & target material Brinell Hardness Number (kg/mm^2) \\ S & \ldots & target material static shear strength (dynes/cm^2) \\ S_t & \ldots & target material dynamic hardness (dynes/cm^2) \\ Y_t & \ldots & target material dynamic shear strength (dynes/cm^2) \\ V & \ldots & projectile impact velocity \\ a & \ldots & crater shape factor \\ & a = 0.75 & \text{if } p > d_h/2 \\ & a = 1.00 & \text{if } p \le d_h/2 \\ \rho_p & \ldots & projectile material mass density (gm/cm^3) \\ \rho_t & \ldots & target material dynamic yield strength (dynes/cm^2) \\ \end{array}$	E _t	•••	target material elastic modulus (GPa)
S target material static shear strength $(dynes/cm^2)$ S _t target material dynamic hardness $(dynes/cm^2)$ Y _t target material dynamic shear strength $(dynes/cm^2)$ V projectile impact velocity a crater shape factor $a = 0.75$ if $p > d_h/2$ $a = 1.00$ if $p \le d_h/2$ ρ_p projectile material mass density (gm/cm^3) ρ_t target material mass density (gm/cm^3) σ_{yt} target material dynamic yield strength $(dynes/cm^2)$	Ht	•••	target material Brinell Hardness Number (kg/mm ²)
$S_t \cdots$ target material dynamic hardness (dynes/cm ²) $Y_t \cdots$ target material dynamic shear strength (dynes/cm ²) $V \cdots$ projectile impact velocity $a \cdots$ crater shape factor $a = 0.75$ if $p > d_h/2$ $a = 1.00$ if $p \le d_h/2$ $\rho_p \cdots$ projectile material mass density (gm/cm ³) $\rho_t \cdots$ target material mass density (gm/cm ³) $\sigma_{yt} \cdots$ target material dynamic yield strength (dynes/cm ²)	S	•••	target material static shear strength (dynes/cm ²)
$Y_t \cdots$ target material dynamic shear strength (dynes/cm ²) $V \cdots$ projectile impact velocity $a \cdots$ crater shape factor $a = 0.75$ if $p > d_h/2$ $a = 1.00$ if $p \le d_h/2$ $\rho_p \cdots$ projectile material mass density (gm/cm ³) $\rho_t \cdots$ target material mass density (gm/cm ³) $\sigma_{yt} \cdots$ target material dynamic yield strength (dynes/cm ²)	s _t	• • •	target material dynamic hardness (dynes/cm ²)
V projectile impact velocity α crater shape factor $\alpha = 0.75$ if $p > d_h/2$ $\alpha = 1.00$ if $p \le d_h/2$ ρ_p projectile material mass density (gm/cm ³) ρ_t target material mass density (gm/cm ³) σ_{yt} target material dynamic yield strength (dynes/cm ²)	Y _t	• • •	target material dynamic shear strength (dynes/cm ²)
$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	v	• • •	projectile impact velocity
$\begin{array}{l} \alpha = 0.75 \ \text{if } p > d_h/2 \\ \alpha = 1.00 \ \text{if } p \leq d_h/2 \\ \end{array}$ $\begin{array}{l} \rho_p \dots \ \text{projectile material mass density } (gm/cm^3) \\ \rho_t \dots \ \text{target material mass density } (gm/cm^3) \\ \end{array}$ $\begin{array}{l} \sigma_{yt} \dots \ \text{target material dynamic yield strength } (dynes/cm^2) \end{array}$	α	• • •	crater shape factor
$\begin{array}{l} \alpha = 1.00 \ \text{if } p \leq d_{h}^{1/2} \\ \begin{array}{l} \rho_{p} & \cdots & \text{projectile material mass density } (gm/cm^{3}) \\ \begin{array}{l} \rho_{t} & \cdots & \text{target material mass density } (gm/cm^{3}) \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{l} \sigma_{yt} & \cdots & \text{target material dynamic yield strength } (dynes/cm^{2}) \end{array} \end{array}$			$\alpha = 0.75 \text{ if } p > d_h/2$
 ρ_p projectile material mass density (gm/cm³) ρ_t target material mass density (gm/cm³) σ_{yt} target material dynamic yield strength (dynes/cm²) 			$\alpha = 1.00 \text{ if } p \leq d_h/2$
ρ _t target material mass density (gm/cm ³) σ _{yt} target material dynamic yield strength (dynes/cm ²)	ρ _D	• • •	projectile material mass density (gm/cm ³)
σ_{yt} target material dynamic yield strength (dynes/cm ²)	ρ _t	•••	target material mass density (gm/cm ³)
	σyt	•••	target material dynamic yield strength (dynes/cm ²)

Material Properties

$$B_t = 1.27 \times 10^{10} \text{ dynes/cm}^2$$

 $C = 5.10 \times 10^5 \text{ cm/sec}$
 $E_t = 7.38 \times 10^{10} \text{ N/m}^2$

$$S = 2.83 \times 10^{9} \text{ dynes/cm}^{2}$$

$$S_{t} = 6.37 \times 10^{10} \text{ dynes/cm}^{2}$$

$$Y_{t} = 2.78 \times 10^{9} \text{ dynes/cm}^{2}$$

$$\rho_{p} = 2.71 \text{ gm/cm}^{3}$$

$$\rho_{t} = 2.84 \text{ gm/cm}^{3}$$

$$\sigma_{yt} = 1.85 \times 10^{10} \text{ dynes/cm}^{2}$$

$$H_{t} = 130 \text{ kg/mm}^{2}$$

.

· .

A LARGE

see this is 1

-

144, 166,

constraints for the part of the

Lootable have to c.1.

1 - 16 b. .

conception putting laboration

і. Н Н

REFERENCES

- 1. Whipple, E. L.: Meteorites and Space Travel. Astron. Journal, Vol. 52, 1947, p. 5.
- 2. Burch, G. T.: Multi-plate Damage Study. AF-ATL-TR-67-116, Air Force Armament Library, Elgin Air Force Base, Florida, 1967.
- 3. D'Anna, P. J.: A Combined System Concept For Control of the Meteoroid Hazard to Space Vehicles. J. Spacecraft, Vol. 2, No. 1, 1965, p. 33.
- 4. Lundeberg, J. F., Lee, D. H., and Bruch, G. T.: Impact Penetration of Manned Spacecraft. J. Spacecraft, Vol. 3, No. 2, 1966, p. 182.
- 5. Lundeberg, J. F., Stern, P. H., and Bristow, R. J.: Meteoroid Protection for Spacecraft Structures. NASA CR 54201, Washington, D.C., 1968.
- 6. McMillan, A. R.: Experimental Investigations of Simulated Meteoroid Damage to Various Spacecraft Structures. NASA CR 915, Washington, D.C., 1968.
- Maiden, C. J., Gehring, J. W., and McMillan, A. R.: Investigation of Fundamental Mechanism of Damage to Thin Targets by Hypervelocity Projectiles. GM-DRL-TR-63-225, General Motors Defense Research Laboratory, Santa Barbara, California, 1963.
- Maiden, C. J., and McMillan, A. R.: An Investigation of the Protection Afforded a Spacecraft by a Thin Shield. AIAA Journal, Vol. 2, No. 11, 1964, p. 1992.
- 9. Merzhievskii, L., and Urushkin, V.: Oblique Collision of a High-Speed Particle with a Shield. Combust., Explos., and Shock Waves, Vo. 16, No. 5, 1981, p. 551 (translation).
- 10. Nysmith, C. R.: Penetration Resistance of Double Sheet Structures at Velocities to 8.8 km/sec. NASA TN D-4568, Washington, D.C., 1968.
- 11. Riney, T. D., and Halda, E. J.: Effectiveness of Meteoroid Bumpers Composed of Two Layers of Distinct Materials. AIAA Journal, Vol. 6, No. 2, 1968, p. 338.
- 12. Swift, H. F., Bamford, R., and Chen, R.: Designing Space Vehicle Shields for Meteoroid Protection: A New Analysis. Adv. Space Res., Vol. 2, No. 12, 1983, p. 219.
- 13. Wallace, R. R., Vinson, J. R., and Kornhauser, M.: Effects of Hypervelocity Particles on Shielded Structures. ARS Journal, 1962, p. 1231.
- Wilkinson, J. P. D.: A Penetration Criterion for Double-Walled Structures Subject to Meteoroid Impact. AIAA Journal, Vol. 7, No. 10, 1968, p. 1937.
- Coronado, A. R., Gibbins, M. N., Wright, M. A., and Stern, P. H.: Space Station Integrated Wall Design and Penetration Damage Control. Report No. D180-30550-1, Contract NAS8-36426, Boeing Aerospace Company, Seattle, Washington, 1987.

- 16. Schonberg, W. P., Taylor, R. A., and Horn, R. A.: An analysis of Pertion and Ricochet Phenomena in Oblique Hypervelocity Impart. NASA TM 12 Washington, D.C., 1988.
- 17. Johnson, W. E.: Oblique Impact Calculations Using a 3-D Eilerian Code. Proceedings of the AIAA Hypervelocity Impact Symposium, AIAA Paper Nc. 69-353, 1969.
- 18. Summers, J. L.: Investigation of High Speed Impact: Regions of Impact in Impact at Oblique Angles. NASA TN D-94, Washington, D.C., 1959.
- 19. Taylor, R. A.: A Space Debris Simulation Facility for Spacecraft Material Evaluation. SAMPE Quarterly, Vol. 18, No. 2, 1987, p. 28
- 20. Kessler, D. J.: Orbital Environment for Space Station. Joinson Space Call Report JSC20001.

1

- 21. Schonberg, W. P., and Taylor, R. A.: Analysis of Oblique Hypervelocity Impact Phenomena. Proceedings of the 29th AIAA/ASME/ASGE/AHS SDM C ference, AIAA Paper No. 88-2370, 1988.
- 22. Schonberg, W. P., and Taylor, R. A.: Analysis of Oblique Hypervelocity Impact Phenomena for Meteoroid/Space Debris Protection System Design. P ceedings of the AIAA SDM Issues of the International Space Station Symposi AIAA Paper No. 88-2463, 1988.
- 23. Cour-Palais, B. G.: Space Vehicle Meteoroid Shielding Design. Proceeding of the Comet Halley Micrometeoroid Hazard Workshop, ESA SE 153, 1979, p.
- 24. Rolsten, R. F., and Hunt, H. H.: Impact Force and Crater Surface Area. AIAA J., Vol. 1, No. 8, 1963, p. 1893.
- 25. Rolsten, R. F., and Hunt, H. H.: Impact Force pre Crater Area Related to Tensile Strength. J. Spacecraft, Vol. 1, No. 3, 1964, p. 351.
- 26. Nysmith, C. R.: An Experimental Impact Investigation of Aliminum Double Sheet Structures. Proceedings of the AIAA Hypervelocity Impact Conference AIAA Paper No. 69-375, 1969.
- 27. Sawle, D. R.: Hypervelocity Impact in Thin Sheets and Sem Infinite Targan at 15 km/sec. AIAA J., Vol. 8, No. 7, 1970, p. 1240.
- 28. Bruce, E. P.: Review and Analysis of High Velocity Impact ata. Proceed of the Fifth Hypervelocity Impact Symposium, 1962, p. 439.
- 29. Bruce, E.: Velocity Dependence of Some Impact Phenomena. Proceedings (the Comet Halley Micrometeoroid Hazard Workshop, ESA SP-153, 1979, p. 101
- 30. Goodman, E. H., and Liles, C. D.: Particle-Solid Impact Phenomena. Proceedings of the Sixth Hypervelocity Impact Symposium, 1963, p. 543.
- 31. Dunn, W. P.: On Material Strengths of the Hypervelocity Imfact Problem. AIAA Journal, Vol. 4, No. 3, 1966, p. 535.

- Sedgwick, R. T., Hageman, L. J., Herrmann, R. G., and Waddell, J. L.: Numerical Investigations in Penetration Mechanics. Int. J. Engng. Sci., Vol. 16, 1978, p. 859.
- Christman, D. R.: Target Strength and Hypervelocity Impact. AIAA Journal, Vol. 4, No. 10, 1966, p. 1872.
- 34. Summers, J. L., and Charters, A. C.: High-Speed Impact of Metal Projectiles in Targets of Various Materials. Proceedings of the Third Hypervelocity Impact Symposium, 1959, p. 101.
- 35. Sorenson, N. R.: Systematic Investigation of Crater Formation in Metals. Proceedings of the Fifth Hypervelocity Impact Symposium, 1962, p. 281.
- 36. Herrmann, W., and Jones, A. H.: Correlation of Hypervelocity Impact Data. Proceedings of the Fifth Hypervelocity Impact Symposium, 1962, p. 389.
- 37. Cour-Palais, B. G.: Hypervelocity Impact Investigations and Meteoroid Shielding Experience Related to Apollo and Skylab. Orbital Debris, NASA CP-2360, 1982, p. 247.

Reprinted from Proceedings of

Workshop on

Hypervelocity Impacts in Spage

University of Kent at Canterbury 1992

HYPERVELOCITY IMPACTS ON SPACE DETECTORS:

DECODING THE PROJECTILE PARAMENTERS

MCDONNELL, J. A. M. AND SULLIVAN, K.

त्राप्त वीतत

rdidata di Li

- dd b

ind to define the

HYPERVELOCITY IMPACTS ON SPACE DETECTORS: DECODING THE PROJECTILE PARAMETERS

J.A.M. McDONNELL and K. SULLIVAN Unit for Space Sciences The University of Kent at Canterbury Canterbury, Kent CT2 7NR United Kingdom

ABSTRACT. Hypervelocity impacts in space have been used as a tool for the study of the particulate environment throughout the space age. Detectors, both designed and "incidental", have utilised cratering, penetration, momentum and (transient) plasma to detect such projectiles. Decoding the impacting projectile parameters from such target behaviour has often been limited by the calibration data available in the mass-velocity plane, and by the need for data to extend over a range of projectile dimensions from sub-micrometre to centimetre scales. LDEF's return to Earth with a wide variety of target materials and a very high definition of the particulate flux, along with its angular dependence, has provided the opportunity to accurately assess environmental impact data. Yet it forces the issue of which formulae are appropriate in this size range and which formulae can reliably extend over the wide range of velocities and particulate size regimes. The analysis of existing hypervelocity impact data for iron projectiles leads to ballistic limit penetration formulae which extend over orders of magnitude of target material densities and relative strengths as well as velocity. Although not explicitly calibrated for differing projectile densities, the form of the relationship (and established by other data) readily lends itself to the incorporation of the effects of projectile density.

1. The Hypervelocity Impact Data

€ -

Ć.

Hypervelocity penetration studies on thin foils, of thicknesses between 0.8 μ m and 4.8 μ m, have been carried out by McDonnell (1970, 1979) using a 2 MV Van der Graaff Accelerator. Since experiments were limited to using an iron dust source as projectiles (due to the nature of the electrostatic accelerator and dust availability) a range of impactor-target density ratios was investigated by varying the target material. The density range of materials explored ranges from mylar (a plastic polymer of density 1.395 gcm⁻³), to platinum foils of density 21.45 gcm⁻³. The full data set, incorporating data by McDonnell (1970, 1979) investigates iron impacts onto various metallic and mylar foils between velocities of 1.0 kms⁻¹ to 16 kms⁻¹.

The experimental program is given by McDonnell (1970). For each impact event the particle diameter, d, the perpendicular impact velocity, V, the penetration crater hole diameter, D_H, and the foil thickness, f, were measured. Each of these impact events, on a (f/d)-V plot, is then associated with its penetration diameter, also normalised to the foil thickness, (D_H/f) . For each projectile and target combination, the set of data obtained this way can then be plotted to define contours of (D_H/f) .

For a given impact velocity and foil thickness, the crater diameter increases with the particle size. As the particle size is decreased, in the experiment the hole diameter too decreases, until a minimum detectable hole size is reached. This then represents the marginal penetration cut-off; the ballistic limit is defined by the contour approaching the asymptote of $D_H/f = 0$. These marginal penetration limits (very close to the ballistic limit) established for each projectile-target scenario are shown in Figure 1 as heavy lines. In some cases, the limiting threshold of the experimental technique was insufficient to define well this marginal cut-off, so that an upper limit of perforation could only be achieved. This is seen to occur where the smallest (D_H/f) ratio observed is not a heavy line in Figure 1.

The equations of these penetration contours can be defined, and so, for each target and projectile scenario, a penetration limit established. Table 1 gives the results of this for each data set. The marginal perforation limits (f/d) are given as functions of velocity; the velocity regimes in which these are measured are also stated, along with their (D_H/f) limiting values.

Projectile Material	Target Material	Marginal Perforation Limit	D _H /i Limit	elocity Range
Iron	Aluminium	f/d=1.298V0.586	0.6	2.6-4.4
Iron	Copper	f/d=0.518V0.699	1.5	3.5-5.6
Iron	Stainless Steel	f/d=0.419√0.753	1.4	2.5-3.7
Iron	Iron	f/d=0.517V0.581	1.4	3.0-4.0
Iron	Silver	£/d=0.599√0.708	1.9	4.2-5.3
Iron	Platinum	f/d=0.270V0.549	2.2	2.0-3.6
Iron	Gold	f/d=0.542V0.548	<2.0	1.2-3.5
Iron	Titanium	f/d=0.581V0.737	<1.2	3.8-6.7
Iron	BerylliumCopper	f/d=0.373V0.894	<1.5	5.1-6.5
Iron	• Mylar	f/d=1.721V0.582	<0 .3	3.4-4.8

Table 1. The marginal penetration limits of (I/d) along with their (DH/I) limits are define for iron projectiles impacting the ten target materials between the velocities given. Other data used in this paper for Aluminium targets extends to 16 kms⁻¹.



Figure 1. Perforation limits for all target materials with their normalised DH/f values for iron, projectiles

2. Development of a Penetration Formula

Ć

It is seen from the data in Figure 1 that the (DH/f) contours are parallel new to marginal perforation: noting the experimental measurements of aluminium (which extend in his fashion to 16 kms⁻¹) and the similar behaviour of all these ductile targets over the limited range compared in Figure 1, it is likely that all these marginal perforation limits can be extrapolated to very high velocities. A general equation describing all these projectile-target scenarios is, however, first established in the measured range by incorporating certain properties of the projectile and target materials. Looking at Table 1 and Figure 1 it is clearly seen that the (f/d) marginal penetration limit of the iron→mylar combination is very different to the iron→platinum data. This may be explained by the fact that platinum has a density some fifteen times higher than that of mylar (see Table 2). This introduces the idea that a generalising equation of the complete data set must have a projectile-target density ratio scaling factor contained within it. Examining data in Figure 1 and the material properties given in Table 2, it is clear that there is a correlation between the (f/d) values

increase. This is seen to be realistic, because a lower density target material would require a greater foil thickness in order to prevent perforation, relative to a high density material, with *deeper* crater profiles. Therefore, lower values of the material density lead to an increase of the material performance limit (f/d).

marginal penetration limit (f/d). But it is also evident that a density scaling factor alone would not completely satisfy the data. This is demonstrated by ordering the materials according to their relative levels on Figure 1, and comparing this with the magnitudes of their densities. Beginning with the greatest (f/d) values, the materials are, with their densities, mylar (1.395 gcm⁻³), aluminium (2.71 gcm⁻³), itanium/silver (4.54/10.5 gcm⁻³), copper/beryllium copper (8.9/8.2 gcm⁻³), gold/iron/stainless steel (19.3/7.87/7.8 gcm⁻³), and platinum (21.45 gcm⁻³). It is observed that the penetration contours for iron and stainless steel are too 'low' on Figure 1 with respect to copper and beryllium copper, according to their relative densities. Also, the gold is too 'high' relative to the iron and stainless steel; silver is too 'high' relative to titanium.

Table 2. Dens	sities (gcm Al	-3) and te Cu	nsile stren . SS	gihs (MPa Fe) of the tar Ag	<u>ret material</u> Pt	<u>s.</u> Au	Ti	BeCu	Mylar
Material	2.71	8.9	7.8	7.87	10.5	21.45	19.3	4.54	8.2 490	<u>1.395</u> 40
ρτ	80	150	460	300	150	140	120			

Obviously, another material property is necessary to smooth out these differences. Hill (1990) introduced into this ballistic limit scenario the dependency on the target material tensile strength. On Figure 1, it can be envisaged that a high strength material would imply a lower (f/d) line than that of a lower strength material of the same density, because the stronger the target is, the thinner the target can be before the late stage crater expansion ceases in proximity to the rear face. Spallation (involving tensile strength) dominates at the end of this marginal perforation process. If one now considers the tensile strengths of the available materials it is apparent that iron and stainless steel have relatively high tensile strengths, along with titanium, whereas copper, beryllium copper, silver and gold have relatively low tensile strengths. Overall, if the target tensile strength is included into the general marginal perforation formulation, then this appears to explain the discrepancies that a simple density scaling introduces. Therefore, for a particle of diameter, d [cm], and density, ρ_P [gcm⁻³], impacting a target of density, ρ_T [gcm⁻³], tensile strength, σ_T [MPa], and thickness, f [cm], at a perpendicular impact velocity of V [kms⁻¹], the marginal perforation limit of the form given below is proposed, where the parameters A, B, C, and D are to be determined. The target tensile strength is referenced to that of aluminium, where $\sigma_{A1} = 80$ MPa.

$$\frac{f}{d} = A \left(\frac{\rho_p}{\rho_T}\right)^B \left(\frac{\sigma_{Al}}{\sigma_T}\right)^C V^D$$
 (eqn 1)

The form of the parameter D for the experimental microparticle data set can be established. Studying the marginal penetration equations in Table 1, the velocity exponents are observed to range from between 0.548 through to 0.894, but it may be concluded that there appears to be no correlation between these and their target material properties considered here. Furthermore, Figure 1 demonstrates the similarity between the marginal penetration slopes (being the velocity exponents). It is therefore concluded that the velocity exponents have no significantly large calculated to be 0.664. This is then the value of the parameter D. It is now required to solve equation 1 for A, B, and C, with D equal to 0.664. Note however (e.g. see equations 7, through to 10), that this exponent and those in equation 2 will involve, at this stage, an experimental bias due to the lack of a weak, but significant, dimensional scaling within the measurement range.

to the lack of a weak, but significant, dimensional scaling within the measurements range. Analysis using a three dimensional method of least squares minimisation is used to obtain the best possible fit between the data in Table 1 and equation 1. This is calculated at a velocity of 4 kms⁻¹, representing the mean of the velocity regimes in which the measurements were taken. The solution gives the generalised marginal penetration formula stated below.

$$\frac{f}{d} = 0.635 \left(\frac{\rho_{\rm P}}{\rho_{\rm T}}\right)^{0.476} \left(\frac{\sigma_{\rm Al}}{\sigma_{\rm T}}\right)^{0.134} V^{0.664}$$
(eqn 2)

A plot of (f/d) as given by equation 2 is plotted against the (f/d) data of Table 1 in Figure 2 at velocity of 4 kms⁻¹. A perfect match between the generalised equation and the data would show all the data points on the straight line. Figure 2 shows that the generalised equation compare favourably with the data, when one considers that the source data for the projectile-target densit ratios and tensile strengths both cover more than a decade in magnitude; source data for the densir ratio ranges from 0.37 to 5.64, whilst the tensile strength, compared to the efferenced value of aluminium, ranges from 0.13 to 2.0. Although the fit was calculated at the mean experimenta velocity of 4 kms⁻¹, so that the equation would best describe the actual data, his equation migh (based on the aluminium target calculations) be used at higher velocities.



The foil thicknesses used in these experiments ranged from 0.8 μ m to 4.79 μ m. The projectil diameters used to define the marginal perforation limits were in the size range between 0.6 μ m and 6.8 μ m, with a mean of 2.3 μ m. Strictly speaking, the generalised penetration equation given by equation 2, describes the hypervelocity impact scenario within these limits. But equation 2 can be extended to incorporate a particle dimension scaling factor, validating this equation up to millimetre sized projectiles, and therefore unifying the microscopic and marroscopic margina penetration regimes. This is achieved by comparing hypervelocity impact data at both these size ranges. The McDonnell data presented in figure 1 and equation 2 applies to projectiles with a mean diameter of 2 μ m, described by equation 2; Summers (1959) relates the perforation depth (P) for plate targets to the projectile diameter, for projectiles of 5 mm in diameter, yielding:

$$\frac{P}{d} = 2.25 \left(\frac{\rho_{P}}{\rho_{T}}\right)^{0.667} \left(\frac{V}{C}\right)^{0.667} \text{ for } d = 5 \text{ mm.}$$
(eqn 3)

If these two equations are applied to iron projectiles impacting aluminium, at 4 kms⁻¹, then thi leads to f/d = 2.648 for $d = 2 \mu m$ and P/d = 3.894 for d = 5 mm; the speed of bund in aluminium C, is taken as 5.105 kms⁻¹. The microfoil data, referring to optically detertable perforations corresponds for aluminium targets on the "knee" in the hole growth curve as the particle size increases, namely a value of D_H in the region of the foil thickness, whereas the strict ballistic limit refers to D_H=0. An over-estimate of some 10% may thereby result, but the comparison clearly shows that the dimensional scaling increases the marginal limit ratio f/d, by some 50% over three

B-14

orders of magnitude in particle size. From this comparison a scaling factor index is calculated by interpolating linearly on the logarithmic scale:

index =
$$[\log (3.894 / 2.648)] / [\log (5000 / 2)] = 0.049$$
 (eqn 4)

This value would represent the exponent of the particle dimension, taking on the form:

$$f/d = d^{0.049}$$
 (eqn 5)

(all other parameters constant)

This is seen to compare very favourably with the dimensional scaling factor given by Fish and Summers (equation 8), and used by Naumann (equation 10), and Cour-Palais (equation 11), namely 0.056. The Pailer and Grün equation (9) by contrast gives a value of 0.2 (see next section). The simple dimensional scaling we calculate shows such close agreement with a well established and widely used value, that we must adhere to this accepted value of 0.056. The resultant divergence between indices of 0.049 and 0.056 over 3 magnitudes in particle diameter is less than 5%. Applying this factor to the penetration formula of equation 2 expressing d in cm and normalising for this term, gives a relationship of the form shown in equation 6, where the particle diameter is scaled to $2 \mu m$:

$$\frac{f}{d} = 1.023 d^{0.056} \left(\frac{\rho_{\rm P}}{\rho_{\rm T}}\right)^{0.476} \left(\frac{\sigma_{\rm Al}}{\sigma_{\rm T}}\right)^{0.134} V^{0.664}$$
(eqn 6)

In a further, but very important, consideration we must note that although equation 6 would represent and scale the microparticle data acquired from μm to cm dimension data, it is never the less acquired from a finite range of particle diameters. The electrostatic accelerator projectile "mass spectrum" which is used for this data set, for example, shows dependency on velocity, namely $m \approx 1 / V^4$ and hence because $d \approx m^{1/3}$ we find that the particle diameter $\approx 1 / V^{4/3}$. What is important, however, is the change in particle size along the observed f/d contour. The f/d values at low velocities refer to measurements from larger particles than at higher velocities. This change of scale for a set of measurements on one foil is, therefore, dictated by the measured contour itself (namely by the particles selected) rather than by the spectrum of available particles. This effect of dimensional scaling within the measurement range thus leads to a bias to any of the observed contours of marginal or supra-marginal perforation, and leads to an apparent reduction in the velocity exponent. The apparent dimensionally independent velocity exponent (i.e. of the f/d locus for constant particle size d) can be shown to be 1/1.056 of its 'true' value. The 'true' value average value for this set of 10 target materials surveyed is thus 0.664 x 1.056 = 0.701 in a dimensionally scaled formulation, We must re-normalise (6) with this exponent change and finally we have:

$$\frac{f}{d} = 0.970 \ d^{0.056} \ \left(\frac{\rho_p}{\rho_T}\right)^{0.476} \ \left(\frac{\sigma_{A1}}{\sigma_T}\right)^{0.134} \ v^{0.701}$$
 (eqn 7)

This equation (7) is termed McDonnell 1992A and is the scale corrected version of equation 6 (Sullivan 1992); Vis in km s⁻¹ and d in cm. The results are compared to other penetration relationships in Figure 3; the equation yields very favourable agreement with experimentally determined ballistic limits for particles of varying dimensions, and velocity; it also encompasses a wide range of target densities and tensile strengths and in decoding likely projectile parameters from meteoroids and space debris is not likely to be in error by more than some 10% for arbitrarily chosen parameters.

For specific projectile target combinations where calibration data is available at appropriate velocity, the source data must be used. For example calibration data specific to iron projectiles impacting aluminium microfoils for $D_H = f$ at velocities up to 16 km s⁻¹ yields f/d = 0.79 V^{0.763} (McDonnell 1969). We can now update this with better insight into the dimensional scaling

bias within this data which will permit applications to dimensions out the range of measurement. This leads to dimensionally scaled formulation normalisez to the 16kms⁻¹ measurement which tracks better the velocity dependence for this particular targa configuration:

$$f/d = 1.272 \text{ V}0.806 \text{ d}0.056$$
 (eqn 8)

This equation is termed McDonnell 1992B and agrees well with the experimentally

determined ballistic limits of f/d = 6.55 at 16 km s⁻¹ for D_H/f = 1 and d=0.24 μ m. If we compare the results of equation (7) for iron particles impacting luminium to the specific iron onto aluminium formula of equation (8), we find;

$$f/d = 0.970 \ d^{0.056} \ (7.8/2.7)^{0.476} \ \sqrt{0.701}$$

= 1.607 \ d^{0.056} \ \\vee 0.701 = 11.22 \ d^{0.056} \ at V = 16 km \ s^{-1} \ (eqn 9)

c.f. from equation (8) $f/d = 1.272 d^{0.056} V^{0.806} = 11.88 d^{0.056}$ at V = 15 km s

We note a modest divergence, from the application of the generalised equation; for other conditions this divergence could be greater, and recommend, where available, Firmulae derived from data closest to the particular impact conditions. In further development of penetration ralationships, and taking note of the strength and density functional relationships found in the 10 target survey, we can extend the iron onto aluminium data, which now incorporaes dimensional scaling, to cope with different target strengths and densities and (but with lessaccuracy in the latter) for different projectile densities. This yields :

$$\frac{f}{d} = 1.272 \ d^{0.056} \ \left(\frac{\rho_{\rm P}}{\rho_{\rm Fe}}\right)^{0.476} \ \left(\frac{\rho_{\rm Al}}{\rho_{\rm T}}\right)^{0.476} \left(\frac{\sigma_{\rm Al}}{\sigma_{\rm T}}\right)^{0.134} \ v^{0.806} \tag{eqn 10}$$

1 1

Previous Penetration Formulae: Comparison. 3.

Other widely used equations are maybe usefully compared, having been conversed to the same units as used to define equation 1 and with d in cm. The foil ductility, ε , is dimensionless, and α is the impact angle between the target normal and projectile trajectory. We compare for example

$$\frac{f}{d} = 0.79 V^{0.763}$$
McDonnell (1979) (eqn 11)

$$\frac{f}{d} = 0.57 d^{0.056} \varepsilon^{-0.056} \left(\frac{\rho_p}{\rho_T}\right)^{0.5} V^{0.875}$$
Fish & Summers (1965) (eqn 12)

$$\frac{f}{d} = 0.772 d^{0.2} \varepsilon^{-0.06} \rho_p^{0.73} \rho_T^{-0.5} (V \cos \alpha)^{0.88}$$
Pailer & Grün (1980) (eqn 13)

$$\frac{f}{d} = d^{0.056} \rho_p^{0.52} V^{0.875}$$
Naumann (1966) (eqn 14)

$$\frac{f}{d} = 0.635 d^{0.056} \rho_p^{0.5} V^{0.67}$$
Cour-Palais (1979) (eqn 15)

The McDonnell (1979) equation (as described) was used, because of its validation at velocities higher than light gas gun data, to extrapolate to 68 kms⁻¹ for application to the Gisto probe with its comet P/Halley encounter in 1986. Because this equation explicitly described fon projectiles

impacting aluminium, no density function or particle size-scaling factor was used; but this has

now been remedied. The other penetration equations stated above are scaled for particle size, foil ductility and density. Comparisons can now be made between their parametric exponents. The velocity exponent of the equations developed when now corrected for the dimensional bias agree remarkably well with Fish and Summers, and the Naumann values. The particle and target property exponents also agree very well with the other corresponding values where appropriate. The exception to this is the Pailer and Grün equation, in which the particle density scaling factor is approximately 50% higher than all other values. The Pailer and Grün equation also has a particle approximately 50% higher than all other values.

size-scaling factor some four times higher than all other values. Equations are plotted in Figure 3 as a function of projectile size at a constant velocity of 4 kms⁻¹, scaled for iron projectiles impacting aluminium. This diagram illustrates that the Pailer and Grün equation, used to interpret data from the Solar Maximum Mission (SMM) (Laurance and Brownlee, 1986), does not generally agree with other perforation equations. It can also be seen that, overall, equations by Fish and Summers, Cour-Palais, and the dimensionally scaled equation that, overall, equations by Fish and Summers, Cour-Palais, and the velocity and projectile size ranges shown here. Although the McDonnell (1979) equation, matches well with these three ranges at the small size range in which the data was taken, we see that it becomes too low, outside its measurement range at the larger sizes and demonstrates the need for the dimensional scaling now introduced.



Figure 3. Marginal perforation equations as a function of projectile diameter. The equation developed here is shown as the dashed line.

4. Conclusions Generalised marginal penetration equations are then available, developed with data from micrometre sized projectiles and scaled to the millimetre dimension by incorporation of a well established scaling factor. The equations compare favourably to some other equations over this entire projectile size domain, and the parametric exponents also proved to be consistent. The exception to this is the Pailer and Grün equation, in which harsh dimensional scaling does not accurately represent the very small projectile size regime. This may be due to the fact that only a sample of the McDonnell thin foil penetration data were taken in the development of the Pailer and Grün (1980) equation. The choice of penetration equation depends on the closeness of an experimental configuration to the calibration data available. Table 3 shows values calculated for

different formulae to two situations where impact calibration is a	vailable a and 16 kms ⁻¹ . N
of guidance for the choice of appropriate equations from the new	formulations are also given.

		Values for Fe onto Al			
Names	Equations	4 kr클-) dp= 필.m	16 kms ⁻¹ dp = 0.24μπ		
McD & S	$f = 1.023 d^{0.056} \left(\frac{\rho_p}{\Omega_T}\right)^{0.476} \left(\frac{\sigma_{A1}}{\sigma_{A1}}\right)^{0.134} \sqrt{0.664}$	2.	5.90		
1992 (eqn 6)			ļ		
McD	$f = 0.970 d^{0.056} \left(\frac{\rho_P}{\rho_P}\right)^{0.476} \left(\frac{\sigma_{Al}}{\rho_{Al}}\right)^{0.134} v^{0.701}$	2.6	6.20		
1992A (eqn 7)	d (pT/ (GT/				
McD	$\frac{f}{d} = 0.79 \ V^{0.763}$	2.27	6.55		
1979 (eqn 11)	-	la trata	$D_H = f = BI$		
McD	$\frac{f}{d} = 1.272 d^{0.056} V^{0.806}$	2.4 1	6.55		
1992B (eqn 8)			$D_H = f = BL$		
McD	$f = 1.272 d^{0.056} \left(\frac{P_P}{P}\right)^{0.476} \left(\frac{P_{AJ}}{P}\right)^{0.476}$	2.41	6.55		
1992C (eqn 10)	$d \qquad \langle \rho_{Fe} / \langle \rho_T \rangle \\ = \frac{\langle \sigma_{A1} \rangle^{0.134}}{\langle \sigma_{A1} \rangle^{0.134}} \sqrt{0.806}$	а 			
		a fie a			
Actual Data	f/d	2.91	6.55		
	Hole diameter at 10% above Ballistic Limit	D _H = 0.1	$D_{\rm H} = f$		

Table 3. Comparison of penetration formulae developed in this work. Values used for computation area: $\rho_{AJ} = 2.71 \text{ (g/cm}^3)$, $\rho_{Fe} = 7.87 \text{ (g/cm}^3)$; d (in cm) yields: $(2\mu m)^{0.056} = 0.6207$; $(0.24\mu m)^{0.016} = 0.5512$; $(\rho_{Fe}/\rho_{AJ})^{0.476} = 1.661$

<u>McDonnell 1979 (eqn 11).</u> Iron onto Aluminium: no dimensional scaling and velocity exponent biased by dimensional range in data: calibrated at 16 kms⁻¹ for $d_0 = 0.24 \,\mu m$.

<u>McDonnell 1992B (eqn 8)</u>. Extends McDonnell 1979 to remove scaling is in data and u dimensionally scale. Applies therefore to a wide range of dimensions (e.g. microns to centimetres and velocities from 4 to 16kms⁻¹ for iron projectiles onto aluminium.

<u>McDonnell & Sullivan 1992 (eqn 6)</u> Covers wide range of metallic target stringths and densities (including mylar) but has residual errors for some materials calibrated; velocit range is 4-6kms⁻¹; note that the velocity exponent is an average for the 10 targets and is biased by the dimension range within the data.

McDonnell 1992A (con 7). As McDonnell & Sullivan 1992, but removes the dimensional bias within the measurement range. Applies to a wide range of target strengths and densities, though the velocity exponent is the 10 target average and also small residual errors for some materials will exist; therefore applies to wide range of velocities (4 kms⁻¹ to 16 kms⁻¹ at least) and dimensions (microns to centimetres).

<u>McDonnell 1992C (eqn 10)</u>. Derived from McDonnell 1979, for iron projections onto aluminium targets but includes removal of dimensional bias, the inclusion of dimensional scaling and the

functional form for variation of particle density, target density and target strength. It is directly applicable, therefore, from micron scale to centimetre scale and a wide range of velocities. Less accurately, it offers the opportunity to scale to arbitrary projectile-target configurations which may not be available from calibration.

As an alternative approach to considering size scaling as an effect which can be demonstrated and quantified and yet is unexplained, Walsh et al. (1992) have recently presented arguments for accounting for scale by means of a target strength which depends upon strain rate. Our functional form presented for accounting for scale and (size independent) strength separately could therefore be reformulated in a scale-free form and a size dependent strength relationship.

Cour-Palais, B.G. (1979). "Space Vehicle Meteoroid Shielding Design", Proc. Comet Halley Micrometeoroid Hazard Workshop, ESA SP-153, pp85-92.

Fish, R.H. & Summers, J.L. (1965). "The Effect of Material Properties on Threshold Perforation", Proc. Hypervelocity Impact Symposium 7th, Vol VI.

Hill, D.C. (1990). "The Micrometeoroid Hazard In Space: Techniques For Damage Simulation By Pulsed Lasers and Environmental Modelling", Ph. D. Thesis, University of Kent at Canterbury,

Laurance, M.R., & Brownlee, D.E. (1986). "The Flux Of Meteoroids and Orbital Space Debris Striking Satellites In Low Earth Orbit", Nature 323, pp136-138.

McDonnell, J.A.M. (1970). "Factors Affecting the Choice of Foils for Penetration Experiments in

Space", Space Res. McDonnell, J.A.M. (1979). "Marginal Hypervelocity Penetration Studies of Single and Double Foil Structures; Experimental Measurements and the Possibilities of a 2MV Microparticle Accelerator For Comet Meteoroid Probe Design Explored", Proc. Workshop on Comet Halley Probe Design, ESA SP-153, pp93-97.

Naumann, R.J. (1966). "The Near-Earth Meteoroid Environment", NASA TN D-3717.

Pailer, N., & Grün, E. (1980). "The Penetration Limit Of Thin Films", Planet. Space Sci. 28,

pp321-331. Summers, J.L. (1959). "Investigation of High Speed Impact: Regions of Impact and Impact at Oblique Angles", NASA TN D-94.

Sullivan, K. (1992). "Characterisation and Dynamic Modelling of the Near-Earth Space Particulate Environment", Ph.D. Thesis. University of Kent at Canterbury.

Walsh, J.M., Stradling, G.L., Idzorek, G.C., Shafer, B.P. and Curling, H.L., Jr. (1992) "On Size Scaling in Shock Hydrodynamics and the Stress-Strain Behavior of Copper at Exceedingly High Strain Rates", Proc. Workshop on "Hypervelocity Impacts in Space", this volume.

NASA-JSC